Dynamics of soil organic matter in agricultural systems: Assessing the impact of bioenergy production, agrienvironmental measures and climate at regional scales

DISSERTATION

zur Erlangung des

Doktorgrades der Naturwissenschaften (Dr. rer. nat.)

der

Naturwissenschaftlichen Fakultät III Agrar- und Ernährungswissenschaften, Geowissenschaften und Informatik der Martin-Luther-Universität Halle-Wittenberg

> vorgelegt von Herrn Witing, Felix

Leipzig, Juli 2024

 Gutachter: Prof. Dr. Martin Volk, Helmholtz Zentrum für Umweltforschung (UFZ), Leipzig und Martin-Luther-Universität Halle-Wittenberg (MLU)
Prof. Dr. Stefan Julich, Hochschule für nachhaltige Entwicklung Eberswalde (HNEE)

Datum der Verteidigung: 04.12.2024

Summary

The stability and fertility of the Earth's soil resources are highly dependent on soil organic matter (SOM), which is also the world's largest terrestrial carbon reservoir. SOM controls a wide range of physical, chemical and biological processes that are fundamental to maintaining and improving soil-based ecosystem functions and services, including primary production, climate regulation, water quality, erosion control and soil biodiversity. Increasing SOM stocks is therefore recognised as a crucial element in addressing the challenges of global change and achieving the UN sustainability goals. Nevertheless, while the appropriate management of SOM can provide economic, environmental and social benefits, there are significant challenges to achieving long-term gains in SOM stocks on arable land. A multitude of drivers, operating at different scales, influence the SOM cycle of arable land. Some of these drivers act through feedback loops that affect SOM through changes in the agricultural system or environmental boundaries. Consequently, systems analysis and regional assessments of SOM dynamics are vital for informed decision-making and an increased understanding of the impact of different drivers and potential management options. Unfortunately, the scarcity of appropriate tools, approaches and data represents a considerable challenge.

Against this background, the present thesis aims to improve the regional perspective on SOM in agricultural systems, which is crucial for the development of future carbon management policies. Specifically, this doctoral thesis aimed to (1) clarify and quantify significant carbon and matter fluxes in agricultural systems, (2) conduct spatially distributed and integrated simulations of soil carbon and nitrogen dynamics at regional scales, (3) evaluate the impact of climate and best management practices on SOM stocks, and (4) find methods to operationalise SOM modelling for policy support.

In order to achieve these objectives, the thesis focused on a specific case study, namely the federal state of Saxony in Germany, and conducted three research studies that have been published in peer-reviewed academic journals. The first study presents a novel approach for investigating the impact of bioenergy production systems on regional soil carbon cycling. Through an ex-post analysis of biogas production in the agricultural landscapes of Saxony, novel insights into agricultural carbon and matter fluxes, as well as the regional area requirements of biogas production are provided. The second study demonstrated a newly developed 'regional mode' for the CANDY Carbon Balance model (CCB), which is capable of simulating regional trends in soil organic carbon (SOC) stocks and organic matter-related nitrogen fluxes. The novel CCB module enables the use of aggregated data on agricultural management and grid-based modelling units. Finally, the new capabilities of CCB's regional mode are employed to conduct a scaling experiment across a series of administrative levels with the aim to enhance the applicability and comparability of regional SOC assessments. Here, the SOC

dynamics in Saxony as well as the carbon sequestration potential of selected best management practices are simulated using simplified, upscaled modelling set-ups.

The results showed that biogas plants in Saxony can be operated sustainably in terms of SOC recycling, but this is highly dependent on the application of digestate and is associated with considerable land requirements. For each kilowatt of installed electrical capacity, 2.0 ha of agricultural land was required to supply the biogas plants and to dispose their digestate. Regional SOM stocks increased over most of Saxony's arable land between 1998 and 2014, but with distinct regional differences. Both the increase in soil carbon inputs and the decrease in carbon turnover rates had positive effects on the SOM storage of Saxony, with the latter being largely driven by the increased use of conservation tillage. Along with the increase in SOC, a significant amount of nitrogen was immobilised. This presents a considerable risk of nitrate leaching if the measures that promote SOM stocks are not maintained. The simulation of SOC dynamics at the scale of administrative units has proven to be feasible in practice and provides results that can be considered acceptable in terms of their scaling error. Furthermore, the methodology proves to be advantageous for model set-up and its application. In light of these findings, the new regional mode of CCB has demonstrated its potential to improve the applicability and comparability of SOM assessments and thus provide an important basis for political decision-making processes. Field grass, cover crops, and conservation tillage have been identified as promising strategies for carbon sequestration in Saxon arable soils.

Overall, the diversity, complexity and interconnectedness of the drivers of SOM dynamics in agricultural landscapes are considerable. In this dissertation, this complexity was analysed from different perspectives and by applying novel methodological approaches. It must be acknowledged that there are still considerable uncertainties and limitations in regional assessments. Nevertheless, this thesis has made a valuable contribution to capacity building and provided concrete recommendations on how to improve SOM management in the case study region of Saxony and beyond.

Keywords: Soil organic matter, carbon sequestration, CCB model, regional scale assessment, biogas production system, reduced tillage, field grass, cover crops, climate change mitigation, areal efficiency, Saxony, administrative regions

Zusammenfassung

Die Stabilität und Fruchtbarkeit der Bodenressourcen der Erde hängen in hohem Maße von der organischen Bodensubstanz ab, die zudem den weltweit größten terrestrischen Kohlenstoffspeicher darstellt. Humus ist an einer Vielzahl physikalischer, chemischer und biologischer Prozesse beteiligt, die für den Erhalt und die Verbesserung der Ökosystemfunktionen und -leistungen des Bodens von grundlegender Bedeutung sind. Dazu gehören die Primärproduktion, die Regulierung des Klimas, die Verbesserung der Wasserqualität, der Erosionsschutz sowie die Förderung der biologischen Vielfalt des Bodens. Die Erhöhung der organischen Bodensubstanz ist daher ein entscheidendes Element, um den Herausforderungen des Globalen Wandels zu begegnen und die Nachhaltigkeitsziele der Vereinten Nationen zu erreichen. Obgleich eine adäquate Bewirtschaftung der organischen Bodensubstanz ökonomische, ökologische und soziale Vorteile mit sich bringen kann, sind doch erhebliche Herausforderungen zu bewältigen, um die Humusvorräte auf Ackerflächen langfristig zu erhöhen. Der landwirtschaftliche Humuskreislauf unterliegt einer Vielzahl von Einflussfaktoren, die auf unterschiedlichen Ebenen wirken. Einige dieser Einflussfaktoren entfalten ihre Wirkung in Form von Rückkopplungseffekten, z.B. durch Veränderungen des landwirtschaftlichen Systems oder bestimmter Umweltparameter. Systemanalysen und regionale Bewertungen der Humusdynamik sind daher von entscheidender Bedeutung für eine fundierte politische Entscheidungsfindung und ein besseres Verständnis der Auswirkungen verschiedener Einflussfaktoren und möglicher Bewirtschaftungsoptionen. Leider stellt der Mangel an geeigneten Instrumenten, Ansätzen und Daten eine große Herausforderung dar.

Vor diesem Hintergrund zielte diese Arbeit darauf ab, das Verständnis der regionalen Humusdynamik in landwirtschaftlichen Systemen zu verbessern, was für die Entwicklung zukünftiger Kohlenstoffmanagementstrategien von entscheidender Bedeutung ist. Konkret verfolgte die Dissertation vier Ziele: (1) die Analyse und Quantifizierung signifikanter Kohlenstoffflüsse in landwirtschaftlichen Systemen, (2) die Durchführung großmaßstäblicher, räumlich verteilter und integrierter Simulationen der Humusdynamik, (3) die Bewertung der Auswirkungen des Klimas und empfohlener landwirtschaftlicher Maßnahmen und (4) die Entwicklung von Verfahren zur Operationalisierung der Bodenkohlenstoff-Modellierung auf verschiedenen Entscheidungsebenen.

Um die genannten Ziele zu erreichen, wurden drei Studien durchgeführt, deren Ergebnisse in wissenschaftlichen Fachzeitschriften publiziert wurden. Die Forschungsarbeiten fokussierten sich dabei auf eine spezifische Fallstudie, nämlich das Bundesland Sachsen in Deutschland. Im Rahmen der ersten Studie wurde ein innovativer Ansatz zur Analyse der Auswirkungen von Bioenergieproduktionssystemen auf den regionalen Kohlenstoffkreislauf im Boden entwickelt. Mit Hilfe einer Ex-post-Analyse der Biogaserzeugung in den Agrarlandschaften Sachsens werden neue Erkenntnisse über die landwirtschaftlichen Stoffflüsse sowie den regionalen Flächenbedarf der Biogaserzeugung gewonnen. In der zweiten Studie wurde ein neu entwickelter 'regionaler Modus' für das CANDY-Carbon-Balance Modell (CCB) demonstriert, welcher die Simulation der regionalen Bodenkohlenstoffdynamik sowie damit verbundener Stickstoffflüsse ermöglicht. Das neu entwickelte Modul ermöglicht dabei die Verwendung aggregierter Daten zur landwirtschaftlichen Bewirtschaftung sowie rasterbasierter Modellierungseinheiten. In einem letzten Schritt werden die neuen Möglichkeiten von CCBs regionalen Modus genutzt, um ein Skalierungsexperiment über mehrere administrative Ebenen durchzuführen, mit dem Ziel, die Anwendbarkeit und Vergleichbarkeit regionaler Bodenkohlenstoffstudien zu verbessern. Dazu erfolgt die Simulation der Bodenkohlenstoffdynamik in Sachsen und des CO₂ Sequestrierungspotenzial ausgewählter landwirtschaftlicher Maßnahmen unter Verwendung vereinfachter, hochskalierter Modellaufbauten.

Die Ergebnisse legen nahe, dass Biogasanlagen in Sachsen in Bezug auf den Humuskreislauf nachhaltig betrieben werden können. Dies ist jedoch in erheblichem Maße von der Ausbringung der Gärreste abhängig und geht mit einem umfangreichen Flächenbedarf einher. Pro Kilowatt installierter elektrischer Leistung wurden 2,0 ha landwirtschaftliche Fläche zur Versorgung der Biogasanlagen und zur Entsorgung der Gärreste benötigt. Die rasterbasierte Simulation der regionalen Humusvorräte in den sächsischen Ackerböden zeigt eine Zunahme zwischen 1998 und 2014, allerdings mit deutlichen regionalen Unterschieden. Sowohl die Zunahme der Kohlenstoffeinträge in den Boden als auch die Abnahme des Kohlenstoffumsätze wirkten sich positiv auf die Humusspeicher in Sachsen aus. Letzteres ist insbesondere auf den verstärkten Einsatz konservierender Bodenbearbeitung zurückzuführen. Im Kontext der Zunahme des Bodenkohlenstoffs ist zudem eine erhebliche Menge an Stickstoff immobilisiert worden, welches ein signifikantes Auswaschungsrisiko birgt, sofern die humusfördernden Maßnahmen nicht fortgeführt werden. Die Simulation der Bodenkohlenstoffdynamik auf der Skala von Verwaltungseinheiten hat sich in der Praxis als durchführbar erwiesen und liefert Ergebnisse, die hinsichtlich ihres Skalierungsfehlers als akzeptabel zu bewerten sind. Des Weiteren erweist sich die Methodik als vorteilhaft für den Modellaufbau und -anwendung. In Anbetracht dieser Ergebnisse hat der neue regionale Modus von CCB sein Potenzial unter Beweis gestellt, die Anwendbarkeit und Vergleichbarkeit von Bodenkohlenstoffstudien zu verbessern und somit eine wichtige Grundlage für politische Entscheidungsprozesse zu liefern. Feldgras, Zwischenfrüchte und konservierende Bodenbearbeitung wurden als vielversprechende Strategien zur Kohlenstoffbindung in sächsischen Ackerböden identifiziert.

Die Vielfalt und Vernetzung der Einflussfaktoren auf die Humusdynamik in Agrarlandschaften ist beträchtlich. In dieser Dissertation wurde diese Komplexität aus verschiedenen Blickwinkeln und mit neuen methodischen Ansätzen untersucht. Es bleiben erhebliche Unsicherheiten und Einschränkungen bei regionalen Bewertungen. Dennoch leistet diese Arbeit einen wertvollen Beitrag zum Aufbau von Kapazitäten und gibt konkrete Empfehlungen zur Verbesserung des Humusmanagements in der Fallstudienregion Sachsen und darüber hinaus.

Publications

This cumulative dissertation synthesises three scientific publications that were published in peer-reviewed journals in the fields of soil science, environmental management and agronomy. The first two papers are reprinted with permission from Geoderma (Elsevier) and Journal of Environmental Management (Elsevier), respectively. The third paper is published in an open-access journal and the authors retain the copyright.

Chapter 2 has been published as: **Witing, F.**, Prays, N., O'Keeffe, S., Gründling, R., Gebel, M., Kurzer, H.-J., Daniel-Gromke, J. & U. Franko (2018): Biogas production and changes in soil carbon input - A regional analysis. *Geoderma* 320: 105–114. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ge-oderma.2018.01.030</u>

Chapter 3 has been published as: **Witing, F.**, Gebel, M., Kurzer, H.-J., Friese, H. & U. Franko (2019): Large-scale integrated assessment of soil carbon and organic matter-related nitrogen fluxes in Saxony (Germany). *Journal of Environmental Management* 237: 272-280. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvman.2019.02.036</u>

Chapter 4 has been published as: **Witing, F.**, Volk, M. & U. Franko (2023): Modeling Soil Organic Carbon Dynamics of Arable Land across Scales: A Simplified Assessment of Alternative Management Practices on the Level of Administrative Units. *Agronomy* 13(4): 1159. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/agronomy13041159</u>

The introduction (chapter 1) and discussion (chapter 5) of this doctoral thesis are partly inspired by the following co-authored book chapters and scientific journal article:

- Franko U., Witing, F. & M. Volk (2019): Climate Change Induced Carbon Competition: Bioenergy Versus Soil Organic Matter Reproduction. In: Schröter M., Bonn A., Klotz S., Seppelt R. & C. Baessler (Eds), Atlas of Ecosystem Services: Drivers, Risks, and Societal Responses. Springer International Publishing, Cham, pp. 257–262. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-96229-0_40
- Franko, U. & F. Witing (2020): Dynamics of Soil Organic Matter in Agricultural Landscapes. In: Mirschel, W., Terleev, V. & K.-O. Wenkel (Eds.), Landscape Modelling and Decision Support. Innovations in Landscape Research. Springer, Cham., pp 283-298. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-37421-1 14
- Schwengbeck, L., Hölting, L. & F. Witing (2023): Modeling Climate Regulation of Arable Soils in Northern Saxony under the Influence of Climate Change and Management Practices. *Sustainability* 15(14): 11128. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/su151411128</u>

Author contributions summary

This dissertation was written by Felix Witing. However, it is important to recognise the contributions of the co-authors to the synthesised publications. The following authors' contributions are specified using the Contributor Role Taxonomy (CRediT) (Allen et al., 2014, 2019).

Witing et al. (2018), chapter 2: Conceptualisation, FW, NP, SOK, RG and UF; methodology, FW, NP, RG and UF; software, FW; validation, FW, NP, SOK, RG, UF and MG; formal analysis, FW and NP; investigation, FW, NP and SOK; resources, MG, HJK and JDG; data curation, FW and NP; writing — original draft, FW; writing — review & editing, FW, NP, SOK, RG, UF, MG and JDG; visualisation, FW; supervision, UF; project administration, FW and UF; funding acquisition, UF and MG.

Witing et al. (2019), chapter 3: Conceptualisation, FW, UF and MG; methodology, FW and UF; software, FW and UF; validation, FW, UF and MG; formal analysis, FW; investigation, FW; resources, MG and HJK; data curation, FW; writing — original draft, FW; writing — review & editing, FW, UF and MG; visualisation, FW; supervision, UF; project administration, FW, UF and MG; funding acquisition, UF and MG.

Witing et al. (2023), chapter 4: Conceptualisation, FW, UF and MV; methodology, FW; software, FW and UF; validation, FW, UF and MV; formal analysis, FW; investigation, FW; data curation, FW; writing—original draft, FW; writing—review and editing, FW, UF and MV; visualisation, FW; supervision, UF and MV; project administration, FW; funding acquisition, FW, UF and MV.

Acknowledgments

It is a pleasure for me to thank all those who have supported me in so many ways over the years and who have accompanied me through my dissertation. Without you I would not have come this far. I would like to start by expressing my special thanks to my two supervisors, Dr. habil. Uwe Franko and Prof. Dr. Martin Volk. Thank you for your wonderful, professional supervision, which was characterised by stimulating, constructive and competent discussions and support, but also by a very human and collegial component. This allowed me to grow as a researcher, but also as a person. I appreciate the time and effort you have invested in our various projects over the last years and I would like to thank you for all the trust, confidence and curiosity. I have learnt a lot from both of you - thank you!

Large parts of my research were funded by third-party projects, which I carried out in the UFZ Departments of Bioenergy, Soil System Science and Computational Landscape Ecology, as well as by the UFZ Graduate School HIGRADE. I am very glad that I had the opportunity to work with so many different teams and amazing people in these projects as well as to participate in numerous scientific exchanges in Leipzig, Halle and abroad. In this context, I would also like to thank the LfULG (Sächsisches Landesamt für Umwelt, Landwirtschaft und Geologie) and GALF (Gesellschaft für Angewandte Landschaftsforschung bR) - my dissertation has benefited considerably from the funding and our collaboration within the research project 'Dynamische Bilanzierung von Humushaushalt und Nährstoffaustrag im regionalen Maßstab im Kontext von Landnutzungs- und Klimawandel'.

My next thanks go to all the wonderful colleagues who have supported me over the years, both personally and scientifically. Steffen, Maria, Christian, Linda, Markus, Katja, Vanessa, Sandra, Sinead, Sandro, Daniela – thank you very much for the intense time and the inspiring debates that we have had as the first research group of the new Department of Bioenergy. Nadia, Eric, Ralf, Lena and Katharina – thank you for your warm welcome to the C-N dynamics working group. The time we spent together in Halle was far too short and I enjoy every pub night where we have a revival of the good old days. Michael, Sebastian, Andrea, Marta, Christoph, Julia(s), Andreas, Kathleen, Jörg, Ralf, Sindy and many others at CLE – thank you for your daily inspiration, support and motivation over the past few years. I have always enjoyed working at CLE because of the family atmosphere in the department, but also because of the creativity and expertise of all of you, which is essential for our interdisciplinary work.

Finally, I would like to give my sincere thanks to my family and friends. Caro and my children Malte and Enno – thank you for your love, understanding, patience and encouragement, which gave me the strength and daily peace I needed to complete this thesis. The same goes for my parents and my sister who have always been there with love and advice. Words cannot express the gratitude I feel for your constant support.

Thesis at a glance

Chapter 1: General introduction

The introduction provides an overview of the functions and dynamics of soil organic matter (SOM). It explains how models can be used to assess the effects of management and environmental changes on SOM. Recent challenges are discussed, including (1) SOM dynamics under changing climate, (2) agricultural practices in the carbon cycle, (3) diversity of drivers in agricultural landscapes and (4) challenges in SOM modelling for policy support. This leads to an outline of the specific and general aims of this thesis, namely the improvement of the landscape perspective on SOM in agricultural systems.

Chapter 2: Paper I

Aim: To analyse the area requirements of the biogas production system in Saxony together with potential changes in regional agricultural carbon fluxes to soils caused by the rise of the biogas sector. **Method:** A regional spatial analysis was conducted based on the location, capacity and substrate mix of the Saxon biogas plants and a range of agricultural parameters. Carbon flux calculations were perfomed using the 'carbon reproduction flux' (C_{rep}) concept of the SOM models CANDY and CCB. **Conclusion:** Biogas production in Saxony affects an area of 2.0 ha of agricultural land per kW of installed electrical capacity, including 0.4 ha for energy crops. Biogas plants with less than 500 kW capacity have the highest area requirements. The C_{rep} flux into the soils of Saxony increased by 2.8% within the observed time period. The areas affected by biogas production showed higher C_{rep} fluxes than the surrounding agricultural land, but this is highly dependent on the digestate recycling.

Chapter 3: Paper II

Aim: To conduct a large-scale, spatially distributed analysis of the soil carbon and nitrogen dynamics in Saxony and evaluate the impact of climate and best management practices on regional SOM stocks. **Method:** The CCB model was adapted for large-scale simulations of SOM by linking spatial data on soils and climate with regional statistics on agricultural management. This new 'regional mode' of CCB was validated for different European locations and applied for the Saxon arable land (7345 km²). **Conclusion:** Between 1998 and 2014, the SOC stocks of the arable soils in Saxony increased by 0.79 Mt C. The average net immobilisation of soil nitrogen was 7.5 kg N ha⁻¹ a⁻¹, with considerable variations between years and subregions. Both the increase in carbon inputs to soil (+8%) and the reduction of carbon turnover rates (-10%) had positive effects on SOC storage. While the increased use of conservation tillage was the main driver for the overall increase in SOM storage in Saxony, climate variability, crop production and fertilisation had the largest effect on its annual dynamics.

Chapter 4: Paper III

Aim: To contribute to the operationalisation of regional SOM assessments for policy support by using a simplified modelling approach at the scale of administrative units, which often corresponds to the level of policy-making, data availability and communication.

Method: A scaling experiment was conducted, simulating the SOC dynamics of the arable soils of Saxony using upscaled CCB model set-ups at four different administrative levels: NUTS1, NUTS2, NUTS3, and LAU. The simulation results of the upscaled models were assessed against a 500 m grid-based reference model. The carbon sequestration potential of selected best management practices, such as field grass, cover crops, and conservation tillage, was determined across all of the five scales. **Conclusion:** The upscaled model set-ups simulated the SOC trends of the Saxon arable land with an acceptable scaling error of 0.8-3.8%, while providing significant benefits for model application, data availability and runtime compared to the grid-based reference simulation. The carbon sequestration potential of the best management scenarios (1.33 Mt C by 2050) was slightly overestimated (+0.07-0.09 Mt C) by the upscaled model set-ups, mainly due to the aggregation of agricultural input data. The use of LAU and NUTS3 levels provides a balanced approach to quantifying SOC dynamics.

Chapter 5: General discussion and synthesis

The synthesis summarises the findings of the three articles and provides a discussion in the general context of the dissertation, along with recommendations for the case study Saxony. It highlights the need for a joint management of carbon and nitrogen pools in agriculture, as well and an increasing capacity to assess their stocks and fluxes on a regional scale. Furthermore, this chapter briefly outlines the limitations and main methodological challenges, along with future research prospects.

Contents

Summary	i
Zusammenfa	iii
Publications	V
Author cont	ributions summary vi
Acknowledg	mentsvii
Thesis at a g	lanceviii
Contents	ix
Abbreviatior	ıs xii
1. General	introduction
1.1 Eco	system functions of soil organic matter (SOM)1
1.2 The	dynamic equilibrium of SOM2
1.3 Rec	ent challenges in managing SOM on arable land3
1.3.1	Agricultural practices and the carbon cycle
1.3.2	Soil nutrients associated with SOM
1.3.3	Soil carbon sequestration measures for arable land
1.3.4	Targets for soil carbon sequestration in light of increased turnover rates7
1.3.5	Considering landscape-scale heterogeneity and a diversity of drivers7
1.4 Mo	delling SOM dynamics9
1.4.1	SOM modelling for policy support12
1.5 Obj	ectives, research questions and structure of this doctoral thesis13
2. Biogas p	production and changes in soil carbon input - a regional analysis17
2.1 Cha	pter summary (abstract)17
2.2 Intr	oduction17
2.3 Mat	erials and Methods18
2.3.1	Spatial units of investigation
2.3.2	Regional agricultural parameters
2.3.3	Profile of regional biogas plants22
2.3.4	Estimation of the biogas fingerprint area24
2.3.5	Carbon flows into soil
2.4 Res	ults
2.4.1	Regional areal requirements of biogas production
2.4.2	Regional carbon input to soil before and after implementation of biogas plants
2.4.3	Changes in carbon sources
2.4.4	Carbon fluxes in- and outside of the BFA32
2.5 Dis	cussion

	2.5.1	I Influence of biogas production on land use	33
	2.5.2	2 Biogas driven modifications in SOC input	34
	2.5.3	3 Conclusions	35
3.	Larg	ge-scale integrated assessment of soil carbon and organic matter-related nitroger	n
	fluxe	es in Saxony (Germany)	37
3	.1	Chapter summary (abstract)	37
3	.2	Introduction	37
3	.3	Materials and Methods	38
	3.3.1	1 Study area	38
	3.3.2	2 Agricultural parameters	40
	3.3.3	3 Modelling approach	41
3	.4	Results	44
	3.4.1	Validation of the CCB module for large-scale simulation	44
	3.4.2	2 Initialisation of SOC concentration for the arable land of Saxony	44
	3.4.3	3 Trends in regional SOC stocks	45
	3.4.4	Input and turnover of soil-related carbon	46
	3.4.5	5 Organic matter-related nitrogen fluxes	48
	3.4.6	6 Contribution of different drivers to changes in SOM	49
3	.5	Discussion	51
	3.5.1	Large-scale simulation of SOM dynamics using CCB	51
	3.5.2	2 Dynamics of SOC and related organic nitrogen stocks in Saxony	51
	3.5.3	Effects of drivers, changes in carbon input and turnover conditions	52
	3.5.4	4 Conclusion	53
4.	Mod asses	delling soil organic carbon dynamics of arable land across scales: A simplified essment of alternative management practices on the level of administrative units	55
4	.1	Chapter summary (abstract)	55
4	.2	Introduction	55
4	.3	Materials and Methods	57
	4.3.1	1 Study area	57
	4.3.2	2 Modelling Approach	58
	4.3.3	3 Upscaling of model set-ups, agricultural parameters, climate and soils	60
	4.3.4	4 Alternative management practices	61
	4.3.5	5 Model application, post-processing and evaluation	62
4	.4	Results	62
	4.4.1	Comparing model complexities and overall trends in SOC dynamics	62
	4.4.2	2 Spatial analysis and scale transitions	63
	4.4.3	Analysing the drivers behind errors in upscaled SOC simulations	66
	4.4.4	4 Assessing alternative management practices across scales	69
4	.5	Discussion	70

	4.5.1		Administrative units as an adequate compromise for scaling SOC assessmer communication and policy-making	1ts, 71
	4.5.2		Data driven underestimation of SOC trends in regional assessments	72
	4.5.3		Supporting SOC sequestration in the case study region Saxony	73
	4.5.4	ł	Conclusions	74
5.	Synt	thesi	S	75
5.1	1	Key	findings and contributions of the thesis	75
5.2	2	Gen	eral discussion	79
	5.2.1		Emphasising the requirement for a co-management of carbon and nitrogen	79
	5.2.2	2	Increasing capacity to assess regional SOM stocks and fluxes	80
	5.2.3	5	Agricultural management options, potentials and recommendations for Saxony	82
	5.2.4	ŀ	Limitations of this thesis and future research needs	84
5.3	3	Fina	l conclusions	86
6.	Арр	endi	x	89
6.1	1	Sup	plementary material - tables	89
6.2	2	Sup	plementary material - figures	91
6.3	3	Sup	plementary material - explanations	95
7.	Refe	renc	es	97
8.	Lists	s of f	igures and tables	121
Decl	arati	ion	~	127
Pers	onal	deta	ils	128

Abbreviations

Al	Aluminium
AMP	Alternative Management Practices
BAT	Biological Active Time
BAU	Business-As-Usual
BFA	Biogas Fingerprint Area
BMP	Best Management Practice
BPU	Biomass Providing Unit
С	Carbon
C:N	Carbon to Nitrogen ratio
Ca	Calcium
CANDY	Carbon And Nitrogen Dynamics model
CAP	Common Agricultural Policy
ССВ	CANDY Carbon Balance model
CO ₂	Carbon Dioxide
СОР	Conference of the Parties
Crep	Carbon reproduction flux
DM	Dry Matter
DNDC	DeNitrification-DeComposition model
FAT	Fine particle content
Fe	Iron
FM	Fresh Matter
FOM	Fresh Organic Matter
GhG	Greenhouse Gases
GIS	Geographic Information System
IACS	Integrated Administration and Control System
InVeKoS	Integriertes Verwaltungs- und KontrollSystem
IPCC	Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change
LAU	Local Administrative Unit
LCA	Life Cycle Assessment
LUCAS	Land Use and Cover Area frame Survey'
MAE	Mean Absolute Error
ME	Mean Error

Mg	Magnesium
Ν	Nitrogen
N ₂ O	Nitrous oxide
\mathbf{NH}_{4}^{+}	Ammonium
NUTS	Nomenclature d'Unités Territoriales Statistiques (Nomenclature of Territorial Units for Statistic)
ОМ	Organic Matter
Р	Phosphorus
PBIAS	Percent bias
RMSE	Root-Mean-Square Error
Roth-C	Rothamsted Carbon model
UN	United Nations
SOC	Soil Organic Carbon
SOM	Soil Organic Matter

1. General introduction

1.1 Ecosystem functions of soil organic matter (SOM)

Human well-being and security depend on the Earth's soil resources, which require a sensitive balance of inputs and losses of carbon and nutrients in order to preserve their stability and fertility (Amundson et al., 2015). Soil organic matter (SOM) is the organic component of soil and consists of accumulated, mainly plant-based debris in various stages of decomposition (Hoffland et al., 2020). Soil microbes use enzymatic biochemical processes to break down organic compounds such as carbohydrates, fats, lignins and proteins to obtain energy and nutrients. Consequently, SOM is both a substrate for and a product of soil microorganisms, and microbial matter can be an important component of SOM (Hoffland et al., 2020; Kallenbach et al., 2016). It has been shown that fungal and bacterial necromass can account for more than half of the organic carbon in soils (SOC) (Liang et al., 2019; B. Wang et al., 2021).

Research on SOM has a long history and initially focused on fertility-related aspects as it was recognised as a key component of soil quality and productivity (Manlay et al., 2007). SOM is a source of nutrients (e.g. nitrogen, phosphorus) that are used for plant nutrition and increases the cation exchange capacity of soils. Yet, primary production is also influenced by the impact of SOM on soil structure, which affects soil aeration, aggregation, water infiltration and retention capacity (Wiesmeier et al., 2019). In recent decades, however, attention has shifted towards other soil functions and the awareness of the potential trade-offs between them has risen. It is now widely recognised that SOM controls a wide range of physical, chemical and biological processes that are fundamental to soil-based ecosystem functions and services (Smith et al., 2015). SOM is therefore recognised as an important component in addressing the challenges of global change and achieving the UN sustainability goals (Keesstra et al., 2016). According to Hoffland et al. (2020), the preservation of SOM is particularly relevant for erosion control, supporting soil biodiversity, regulating climate, retaining compounds for water quality improvements and, of course, maintaining primary production.

The climate-regulating function of SOM was widely and controversially discussed in recent years, as SOC can be an important sink in the global carbon cycle (Stockmann et al., 2013, 2015), but must be managed appropriately. Global SOC stocks have been estimated to contain three times as much carbon as all aboveground biomass and up to twice the size of the atmospheric carbon pool (Lal, 2004; Padarian et al., 2022; Scharlemann et al., 2014), underlining the potential of SOC management to mitigate climate change and hence global warming. However, the exclusive focus on climate may have counterproductive effects and several authors argue that the objective ought to be the restoration of all soil functions (Baveye et al., 2020). Soils play a crucial role in multiple global biogeochemical cycles, while being habitat for the

greatest diversity of organisms on terrestrial land (Smith et al., 2015). Soil life itself is a promoter of plant health, NPS mineralisation and C sequestration. Furthermore, increasing SOM stocks can be beneficial for several physical, chemical and biological soil properties, resulting in enhanced water infiltration and retention capacity, increased resilience against droughts, and prevention of soil erosion and related nutrient losses (Lal, 2020; Wiesmeier et al., 2019). However, the value of organic matter stems from its dynamic nature. It is most useful when it decays, as an active soil biota leads to greater biological benefits. Consequently, the most common trade-off in SOM management is an apparent paradox (Janzen, 2006): to increase C sequestration, we may need to suppress microbial activity, which has negative implications for soil fertility (e.g. nutrient availability) and other soil-based ecosystem functions.

1.2 The dynamic equilibrium of SOM

When addressing SOM dynamics and both natural and anthropogenic disturbances that alter SOM stocks, it is essential to acknowledge that human land-use has significantly altered the terrestrial carbon balance. The conversion of land to agricultural use typically results in a decline in SOC stocks (Don et al., 2011; Guo & Gifford, 2002; Wei et al., 2014). Over the past 12,000 years, there has been a marked increase in the use of land, which corresponds to the trend in carbon loss from soils (Sanderman, Hengl, et al., 2017). This trend has accelerated significantly over the last 200 years. Meta-analytic studies have quantified a 26% reduction in topsoil SOC (median value for a depth of 0-30 cm) as a result of agricultural land-use conversion (Sanderman et al., 2018; Sanderman, Hengl, et al., 2017). Furthermore, these studies estimate a global soil carbon debt of 116 gigatons (Gt) C due to agriculture in the top two metres of soil. This is equivalent to an average of 17.7 t C ha⁻¹. The most significant losses of SOC were observed on arable land.

Despite these long-term trends and dynamics, SOM remains one of the most stable carbon pools in Earth's ecosystems, and its short-term changes are often small (Kuzyakov et al., 2018). The mean residence time of SOC is often used as an indicator of soil carbon stability. It can be understood as the average time between when a carbon atom enters the soil and when it leaves the soil (Luo et al., 2019). Plant residues are highly variable in their chemical composition (Johnson et al., 2007). Thus, the transformation of the different organic inputs in the soil during their decomposition occurs at very different rates (Semenov et al., 2019) and with changing communities of microbial decomposers (Bonanomi et al., 2019). During decomposition of the highly diverse plant material, some of the organic carbon is respired and leaves the soil as CO₂. The decreasing energy content of the remaining, more uniform residual material slows down further transformation and microbial assimilation. In addition, interactions with the soil environment can stabilise SOM and reduce its further decomposition (Kögel-Knabner & Rumpel, 2018). The association of SOM with soil mineral surfaces (e.g. clay surfaces and edges) is particularly important in this context, accounting for approximately

40-60% of SOC (Giannetta et al., 2018). However, occlusion of SOM in soil aggregates (G. Angst et al., 2017; Š. Angst et al., 2017) and the self-assembly of SOM compounds into larger structures also stabilise and protect SOM from decomposition (Sutton & Sposito, 2005).

In addition to soil properties (parent material, soil type, aggregation, silt/clay content, Al/Fe/Ca/Mg content), environmental conditions that affect microbial activity, such as soil moisture and temperature, are important factors that control the turnover time of carbon in soils (Chen et al., 2013; Luo et al., 2019). Under constant environmental conditions and input of fresh organic matter, carbon input and turnover will approach a dynamic equilibrium, resulting in a long-term steady state of SOC stocks (Wiesmeier, Mayer, Paul, et al., 2020). In reality, however, soils are rarely in a steady state due to environmental changes and management (e.g. land-use change, climate variability). These changes can affect both carbon input and its turnover conditions, altering the potential equilibrium state and resulting in gains or losses in SOC stocks. Another important factor that can affect SOM stocks in the long term is topography. SOM is involved in erosion processes and is therefore subject to spatial redistribution in a landscape (Doetterl et al., 2016).

1.3 Recent challenges in managing SOM on arable land

Achieving gains in SOM stocks on arable land will require changes in agricultural management. These changes can be associated with significant challenges, but they can also provide economic, ecological and social co-benefits (Tang et al., 2016). The following sections introduce some of these challenges and conflicts, as well as measures to enhance SOM stocks.

1.3.1 Agricultural practices and the carbon cycle

Cultivated crops leave organic residues in the soil, such as roots, stubble, litter, straw. Each of these sources contributes differently to the formation of new SOM, depending on the properties of the fresh materials (Gasser et al., 2022; Nguyen & Marschner, 2016; Shahbaz et al., 2017). The same applies to the application of organic amendments, including traditional forms such as animal excrements (manure, slurry) or compost, and new forms such as biogas digestate. The amount of plant-derived organic matter that enters the soil is partly dependent on crop yields, as more plant biomass often means more residues (Jacobs et al., 2020; Scarlat et al., 2019). Thus, any management activity that controls crop yield will affect the SOM dynamics. Obviously, this applies to both mineral and organic fertilisation of crops, but also to tillage and irrigation practices. Soil tillage and irrigation affect not only crop yields but also SOM turnover rates through their effects on soil structure, water retention capacity and content, and thus microbial activity (Bescansa et al., 2006; Ghezzehei et al., 2019; Védère et al., 2022).

Consequently, agricultural management is key to controlling the development of SOM stocks on arable land. Under defined site conditions, such as soil and climate, the build-up and breakdown of SOM is controlled by farm management decisions such as: cropping, fertilisation, tillage, and irrigation systems (Liu et al., 2006; Singh et al., 2018). However, agricultural systems undergo constant change. Alterations in cultivation patterns arise, for example, from changes in regulations (e.g. greening requirements), market situations (e.g. new dietary habits) and farm types (e.g. large and equipment-intensive farms vs. organic and communitysupported agriculture). Furthermore, the agricultural system experiences new types of carbon fluxes, including those resulting from bioeconomy, which have long-term impacts on the SOC cycle (Andrade Díaz et al., 2024). It is therefore essential, but also challenging, to consider all these factors in adaptation strategies.

1.3.2 Soil nutrients associated with SOM

SOM contains essential soil nutrients, such as nitrogen and phosphorus, which play an important role in arable land management. Up to 95% of soil nitrogen is bound in organic matter, making it inaccessible to plants (Bingham & Cotrufo, 2016). Therefore, soil fertility is closely linked to SOM turnover. The process of SOM mineralisation converts SOC into CO2 and organic nutrients into plant-available forms, such as ammonium (NH₄⁺). The carbon to nitrogen (C:N) ratios of the different organic components involved are very important in this context. The C:N ratio of cropland SOM is typically around 10-12:1, which is relatively narrow (Poeplau et al., 2020; Sparks, 2003). In contrast, the C:N ratio of FOM varies widely, for example from 7:1 (cow slurry) to 300:1 (wheat straw). When FOM has a high C:N ratio, its decomposition to SOM can immobilise plant-available nitrogen and increase the need for mineral fertiliser. Different thresholds for C:N ratios have been reported in this context. For net N immobilisation, a FOM C:N ratio of about >25:1 has been observed, while a C:N ratio of about <15:1 is required for net N mineralisation (Kaleeem Abbasi et al., 2015; Nicolardot et al., 2001; van der Sloot et al., 2022). Proper SOM management should therefore always be accompanied by proper nutrient management. This principle applies not only to the management of residues with high C:N ratios, but also to organic fertilisers with low C:N ratios. Organic amendments from animal husbandry return carbon and nutrients back to the soil, which is desirable. However, areas with a high livestock densities and thus high application rates of organic excrements often have high nitrogen surpluses. This can lead to nitrate leaching into water bodies and ammonia emissions into the atmosphere (Ge et al., 2020; Leip et al., 2015; Möckel, 2019).

1.3.3 Soil carbon sequestration measures for arable land

In operational terms, net soil carbon sequestration is the difference between the uptake and release of CO_2 in a given environment (Henderson et al., 2022; Rees et al., 2005). There are various agricultural practices that can increase soil carbon sequestration. These practices can be broadly classified as (1) 'best management practices' (BMPs) or (2) 'frontier technologies' (National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine, 2019). BMPs refer to 'well-

known' conservation management systems that are already being practiced and have the potential for widespread adoption. Frontier technologies may have a great potential for carbon sequestration, but they still face significant barriers, such as technological and economic challenges. As a result, they are rarely applied outside of experimental settings up to now. Table 1 presents an overview of some of the most relevant measures for increasing SOM stocks on arable land and their main principles for carbon sequestration, either by increasing the FOM flux into the soil or by reducing carbon decomposition. In addition, some of the measures also reduce the risk of soil erosion and associated SOM losses from fields.

Table 1: Selection of measures for increasing soil carbon storage of	on arable land (own compilation based on:
Freibauer et al., 2004; Henderson et al., 2022; Paustian et al., 2019). *	Refers to measures that can be classified as
'frontier technologies'.	

Measure category	Measure	Increased C input to soil	Reduced turn- over of SOC	Prevent erosion losses of SOC
	Crop rotation design (selection of main crops)	\checkmark		(✓)
Turnungad	Catch crops (as a cover crop that is grown between two main crops)	\checkmark		\checkmark
rotations	Intercropping (or undersown crops)	\checkmark		\checkmark
	*New crop varieties (e.g. annuals bred to develop deeper and larger root systems)	\checkmark		(✓)
	*Perennial (grain) crops	\checkmark	(✓)	(✓)
Land-use change	Conversion to grassland (perennial grasses and legumes)	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark
(conversion of arable land)	Conversion to mixed systems like agro- forestry	\checkmark	(✓)	\checkmark
	Crop residues retention (incl. high-residues crops)	\checkmark		\checkmark
Organic	Reduced removal of by-products (e.g. straw, beet leaves)	\checkmark		\checkmark
resource management	Organic matter application (manure, slurry, compost, digestate, sewage sludge)	\checkmark		
	Relocation of organic amendments (e.g. to low-turnover soils)		\checkmark	
	*Biochar additions	\checkmark	\checkmark	
	Reduced tillage and other forms of con- servation tillage		\checkmark	\checkmark
Tillage, water and nutrient	Optimised nutrient and pH management	\checkmark	(✓)	
management	Optimised soil water management	\checkmark	(✓)	
	Rewetting of organic soils		\checkmark	

A large number of existing measures are related to the improvement of cropping choices, as these can be very effective in increasing the carbon input to soil and often contribute to erosion prevention at the same time. Due to the high relevance of cover crops, there have been several meta-analytical studies in recent years showing their strong positive effect on SOC stocks, with an overall average SOC increase of about 15% (Jian et al., 2020; McClelland et al.,

2021; Poeplau & Don, 2015). However, enhancing the crop rotation design can also increase average annual C inputs, especially when increasing the number of main crops in the rotation that provide high amounts of residues (Triberti et al., 2016; West & Post, 2002; Zani et al., 2023). The same principles apply to the different types of changes in land-use, such as the conversion of arable land to grassland (Conant et al., 2017). In addition to an increase in FOM fluxes into the soil, such conversions often reduce SOM turnover due to the cessation of till-age.

On-farm organic matter management also affects soil carbon inputs, but it is necessary to distinguish between two categories: (1) the reduced removal of organic resources from the field (e.g. by-products such as straw) and (2) the addition of organic matter to the field (e.g. slurry). A reduced in-field removal rate may clearly contribute to net carbon sequestration, but this is not always the case for organic matter additions. The application of organic substances obviously adds carbon to the soil, but it may not results in a net removal of CO_2 , particularly if the amendment originates from an off-site location (Paustian et al., 2019). To determine the leakage effects and net CO_2 removal potential in such cases, a full life cycle assessment approach is necessary, which includes both on-farm and off-farm GhG emissions and savings. However, organic amendments also contribute indirectly to carbon sequestration by improving soil physical properties and nutrient availability (Paustian et al., 1997). This, in turn, enhances crop productivity and residue inputs.

Advances in tillage, fertilisation and irrigation technologies allow farmers to reduce soil disturbance and optimise the amount of water and nutrients applied. Reduced tillage and notillage practices significantly enhance aggregation and aggregate stability and have been identified as one of the most important measures to increase topsoil carbon storage (Lal et al., 2003). On the other hand, the effects of no-till farming on deeper soil layers have been debated in the literature, but with no clear conclusion to date (Baker et al., 2007; Dimassi et al., 2014; Du et al., 2017; Minasny et al., 2017; Syswerda et al., 2011).

When aiming to increase SOM stocks, it is crucial to consider all soil functions, as discussed in section 1.1. All of the measures presented in Table 1 also provide benefits for other soil functions. For example, catch crops not only increase carbon input into the soil but also reduce nutrient losses and the risk of soil erosion. Despite this, trade-offs are also common. For instance, in agricultural practice, no-tillage often requires the use of herbicides, which negatively impacts soil biodiversity (Alletto et al., 2010). Finally, it is important to bear in mind that SOM is subject to continuous microbial turnover and carbon sequestration is usually reversible. Therefore, it is necessary to constantly maintain a new equilibrium level of SOM to avoid a subsequent release of CO_2 (Paul et al., 2023).

1.3.4 Targets for soil carbon sequestration in light of increased turnover rates

SOM affects the exchange of greenhouse gases (GhG) between the biosphere and the atmosphere at both global and local scales (Franko & Witing, 2020). Locally, SOM affects the water and nutrient retention capacity of soils, as well as soil temperature. This, in turn, affects plant growth, which has feedback loops with the carbon inputs to SOM. Globally, SOM can make a significant contribution to climate change mitigation. At the 2015 United Nations Climate Change Conference in Paris (COP21), the '4 per 1000' initiative was launched with the aim of increasing SOC stocks by 4‰ per year to offset anthropogenic greenhouse gas emissions (Lal, 2016; Minasny et al., 2017). However, achieving the target is difficult to track as SOC is often a blind spot in European national GhG inventories and the accuracy of reported values is estimated to be low, especially for croplands (Bellassen et al., 2022). Furthermore, climate trends pose a significant obstacle to the '4 per mille' target. Climate change is expected to increase the turnover rates of soil carbon in many regions due to increased temperatures and microbial activity. This implies that either an increased amount of carbon input or measures to reduce OM turnover will be required to prevent declines in SOC stocks (Franko et al., 2015).

Agricultural areas, in particular, have a high need, but also a high potential for adaptation, due to their high level of management and the availability of various measures (Table 1), some of which are well researched. Nevertheless, there are many associated challenges that need to be addressed. These include, for example, the up-scaling of measures and concepts, as their effectiveness varies between regions (Bamière et al., 2021; Freibauer et al., 2004; Govaerts et al., 2009; Henderson et al., 2022). Furthermore, it is important to consider feedback loops and potential environmental burdens when setting carbon sequestration targets. For instance, the increased emissions of nitrous oxide (N_2O) (Guenet et al., 2021) and the accumulation of soil nutrient stocks may reduce the benefits of increased SOC storage.

1.3.5 Considering landscape-scale heterogeneity and a diversity of drivers

Most of the studies on the impact of anthropogenic factors on SOM pools and fluxes have been conducted at the point or pedon scale. However, SOM concentrations exhibit significant spatial heterogeneity within and across agricultural landscapes (Aksoy et al., 2016; de Brogniez et al., 2015; Lugato et al., 2014; Rial et al., 2017). In order to develop effective management strategies for agricultural regions, it is necessary to assess the impact of management options on SOM and ecosystem services at the farm, landscape and watershed scale (Lal, 2009). This requires considering heterogeneity and a variety of drivers at different scales (Figure 1), some of which act through feedback loops that affect SOM (in the long term) through changes in the agricultural system or environmental boundaries.

Soil properties, such as parent material and texture, and climatic conditions form the basis for the regional heterogeneity in SOM stocks (Wiesmeier et al., 2019). Yet, these two drivers tend to change rather slowly, e.g. due to soil formation processes, erosion or climate change. On the other hand, land-use and management practices are often highly dynamic. These practices have a significant impact on the amount of carbon that enters the soil. Land management also affects soil microbial activity and thus the conditions for turnover of organic matter (e.g. via tillage and irrigation systems) (Guo & Gifford, 2002; Jarecki & Lal, 2003; Poeplau et al., 2011). Policy, market and historical conditions drive decisions about field and farm management (e.g. farm types), as well as interactions and hence carbon flows between farms (e.g. organic fertilisers) (Zhao et al., 2018). All of these drivers arise from different scales, but strongly modify the cycle of organic matter in agricultural landscapes, resulting in a heterogeneous pattern of field-scale SOM concentrations and trends.

Furthermore, a driver may not only have a direct impact on SOM, but also strong interactions with other drivers (Beillouin et al., 2022). For instance, policies can have both rather direct effects, such as regulations on the use of organic fertilisers, and indirect effects on SOM. Indirect effects of policies result from feedback loops that can be either short-term, such as changes in farming systems, or long-term, such as effects on climate change. The same applies to land management, which can affect soil properties in the longer term. Additionally, SOM has a 'slow' responsiveness (long time to reach a steady state) and the current levels in agricultural soils are a complex result of historical transformations in agriculture, climate and soils that have occurred over millennia.



Figure 1: Selected drivers of SOM dynamics in agricultural landscapes (based on Franko and Witing, 2020)

Direct spatial fluxes of SOM are primarily associated with soil erosion (Wiesmeier et al., 2019). However, SOM dynamics are also influenced by spatial fluxes of carbon sources within the agricultural system and related markets (Andrade Díaz et al., 2024). Traditionally, the local agricultural biomass cycle was relatively closed, with the exception of agricultural products brought to market, such as food and fibres. A significant portion of the biomass removed from fields was returned to agricultural soils (e.g. as excrements) on the same farm that produced the feed and bedding for the barn (Franko & Witing, 2020). This cycle, however, has become increasingly complex. Additional carbon sources are imported from outside the regional agricultural system, such as soya used as animal feed, and organic matter is often transferred between different specialised farms. The demand and diversity of uses for agricultural carbon has grown (e.g. biogas production from animal excrements). This may on one side reduce the return of agricultural biomass to the soil, but on the other side has also led to new types of carbon fluxes in the agricultural system (e.g. digestate residues as organic amendments) (Baştabak & Koçar, 2020; Czekała et al., 2022).

The market for agricultural products and the demands placed on agricultural production, as well as societal attitudes, are constantly changing, with indirect effects on SOM. For example, changes in dietary habits, such as reduced meat consumption, can lead to changes in cropping patterns and in the availability and use of organic fertilisers. Increasing demand for products from organic farming or community-supported agriculture can lead to changes in farm types and matter fluxes (Egli et al., 2023; Wellner, 2017). Policies such as the Common Agricultural Policy (CAP) and regional subsidy schemes aim to encourage the adoption of sustainable management practices. Nevertheless, an increasing number of farmers are also adopting these practices for other reasons (Piñeiro et al., 2020). These include a better understanding and evidence of the benefits of sustainable practices (e.g. improving and protecting agricultural soils), their own innovation and curiosity, but also social pressure from local communities.

Overall, agricultural landscapes are highly dynamic and subject to various political, societal, and environmental factors that affect their soil-related matter flows. To develop and evaluate potential management strategies that benefit SOM stocks and their functions, it is necessary to take a broader view of agricultural systems at different scales.

1.4 Modelling SOM dynamics

As shown in the sections above, the dynamics of SOM are becoming an increasingly important factor in many areas of research and policy. There is a need to evaluate the effects of changing environmental boundaries, such as climate change, on SOM dynamics and the potential of management actions and strategies to sequester soil carbon. Direct measurements of SOM alone can only partly support such efforts (Dungait et al., 2012; Murindangabo et al., 2023). Simulation models are therefore an indispensable component of SOM research. They provide a mathematical framework for integrating, exploring, and testing our understanding and hypotheses of SOM dynamics (Campbell & Paustian, 2015). Furthermore, simulation models are increasingly being used to assess the impact of human interventions and to test the effects of management options on various ecosystem functions of SOM.

Approaches for SOM modelling are constantly evolving, but according to Stockmann et al. (2013) there are two main philosophies: process-oriented and organism-oriented models. Organism-oriented models, such as food web models, simulate SOM dynamics through different pools of soil biota. In contrast, process-oriented SOM models use different conceptual pools of carbon with comparable chemical and physical properties, yet varying decomposition rates and stabilisation mechanisms. Thus, most process-oriented models represent soil biota only in the form of microbial biomass.

Process-oriented models such as CANDY (Franko, 1996), CCB (Franko et al., 2011), CENTURY (Parton et al., 1987), DAISY (Hansen et al., 1990), DNDC (C. Li et al., 1992) and Roth-C (Coleman & Jenkinson, 1996) are dominant in the scientific literature to study the effects of management practices on SOM (Stockmann et al., 2013). The models have been developed and tested using datasets from long-term field experiments (e.g. Franko et al., 2007, 1997) and have demonstrated a good ability to predict SOM dynamics across a range of soil-climatic regions and scales. However, independent validation data, particularly observation time series, are often scarce (Le Noë et al., 2023). A key consideration in model selection is the scale of both the model hypotheses and the model use (e.g. microsite, ecosystem, global), as each scale imposes distinct limitations (Campbell & Paustian, 2015; Manzoni & Porporato, 2009).

Many of the existing process-oriented SOM models divide the non-living SOM into at least three carbon pools: an active, a stabilised and a passive pool (Campbell & Paustian, 2015). Figure 2 illustrates this principle using CANDY Carbon Balance (CCB) model as an example. CCB is based on the CANDY (Carbon And Nitrogen DYnamics) model and has been simplified to work with limited input data, thus making it more suitable for answering practice-oriented research questions (Franko et al., 2011). The model simulates the SOM dynamics in the top 30 cm of soil and was validated for various site conditions in Central Europe (Franko et al., 2011) and applied in several case studies (e.g. Franko et al., 2022; Franko and Spiegel, 2016; Spiegel et al., 2018).

The SOM pools are defined according to their biological stability, decomposition rate and turnover time. Consequently, these SOM pools are largely conceptual and cannot be measured directly. However, they are used to simplify the various states of decay and stability, and this approach has been shown to be useful for long-term SOM modelling (Campbell & Paustian, 2015; Paustian, 1994). The turnover rates of the active pool are typically described in years, while those of the stabilised/slow pool are described in decades. The passive or long-term stabilised pool is often considered to be background SOM, with minimal decomposition and turnover rates spanning several centuries to millennia (Trumbore, 2009). In addition, several pools of fresh organic matter (FOM) are commonly considered to represent the input flux to

SOM. These FOM pools are distinguished, for example in the case of CCB, by the origin and quality of the organic matter, including crop by-products (e.g. straw), crop residues (e.g. roots, stubble) and organic fertilisers (e.g. slurry). (Franko et al., 2011, 2017).



Figure 2: Simplified overview of pools (blocks) and fluxes (arrows) in the CCB model. C_{rep} : carbon reproduction flux from fresh organic matter (FOM) to soil organic matter (SOM). CO_2 : release of carbon dioxide. N_{min} : external pool of mineral nitrogen (modified from Franko et al., 2016, 2011).

The turnover or mean residence time of carbon within SOM is a commonly used metric to assess the persistence of SOM and its carbon pools (Derrien & Amelung, 2011; Lehmann & Joseph, 2015). Although the use of these terms as a measure of persistence has been criticised (Sierra et al., 2018), they still remain important in modelling approaches. The turnover and mass loss of FOM and SOM pools over time is often modelled using first-order decay kinetics (Campbell & Paustian, 2015), which means that the decay of material is linearly related to the pool size. Turnover coefficients, which describe the resistance of the material to microbial breakdown, are used to calibrate the decomposition rates (day⁻¹) of organic matter in the FOM and SOM pools. In CCB, carbon turnover is modelled using first-order kinetics with the time variable 'Biological Active Time' (BAT), following the concept used in CANDY (Franko et al., 1995; Franko & Oelschlägel, 1995). BAT is an indicator on the number of days per year on which microbial activity occurs, and is calculated based on site-specific environmental conditions, such as air temperature, water availability (precipitation, irrigation), soil texture and tillage system.

Changes in SOM turnover and storage can affect the release of nitrogen from the organic pools, impacting both nitrogen availability and the risk of nitrate leaching (Bingham & Cotrufo, 2016). Consequently, some SOM models, including CCB, simulate both organic carbon and organic nitrogen pools and cycles. In these models, the simulation of nitrogen mobilisation and immobilisation involves fluxes with an 'external' pool of mineral nitrogen (N_{min}). The turnover of organic nitrogen is controlled by the dynamics and the carbon to nitrogen (C:N) ratios of the different FOM and SOM pools (e.g. Franko et al., 2011, 1995).

1.4.1 SOM modelling for policy support

All models need to balance the conceptual understanding of the system they represent with the available data to inform and evaluate their functions and outputs. Policy-driven modelling applications and decision support for land management face challenges when the required data is unavailable at the scale of the decision-making (Jones et al., 2005). With regard to SOM modelling, the need for large-scale assessments to inform policy advice is clear, as SOM is critical for a wide range of challenges, particularly in agricultural systems, but also beyond. Several studies have performed large-scale, spatially distributed estimates of the amount of SOC stored in soils now (e.g. for Europe: (de Brogniez et al., 2015; Lugato et al., 2014; Yigini & Panagos, 2016), for example by using data from the 'Land Use and Cover Area frame Survey' (LUCAS) (Tóth et al., 2013). These studies are valuable for creating inventories of the status quo and for understanding the regional distribution of SOC stocks. However, the existing approaches are partially difficult to use for quantifying the impact of management strategies on SOM on a large scale. Consequently, the number of regional to large-scale scenario applications is rather limited, particularly in the agricultural context. In order to use process-oriented SOM models for developing management strategies for agricultural regions at the landscape or watershed scale (Lal, 2009), these models must be used in conjunction with geographic information systems (GIS). This task involves collecting and managing a multitude of input data for these heterogeneous study areas. Thus, the model structure and process representation must be suitable for the chosen scale (Manzoni & Porporato, 2009). To account for the different feedback loops within agricultural systems, the modelling framework must be capable of considering different objectives (e.g. carbon, nitrogen), as well as options in the decision space (e.g. management variables). For instance, there are only a few models that can account for changes in management factors, such as tillage systems (Murindangabo et al., 2023). Another very common challenge and source of projection uncertainty in regional to large-scale model applications is the limited availability of measured SOM data, both in terms of quality and quantity. These data are required to initialise SOC levels and the initial distribution of carbon between the model pools (Dimassi et al., 2018; Foereid et al., 2012), which can have a profound impact on the simulated trends in carbon and nitrogen storage.

1.5 Objectives, research questions and structure of this doctoral thesis

SOM stocks are in a constant state of flux and, as shown above, their integrated management is crucial for maintaining soil fertility to produce food for a growing human population, mitigating and adapting to climate change, and supporting all other SOM-related soil functions such as clean water and habitat. The overarching objective of this dissertation is *to improve the landscape perspective on SOM in agricultural systems, which is crucial for the development of future carbon management policies* and has several research gaps that need to be addressed. Specifically, this doctoral thesis aimed to (1) clarify and quantify significant carbon and matter fluxes in agricultural systems, (2) conduct large-scale, spatially distributed and integrated simulations of soil carbon and nitrogen dynamics, (3) evaluate the impact of climate and best management practices on SOM stocks, and (4) find methods to operationalise SOM modelling for policy support at larger scales. The dissertation focuses on a specific case study - the federal state of Saxony in Germany - and conducts three research studies (Figure 3) to address specific challenges of SOM management on arable land outlined in **Chapter 1**.



Figure 3: Overview of the structure of this dissertation.

In order to contribute to an increased understanding of the carbon fluxes in agricultural systems, the first research study analyses recent changes in agricultural carbon fluxes at the example of the policy-driven rise of the biogas industry (Britz & Delzeit, 2013; Purkus et al., 2018). The Renewable Energy Sources Act in 2000 and the amendments to the Renewable Energies Act in 2004 and 2009, led to a significant change in the carbon dynamics of the German agricultural system. Specific tariffs for electricity generated from renewable sources were guaranteed to energy supply companies, and strong incentives were created for the cultivation of energy crops (Theuerl et al., 2019). Between 2000 and 2016, the number of biogas plants in Germany increased by more than eightfold (Daniel-Gromke et al., 2018), resulting in significant changes in crop cultivation patterns (Theuerl et al., 2019) and the utilization of substantial quantities of agricultural livestock excrements as a biogas feedstock (Daniel-Gromke et al., 2018). These changes in matter fluxes affected the in-field SOM balance, resulting in a reduced return flux of traditional agricultural carbon sources to the field, but also to a new type of carbon source, biogas digestate, which has the potential to be more stable. Accordingly, there has been and still is a strong debate on the sustainability and carbon benefits, as well as the area efficiency of this technology (Emmann et al., 2013; Hansjürgens et al., 2017; Priefer & Meyer, 2019; Rantala et al., 2020; Sterner & Fritsche, 2011; Thrän et al., 2020). In this context, Chapter 2 of this doctoral thesis presents a novel regional analysis of the biogas production system in Saxony. In particular, the study addresses the following research question and hypotheses:

• What are the area requirements of biogas production systems and their impact on carbon fluxes to soils in the agricultural landscapes of Saxony?

<u>Hypotheses:</u> Each biogas plant has a unique 'fingerprint' that is defined by its location, installed electrical capacity and substrate mix. This fingerprint can be characterised in terms of its spatial extent, in particular the area of agricultural land required for substrate production and biogas residue application, and typical soil carbon fluxes.

The soil carbon cycle is closely linked to the soil nitrogen cycle (Batlle-Aguilar et al., 2011; Manzoni & Porporato, 2009; Porporato et al., 2003). The decomposition of organic matter releases nitrogen, which is then accessible for plant uptake. In turn, the availability of nitrogen affects the rate of organic matter decomposition (Averill & Waring, 2018). Processes of enrichment and depletion of carbon and nitrogen in SOM can thus significantly affect the preservation of soil fertility and have side effects on nitrogen leaching. The **second research study** of this thesis therefore conducts an **integrated assessment of both soil carbon and nitrogen dynamics at a regional scale** to investigate ongoing trends, potential side effects and the role of climate and management. To avoid and mitigate trade-offs between the need for increased agricultural production and the efficient use of resources, it is essential to assess the impacts of agricultural activities and alternative land management strategies at larger scales. **Chapter 3** of this dissertation presents a novel approach for assessing regional-scale SOM dynamics using the CCB model with innovative model adjustments. In particular, the study addresses the following research question and hypotheses:

- How can regional SOM dynamics be simulated for the entire arable land of Saxony (7,345 km²) and what is the contribution of different drivers to the regional trends in SOC and related organic nitrogen stocks?
- <u>Hypotheses</u>: The CCB model has the potential to simulate regional soil carbon and nitrogen dynamics at a grid level, provided that it is extended to accommodate aggregated input data and new types of spatial modelling units that integrate over several management units.

Carbon storage in agricultural soils is influenced by a multitude of political, socio-economic, and environmental factors, each with its own scale of origin and impact. In order to develop effective strategies for managing and promoting SOC storage, it is essential to comprehensively evaluate the impacts of drivers and agricultural measures across different scales. This will enable the prioritisation and adaptation of specific targets or measures at the relevant levels. Simplified methods for modelling SOC dynamics that are scaled to the level of administrative units could help to **operationalise SOM modelling for policy support**, as this aligns with the level of policy-making and data availability. However, there is a potential for systematic errors in such scaling operations, which was addressed in the **third research study**. Accordingly, **Chapter 4** of this doctoral thesis presents an innovative scaling experiment that addresses the following research question and hypotheses:

- Is it possible and reasonable to model the dynamics of SOM at the level of large spatial units relevant to policy and environmental management, such as administrative units, and can such a simplified assessment be used to quantify the carbon sequestration potential of best management practices across different scales?
- <u>Hypotheses:</u> The carbon sequestration potential of alternative management practices can be quantified at the scale of administrative units using the novel 'regional mode' of the CCB model presented in Chapter 3, while maintaining an acceptable scaling error and being advantageous in terms of model application, data availability and run time.

The following Chapters 2-4 constitute the core of this dissertation and present the three articles published in international, peer-reviewed scientific journals. **Chapter 5** presents the final synthesis of the thesis, providing a summary of the key findings and a discussion within the broader scope of the thesis. The chapter demonstrates how the work presented contributes to improving the landscape perspective on SOM in agricultural systems, which is the overall aim of this thesis, and supports the development of future carbon management policies. In addition, the synthesis chapter offers a concise overview of the main methodological challenges and limitations encountered during the research process, along with perspectives for future research.

2. Biogas production and changes in soil carbon input - a regional analysis^{*}

2.1 Chapter summary (abstract)

The inclusion of biogas production into the agricultural system has modified crop management and as a result the soil organic carbon (SOC) cycle of the agricultural landscape. To evaluate the effects for the German federal state of Saxony, this study determines: (1) the share of agricultural land required for biogas production, (2) the change in regional carbon input fluxes to soil during the time of the establishment of the biogas production considering also the quality of sources of different fresh organic matter (FOM) for the formation of SOC and (3) the differences in carbon input to SOC between the area influenced by biogas production (here 'biogas fingerprint area' (BFA)) and the surrounding arable land. Based on the location of biogas plants the region was subdivided into biomass providing units (BPUs) where a part of the arable land was considered as affected by biogas production (BFA). We hypothesised that each biogas plant uses a specific substrate mix according to its capacity. The carbon fluxes for each BPU were estimated for the years 2000 (without biogas plants) and 2011 (with biogas plants). For the year 2011, the analysis included the area demand for production of biogas feedstock and digestate recycling. On average 17.6% of the BPU agricultural land was required to supply the biogas plants and dispose of their digestate. Per kilowatt installed electrical capacity this equates to 2.0 ha, including inter alia 0.4 ha for energy crops. Highest area requirements have been observed for biogas plants with less than 500 kW installed capacity. Between 2000 and 2011 the total carbon flux into soil increased by 2.1%. When considering the quality of different FOM sources the gain in carbon input was 2.8%. The BFAs showed higher carbon input to soil than the surrounding agricultural land due to high contributions from digestate and crop residues (esp. agricultural grass). This compensated the low carbon input from crop by-products (e.g. straw).

2.2 Introduction

Soil is one of the most important and most complex natural resources and is an essential contributor to the global ecosystem, providing a regulatory system that supports a multitude of ecosystem functions and services (Adhikari & Hartemink, 2016; Garrigues et al., 2012; Podmanicky et al., 2011). Soil organic matter (SOM) and its major component soil organic carbon

^{*} Published as: **Witing, F.**, Prays, N., O'Keeffe, S., Gründling, R., Gebel, M., Kurzer, H.-J., Daniel-Gromke, J. & U. Franko (2018): Biogas production and changes in soil carbon input - A regional analysis. *Geoderma* 320: 105–114. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoderma.2018.01.030</u>

(SOC) are fundamental to soil and its ecosystem functions in particular the sequestration of carbon (Campbell & Paustian, 2015; Podmanicky et al., 2011; Yigini & Panagos, 2016)

Biogas production within conventional agricultural systems has been promoted as an integrated approach to support nutrient cycling, while mitigating greenhouse gases emissions from conventional fossil energy production. Germany is the largest biogas producer in the European Union, with almost 8,700 biogas plants installed in 2016 (Daniel-Gromke, Rensberg, Denysenko, Stinner, et al., 2017; Daniel-Gromke, Rensberg, Denysenko, Trommler, et al., 2017). A previous study by Franko et al. (2015), for the region of Central Germany, identified a number of hot spots where the usage of carbon may raise a conflict between sustaining SOC and producing bioenergy. The expansion of the agricultural system to include bioenergy production has resulted in an adaption of the agricultural management (e.g. cultivated crops, digestate application instead of slurry), which in turn has changed the carbon input to soil within these agricultural landscapes. At the same time biogas production is heavily influenced by the regional availability and variability of feedstock.

To date, no general approach has been developed to understand the potential influence of bioenergy production on regional soil carbon cycling. It is a challenge to tackle the additional complexity that biogas production can introduce into agricultural systems (Arthurson, 2009; Barbosa et al., 2014; Möller & Müller, 2012). Therefore, the aim of this study was an ex-post evaluation of the biogas production within the agricultural landscape of a case study region. For each biogas plant within the federal state of Saxony we estimated the agricultural area required for the provision of biogas feedstock and recycling of digestate, proposing the combination of this as 'biogas fingerprint area' (BFA) of a biogas plant. The carbon input to arable soil has been estimated for two separate years 2000 (without biogas production) and 2011 (with biogas production). Here also the quality of different sources of fresh organic matter (FOM) regarding the formation of new SOC was considered. Furthermore, for the year 2011 we compared the carbon input on the BFAs and the arable land not affected by biogas production.

2.3 Materials and Methods

2.3.1 Spatial units of investigation

The federal state of Saxony in East Germany was used as the study region. During the last decade a rapid development of the biogas industry has been observed in this area (Grunewald, 2012). For regional subdivision of Saxony and main spatial element of the study, we used 'biomass providing units' (BPU), which separate catchment areas (i.e. for agricultural substrates) from competing biogas plants, as defined by Franko et al. (2015). The location and capacity of the biogas plants within Saxony were determined by Das et al. (2012). Relevant cropping and livestock data were aggregated to the BPU level.

We assumed that every BPU had a closed matter cycle regarding agricultural substrates in the context of biogas production. The feedstock demand of a biogas plant was supplied by the agricultural area within the associated BPU, with the biogas digestate being returned to the same area. The agricultural land required for the production of biogas feedstock and disposal of digestate was defined as 'biogas fingerprint area' (BFA) of a BPU (section 2.3.4). The soil related carbon flows within the BFAs are assumed to differ from the surrounding agricultural land (section 2.3.5). It was hypothesised that depending on the installed electrical capacity and the feedstock mix of the biogas plant, as well as the regional agricultural parameters (e.g. crop mix and yields, livestock mix, management of the arable land), every biogas plant will have its own unique BFA.



Figure 4: Graphical representation of a 'biomass providing unit' (BPU) and its associated land use categories for the base year of 2000 (without a biogas plant) and the year 2011 (with a biogas plant). For the 2011 time step a 'biogas fingerprint area' (BFA) is shown, to denote the area where the cycling of agricultural matter and the input of carbon to SOM is influenced by biogas production.

For each BPU the associated land use considerations are shown in Figure 4. The crop mix of the BFA corresponds to the direct and indirect demands for biogas feedstock. Depending on the fertilisation intensity, the agricultural area needed for the application of digestate may be smaller or larger than the area for production of biogas feedstock. If the area needed is larger,

an additional area for the application of biogas digestate was considered to be necessary. Prior to the implementation of biogas production, livestock excrements were applied to all arable land (year 2000). However, with the installation of biogas plants (year 2011), it was assumed that excrement not used for biogas production were applied only to the BPU area outside of the BFA.

2.3.2 Regional agricultural parameters

Land use and agro-economic regions

The federal state of Saxony (approx. 18,400 km²) is dominated by arable land-use (Figure 5). Due to the very fertile loess soils, which cover a large part of the study area, 52% of the region is used for agricultural purposes. Saxony can be subdivided into three main 'agro-economic regions', based on characteristics of soil, landscape characteristics and their associated agricultural activities (LfL, 1999). These include: (1) Saxon heath and pond landscape, (2) Saxon loess region, (3) Saxon low mountain range and foreland. Supplementary material on these 'agro-economic regions' is provided in the appendix (section 6.1, Table A1).



Figure 5: Location in Germany, land-use and the agro-economic regions of Saxony.

Crop harvest areas and yield

Data on crop harvest areas and crop yield for 20 different crops as well as catch crops have been provided by the 'State Agency for the Environment, Nature Conservation and Geology of Saxony' (LfULG). Crop harvest areas are derived from statistics on municipality level (year 2000) and InVeKoS data (Integriertes Verwaltungs- und Kontrollsystem) for the year 2011. Crop yield data was based on analysis of the software BEFU, a fertilisation advisory system
used by Saxon farmers (Förster, 2013). Essential crops included in the analysis, as well as their average areal share and yield for the period 2000-2011 are shown in Table 2. For these years, cereals were found to be the dominant crops (58%) in Saxony, followed by winter rape (15%) and maize for silage (9%).

Non-harvested biomass was characterised into two groups, crop residues and crop by-products, -based on the potential usage of the material (see also section 2.3.5). While residues like crop roots and stubble were assumed to be left on the field, the fate of by-products depends on farmers decision: by-products (i.e. straw) can be left on the field or carried away to be used as litter for the livestock stable or sold on the market. Based on expert knowledge, at the state agency LfULG, it was assumed that by-products of relevant crops were removed from approx. 20% of the arable area.

	Heath & Pond Landscape		Loess Region		Low Mountain Range & Foreland	
	Share [%]	Yield [t ha ⁻¹]	Share [%]	Yield [t ha ⁻¹]	Share [%]	Yield [t ha ⁻¹]
Winter Wheat (Triticum aestivum)	13.7	6.4	31.9	7.2	15.5	6.5
Winter Barley (Hordeum vulgare)	13.0	5.9	14.5	6.9	11.8	60.0
Winter Rye & Triticale (Secale ce- real & Triticosecale)	26.1	5.0	6.8	6.2	8.3	5.5
Spring Cereals (Hordeum vulgare & Triticum aestivum)	4.0	4.4	5.2	5.0	19.8	4.7
Winter Rape (Brassica napus)	12.2	3.4	16.9	3.9	14.3	3.8
Maize for Silage (Zea mays)	9.7	42.4	7.7	46.7	10.5	44.0
Field Grass (Lolium multiflorum & Lolium perenne)	2.5	30.9	1.6	38.5	5.4	39.0
Clover Grass (Trifolium pretense & Lolium multiflorum)	1.3	38.7	1.3	39.7	6.5	38.0
Other ¹	17.4		14.0		8.1	

Table 2: Average crop shares and crop yields within the agro-economic regions of Saxony for the period 2000-2011.

¹fallow, sugar beet (*Beta vulgaris*), grain maize (*Zea mays*), vegetables, legumes, sunflower (*Helianthus annuus*), potatoes (*Solanum tuberosum*)

Excrement

We calculated the amount of excrement available for field application or biogas production $(excr_{av} \text{ in t } a^{-1})$ based on livestock statistics on district and municipality levels (StLa, 2016b, 2016a). Therefore the total amount of excrement produced from all livestock was corrected for the amount that is left on pasture during grazing (StLa, 2012b). For each animal group *i* the specific average annual amount of excrement (*excr_i* in t a^{-1} ; (LfULG, 2015)), the share of

grazing time within one year (grzt [-]) and the number of individuals within this group (n) was used to calculate the amount of excrement which we assumed to be slurry:

$$excr_{av} = \sum_{i} (n_i \cdot excr_i \cdot (1 - grzt_i))$$
⁽¹⁾

The data was aggregated from municipality level to BPU level using the areal share of municipalities in the BPUs. Within the BPUs the excrement not used for the production of biogas was assumed to be equally distributed on arable land outside of the BFA.

2.3.3 Profile of regional biogas plants

Deriving representative feedstock mixes

The substrate mix used for the production of biogas can vary widely between individual biogas plants making it difficult to parameterise in large scale assessments. Therefore, the demand for biomass substrate was estimated using the approaches outlined in O'Keeffe et al. (2016) in collaboration with the DBFZ (Deutsches Biomasseforschungszentrum) (Ponitka et al., 2015). Six biogas clusters with representative feedstock profiles for agricultural biogas plants were identified for the federal state of Saxony (Table 3). The biogas clusters were differentiated by installed capacity and for the capacity class 151-500 kW also by agro-economic region. For the other capacity classes, a regional differentiation was not possible due to data limitations. The representative feedstock profiles for each biogas cluster were used to generate the appropriate feedstock demand for each biogas plant based on their individual installed electrical capacities (kWel). Manure and slurry have been merged to the feedstock class 'animal excrement' using the differences in dry matter and carbon content of dry matter to be consistent with the calculation of available excrement.

Power category [kWel]	<150	150-500			500-1000	>1000
Associated sub-region ¹		HPL	LR	LMRF		
	Feedstock demand [tFM kWel ⁻¹]					
Animal slurry	43.4	22.9	54.6	77.9	43.8	5.9
Animal manure	2.8	3.3	1.9	0.6	1.0	6.4
Maize silage	6.43	6.72	6.78	2.03	5.31	14.81
Cereals ²	2.95	1.76	0.88	0.57	1.84	0.85
Grass silage	-	3.30	1.27	3.29	1.36	0.23

 $\label{eq:Table 3: Profiles of representative feedstock demand (in tons of fresh matter) for 1 kW installed electrical capacity (tFM kW_{el}^{-1})$

¹HPL=Heath & Pond Landscape; LR=Loess region; LMRF= Low Mountain Range & Foreland ²Cereals is a grouping referring to the following crops: rye, barely, triticale

Indirect feedstock requirements

Beside direct area requirements for the production of energy crops, the use of animal excrement for biogas production implicates an indirect land use, in relation to the fodder crops used for livestock production (i.e. the original carbon sources for the animal excrement). We determined the livestock associated with a biogas plant from the relation between the required amount of excrement of the biogas plant (*excrbg* in t a^{-1}) and the available excrement within a BPU, assuming that this relationship describes the proportion of animals associated with biogas production (*Ni*):

$$N_i = n_i \cdot \frac{excr_{bg}}{excr_{av}} \tag{2}$$

The total fodder amount of type k (tfd_k in t a⁻¹) necessary to feed the animals associated with a biogas plant was calculated, based on the typical daily fodder demand of type k ($dfd_{i,k}$ in t d⁻¹) and the total number of animals associated with biogas production:

$$tfd_k = \sum_i (N_i \cdot 365 \cdot dfd_{i,k}) \tag{3}$$

The diet for dairy cows and cattle was assumed to be a silage mix from grass and maize of 25% and 75% respectively, with a cereals diet assumed for pigs (Table 4) (L. Gruber et al., 2004, 2006). Additionally, it was assumed that only a basic diet is produced on the farm and concentrates were imported. Therefore, these were not considered for the calculation of the BFA (see section 2.3.4).

Table 4: Daily fodder demand of cows, cattle (elder than one year), brood sows and other pigs used for the calculation of indirect feedstock requirements. Calves and piglets are not considered. DM = dry matter; FM = fresh matter

		Dairy cows	Cattle	Brood sows	Other pigs
Total forage intake	[kg DM d ⁻¹]	18,4	10,7	6,5	2
Basic diet		70%	70%	80%	80%
Maize silage	[kg FM d ⁻¹]	36	21	-	-
Cereals	[kg FM d ⁻¹]	-	-	6	1,8
Grass silage	[kg FM d ⁻¹]	14	8	-	-

Biogas digestate

The amount of biogas digestate (*BGD* in t a⁻¹) produced and available for field application was estimated using equation (4).

$$BGD = \sum_{x} (FM_x - BG_x - L_x) \tag{4}$$

Where FM is the quantity of required substrate (t a^{-1}), BG is the amount of produced biogas (t a^{-1}), L is the amount of losses during the fermentation process (t a^{-1}) and x are the substrates listed in Table 5. According to (Vogt, 2008), the carbon flows in the biogas were assumed to consist of the sum of CH₄ and CO₂. The amount of biogas (t DM a^{-1}) was calculated with:

$$BG_x = FM_x \cdot DM_x \cdot oDM_x \cdot \frac{\alpha_x}{1000} \cdot \rho_x \tag{5}$$

Where *DM* is the substrate specific matter content (% FM), *oDM* is organic dry matter content (% DM), α is a substrate specific conversion factor for biogas (l kg⁻¹ oDM⁻¹) and ρ is the substrate specific biogas density. Additionally, the nitrogen (N) content of the biogas was assumed to be insignificant. The carbon content of the biogas was determined from the share of CH₄ and CO₂ according to the specific substrate mix of the cluster.

Table 5: Substrate parameters used for biogas production calculations. DM = dry matter, oDM = organic dry matter content, biogas yield = substrate specific conversion factor for biogas (α), biogas density = substrate specific biogas density (ρ), losses = ensiling losses for silages (L_s), CH₄ = methane share in produced biogas.

Substrate	$\mathbf{D}\mathbf{M}^1$	$\mathbf{o}\mathbf{D}\mathbf{M}^1$	C cont.	N cont. ¹	losses ³	CH_4 ³	Biogas yield ³	Biogas density
	[%]	[%]	[%]	[%]	[%]	[%]	[l kg ⁻¹ oDM ⁻¹]	[kg m ⁻³]
Animal slurry	10	80	35 ¹	4.67	0	55	380	1.28
Maize silage	28	95	45^{2}	0.38	12	52	650	1.32
Cereals	86	97	45^{2}	1.96	0	52	730	1.32
Grass silage	20	90	45 ²	0.38	12	53	600	1.31

¹ from CANDY database (Franko, 1996), ² from Schilling (2000), ³ from KTBL (2012)

Losses during the fermentation process (*L*) were estimated using equation (6) and based on the assumption of 10% N losses during digestion (Vogt, 2008). *N* is the substrate specific N content (%).

$$L = \sum_{x} (FM_x \cdot DM_x \cdot N_x \cdot 0.1) \tag{6}$$

Consequently, the N content of the biogas digestate (N_{BGD}) is also based on the N content of the biogas substrate and was estimated using the following equation:

$$N_{BGD} = \sum_{x} (FM_x \cdot DM_x \cdot N_x) - Lf$$
⁽⁷⁾

2.3.4 Estimation of the biogas fingerprint area

The BFA corresponds either to the area which is needed for the production of the biogas feedstock (A_{pr} in ha) or to the area needed for returning the digestate (A_{rc} in ha) when it exceeds the fertiliser demand of A_{pr} :

$$BFA = max(A_{pr}, A_{rc}) \tag{8}$$

 A_{pr} is calculated from the direct and indirect feedstock requirements of a biogas plant, considering typical ensiling losses *Ls* (Table 5) and the BPU specific yield *Y* (t ha⁻¹) of the relevant crops (*x*):

$$A_{pr} = \sum_{x} \left(\frac{(1 + Ls_x) \cdot FM_x}{Y_x} \right)$$
⁽⁹⁾

 FM_x (in t) represents the feedstock requirement of energy crops or fodder crops. Grass silage demand is primarily provided by temporal grass crops and later by permanent grassland, if more substrate is required.

The area needed to recycle the digestate of a biogas plant (A_{rc} in ha) depends on the total N content of the digestate (N_{BGD} in t N) and application rates of N on arable land. We assume that the total amount of digestate-N applicable on A_{pr} (N_{pr} in t N) (1) compensates N offtake with harvested crops while (2) taking into account an application limit of 0.17 t N per ha given by legislation (Düngeverordnung - DüV, 2017). If N_{BGD} exceeds N_{pr} the application area has to be extended by an additional area (A_{ex} in ha) for the disposal of the excess N (N_{ex} in t N):

$$A_{rc} = A_{pr} + A_{ex} \tag{10}$$

$$N_{ex} = N_{BGD} - N_{pr} \tag{11}$$

with:

$$N_{pr} = min\left\{0.17 \cdot A_{pr}, \sum_{x} (1 + Ls_{x}) \cdot FM_{x} \cdot Nc_{x}\right\}$$
(12)

where Nc_x is the N content in the fresh matter of the harvested yield of crop *x*.

If N_{BGD} is less than N_{pr} (N_{ex} <0), N_{BGD} will be evenly distributed on A_{pr} . If an additional area is required for digestate disposal (N_{ex} > 0), it is related to the average N removal by crop yield from the BPU area surrounding A_{pr} (N_{rem} in t N):

$$A_{ex} = \frac{N_{ex}}{N_{rem}} \tag{13}$$

BPUs where the local cultivation characteristics could not completely cover the feedstock demand of the corresponding biogas plants with respect to every type of substrate were excluded from the analysis. For example, some biogas plants at the Saxony border would require additional substrate from outside of the study region. This reduced the number of biogas plants included in the study from 183 to 121.

2.3.5 Carbon flows into soil

To characterise the impact of different land management systems on SOC we consider: (1) the total carbon flux from FOM into the soil as well as (2) the quality of different sources of FOM regarding the formation of new SOC. To assess the quality of the carbon flux from FOM to SOC, we use the 'carbon reproduction flux' (C_{rep}), an indicator that aggregates the effect of different carbon sources on SOC storage (Brock et al., 2013; Franko et al., 2011; Kolbe, 2010; Küstermann et al., 2008).

The total carbon input from FOM, as well as the C_{rep} flux into soil were calculated in accordance with the approach of the carbon turnover models in CANDY (Franko et al., 1995) and CCB (Franko et al., 2011). In this approach the turnover of several FOM pools (C_{FOM}) results in a carbon flux to the atmosphere (mineralisation) and a C_{rep} flux into the SOM pool. We calculated C_{FOM} and C_{rep} (in kg ha⁻¹) for different types of arable carbon sources: organic amendments (excrement, digestate), crop residues (roots and stubble) and crop by-products (straw and beat leaves) (Figure 6).

 C_{FOM} flows were estimated using BPU specific yield data for each crop and application rates for organic amendments, as described in the previous sections. Parameterisation of the different carbon sources and crops was taken from the CCB database. For the conventional agricultural carbon flows (residues, by-products, excrement) a more in-depth description is given by (Franko et al., 2011). Regarding the matter flows from biogas digestate, equation (14) was used to calculate the carbon amount ($C_{FOM_{BDG}}$).

$$C_{FOM_{BDG}} = C_{FM} - C_{BG} \tag{14}$$

Here C_{BG} is the carbon equivalent of the produced biogas and C_{FM} is the total carbon amount of the biogas feedstock according to the material properties:

$$C_{FM} = \sum_{x} (FM_x \cdot DM_x \cdot C_x) \tag{15}$$

The carbon equivalent of the biogas C_{BG} was calculated using the molar volume of an ideal gas at 1 atmosphere of pressure V_m =22.42 l mol⁻¹, amount of biogas (BG_x), molar mass of carbon (M_C) in V_m depending on the methane share, biogas density ρ_x (kg m⁻³) as sum over all added substrates x:

$$C_{BG} = \sum_{x} \left(\frac{BG_x * M_C}{\rho_x * V_m * 1000} \right)$$
(16)

For the calculations of C_{rep} every source of FOM has its specific substrate use efficiency parameter (η) characterising the potential quality of the substrate for the formation of new SOC



(Franko et al., 2011). The substrate use efficiency of biogas digestate was determined according to Prays et al. (2017).

Figure 6: Carbon flows considered within the regional cycling of agricultural matter related to biogas production. Different pools of fresh organic matter (FOM) contribute to the total carbon flux to soil (C_{FOM}): crop residues, crop by-products, biogas digestate and livestock excrement. All sources of FOM have a different quality for the formation of new SOC. The C_{rep} flux is aggregating these differences and can be used as an indicator in a given environment to characterise the land use regarding SOC storage.

For the calculation of C_{FOM} and C_{rep} only arable land has been considered and permanent grassland has been left out. All carbon flows were calculated for two time steps, 2000 (without biogas) and 2011 (with biogas) for each BPU. For the year 2011, an additional analysis was performed for the BFA and for the area not affected by biogas production (see also section 2.3.1).

2.4 Results

2.4.1 Regional areal requirements of biogas production

BFAs and associated land use categories

The results of the model indicated that in 2011, the provision of biogas feedstock and distribution of digestate on average, affected 20.8% of the arable land within the BPUs. When considering the total agricultural land in Saxony (including permanent grassland) the BFA of the biogas plants covered 17.6% (Figure 7). Over 10% of all BPUs, were found to have a fingerprint area exceeding 40% of their BPU arable area.



Figure 7: Share of the agricultural land of the BPUs in Saxony that is needed for the provision of biogas feedstock as well as for the distribution of digestate (BFA) in the year 2011.

The land use within BFAs was dominated by fodder crops on arable land (57.9%). The primary use of these areas is the production of meat and milk. The use of the livestock excrement for the production of biogas is a secondary and indirect use of these areas. The cultivation of energy crops on arable land covered 19.8% of the average BFA in Saxony and 7.1% was covered by permanent grassland. For most of the BFAs an additional area for the application of digestate was necessary. Digestate application to additional land outside the feedstock catchment accounted for 15.2% of an average BFA in Saxony.

Relationship between BFA and installed capacities

Relating the BFA to the installed electrical capacity of its biogas plant allows the different biogas systems to be compared with respect to the areal demand and hence areal efficiency per electrical energy output (ha kW_{el}^{-1}). On average for Saxony 2.0±0.4 ha kW_{el}^{-1} (± is the

standard deviation) agricultural land was found to be influenced by biogas production. However, only 0.4 ± 0.1 ha kW_{el}⁻¹ from that was related to the cultivation of energy crops on arable land. The major part of the land demand consisted of fodder crops on arable land (1.2 ± 0.3 ha kW_{el}⁻¹) for cattle supply, but also the additional area for digestate disposal was covering 0.3 ± 0.3 ha kW_{el}⁻¹. To fulfil the demand for grass silage 0.1 ± 0.1 ha kW_{el}⁻¹ of permanent grassland was needed next to the use of field grass from arable land. Between individual BFAs the results differed due to regional differences in crop yields and livestock mix, as well as parameters of the specific biogas plant (e.g. installed capacity, feedstock mix).

The Saxon heath & pond landscape $(1.8\pm0.3 \text{ ha } \text{kW}_{\text{el}^{-1}})$ as well as the loess region $(1.9\pm0.2 \text{ ha} \text{kW}_{\text{el}^{-1}})$ showed significantly smaller area requirements than the low mountain range and foreland $(2.6\pm0.4 \text{ ha } \text{kW}_{\text{el}^{-1}})$. Next to regional differences in crop yield this is a result of the greater number of smaller biogas plants in the low mountain range.



Figure 8: Average area demand (ha) per kilowatt installed electrical capacity of the biogas plants in Saxony. Biogas plants are differentiated by size classes. Area demand is separated by land use categories within a BFA.

Depending on the size classes of the biogas plants, major differences in the total area demand and its composition have been observed (Figure 8). A constant decrease in the area requirements for the provision of biogas feedstock was found with increasing classes of plant size. While biogas plants with installed capacity < 150 kW_{el} typically needed 2.1±0.3 ha kW_{el}⁻¹ for feedstock supply, plants > 1000 kW_{el} only needed 1.5±0.1 ha kW_{el}⁻¹. This pattern was primarily caused by lower indirect feedstock requirements in the feedstock mix of larger biogas plants. However, also the location distribution of the biogas plants and the subsequent agricultural yields are important factors. The area demand for the cultivation of direct feedstock requirements (energy crops) was lowest (0.3±0.1 ha kW_{el}⁻¹) for biogas plants in the size class 150-500 kW_{el}. However, biogas plants in this capacity range showed the highest total areal demand per kW_{el} due to large requirements regarding additional area for digestate disposal $(0.5\pm0.3 \text{ ha kW}^{-1})$. Input from energy crop cultivation was especially high within BPUs containing plants in the size classes <150 kW_{el} and >1000 kW_{el}. This was most of all due to a high share of energy crops (>1000 kW_{el}) and especially cereals (<150 kW_{el}) in the feedstock mix.

2.4.2 Regional carbon input to soil before and after implementation of biogas plants

The average carbon input into the arable soil of the Saxon BPUs was 2,905 kg C ha⁻¹ in the year 2000 and increased slightly to 2,965 kg C ha⁻¹ (+2.1%) in the year 2011, after the implementation of biogas plants. When considering the quality of different sources of FOM for the formation of SOC by using the indicator C_{rep} we observed an even higher increase of 2.8% (2000: 1,524 kg C_{rep} ha⁻¹; 2011: 1,567 kg C_{rep} ha⁻¹). Within the individual BPUs the changes between 2000 and 2011 are much more apparent, ranging from -388 kg C ha⁻¹ to +576 Kg C ha⁻¹ or -119 kg C_{rep} ha⁻¹ to +297 kg C_{rep} ha⁻¹ respectively.



Figure 9: Violin plot showing the difference in C_{rep} between 2000 and 2011 on BPU-level, differentiated into the agro-economic regions within Saxony. The difference between the regions is significant (Welch t-test p-values: (a)-(b) 0.027, (a)-(c) <0.001, (b)-(c) 0.007). The Violin plot is combining a boxplot with a density plot.

The differences between individual BPUs were partly affected by their geographic location. On the level of agro-economic regions (Figure 9) significant differences in the temporal development of SOC input can be observed (ANOVA p-value: <0.001). Only limited statistical relationship between biogas plants capacity and SOC input have been found. BPUs having biogas plants in the power category 150-500 kW_{el} (+1.4% C_{rep}) contributed significantly less to the increase C_{rep} fluxes than the BPUs having biogas plants in all the other power categories (+4.0% C_{rep}) (Welch t-test p-value: 0.013).

2.4.3 Changes in carbon sources

SOC input from arable crops

The total crop-based C flux into soil from all analysed BPUs displayed a moderate increase (+5.8%) between 2000 (1,453 × 10³ t C) and 2011 (1,538 × 10³ t C). At the same time the contribution of the different cultivated crops changed greatly. Table 6 summarises the quality adjusted C input (C_{rep}) from individual arable crops for the two time steps, 2000 and 2011. Winter rape, maize, winter wheat and sugar beet showed a high total increase in C_{rep} . A decline in C_{rep} contribution was observed for all cereals other than winter wheat. The contribution from fallow land was also seen to drop remarkably, as these areas went back into cultivation. The shift in C input to SOM of different crops is primarily caused by changes in cultivated area and less by changes in yield.

Table 6: Total soil carbon reproduction flux (C_{rep}) from the cultivation of different arable crops for the two years 2000 and 2011. C_{rep} is aggregating the carbon input to soil considering also the quality of different sources of FOM for the formation of SOC. Altering C_{rep} flows are caused by changes in the crop specific cultivated area and crop specific yields between the two time steps 2000 and 2011.

	Total Crep		Differences be	tween 2000 & 2011
	2000 [10 ³ t C]	2011 [10 ³ t C]	Cultivated area [%]	Yield per area unit [%]
Winter Wheat	235.6	268.1 (+14%)	+13.8	+0.1
Winter Barley	121.0	103.4 (-15%)	-16.0	+2.4
Winter Rye & Triticale	98.1	62.4 (-36%)	-32.3	-4.4
Spring Cereals	49.3	45.5 (-8%)	-12.4	+7.0
Winter Rape	81.9	127.0 (+55%)	+43.7	+9.1
Maize for Silage	26.8	43.2 (+61%)	+61.4	-0.4
Grain Maize	12.2	21.7 (+78%)	+63.9	+12.2
Field Grass	21.7	26.4 (+22%)	+28.5	-9.9
Clover Grass	16.3	15.2 (-7%)	-6.2	-4.2
Sugar Beet	22.1	32.3 (+46%)	+23.4	+18.3
Other ¹	52.2	27.2 (-48%)	-32.2	_

¹ Fallow, vegetables, legumes, sunflower, potatoes, catch crops

SOC input from organic amendments

Our results indicate that major shifts in C flows on arable soils between 2000 and 2011 were associated with the type and contribution of organic fertilisers (i.e. animal excrement and biogas digestate). The total amount of regionally available C from livestock excrement declined from 295.8 × 10³ t in 2000 to 259.0 × 10³ t in 2011 (-12.4%) due to a reduction of livestock numbers. In the year 2000 all excrements were assumed to be applied to arable land, whereas in 2011 only 65% (167.2 × 10³ t) of the potential available C from livestock excrement could be used for this purpose. This was because the remaining part of livestock excrement (91.8 × 10³).

t C) was used for the production of biogas. However, due to the usage of plant material (additional to the excrement) for biogas production, the C input to soil from biogas digestate (80.3×10^3 t) compensates the livestock related C that was taken out of the traditional matter cycling. When considering the different quality of excrement and digestate for the formation of SOC the total contribution of organic amendments to C_{rep} fluxes decreased by only 5.1% in the period under study (2000: 180.4×10^3 t C_{rep}; 2011: 171.1×10^3 t C_{rep}) despite the reduction in livestock (-12.4%).

2.4.4 Carbon fluxes in- and outside of the BFA

Both C_{FOM} and C_{rep} were found to be lower on the arable land not needed for the provision of biogas feedstock and distribution of digestate (C_{FOM} : 2,956 kg ha⁻¹; C_{rep} : 1,518 kg ha⁻¹) than on the fingerprint areas of the biogas plants (C_{FOM} : 3,008 kg ha⁻¹; C_{rep} : 1,814 kg ha⁻¹). Indeed, the C_{rep} fluxes were significantly different (-16.3%; Welch t-test p-value: <0.001).



Figure 10: Soil-carbon reproduction fluxes (C_{rep}) of arable land for the year 2011 and with respect to different sources of carbon. C_{rep} aggregates the carbon input to soil considering also the quality of different sources of FOM for the formation of SOC. Regional basis are biomass providing units (BPU) as well as the two areal categories within a BPU: (1) biogas fingerprint area (BFA) and (2) BPU arable land outside of the BFA.

When analysing the different carbon sources, the BFAs showed a high carbon input to soil from crop residues and digestate application (Figure 10). The first is mainly due to a comparatively high share of agricultural grassland within the BFA which typically has higher amounts of residues (e.g. roots). The second is mainly due to the extensive application of digestate up to the limitation for organic N application. Furthermore, within the BFAs the amount of C from crop by-products (e.g. straw) is reduced, due to a lower share in cereal cultivation. In total the C_{rep} provision by a rable crops (crop residues and crop by-products) is lower in the BFAs than in the surrounding BPU area.

2.5 Discussion

2.5.1 Influence of biogas production on land use

We developed a new approach of a 'biogas fingerprint area' to determine and characterise the agricultural areas affected by biogas production, due to their feedstock requirements and digestate recycling. This is in contrast to the concept of the 'ecological footprint' (Wackernagel & Rees, 1997). We deal only with the direct land area requirement for the production of biogas and disposal of digestate and within this, only the associated direct soil carbon fluxes. The BFA aggregates effects of location (e.g. crop yields) and management (e.g. feedstock mix of the biogas plant, fertilisation practices). Therefore, the relationships between (1) the BFA and the total agricultural land of its BPU, as well as between (2) the BFA and the installed electrical capacity of its biogas plant are two valuable indicators for the analysis and differentiation of bioenergy production systems on larger scales. In this study the application of our methodology was successfully demonstrated for Saxony.

The need to establish a greater understanding of the relationship between power supply and area requirements of different renewable energy sources has already been identified (Evans et al., 2009; Lechon et al., 2011; Popp et al., 2014; Scheidel & Sorman, 2012; H. Wüstemann et al., 2017). Therefore, the results of this study contribute to a better understanding of this in relation to biogas production on the regional scale. We found that biogas production consumed the harvested crop yield from 4.1% of the BPUs arable land due to their direct feedstock requirements. This corresponds to on average 0.4 ha of energy crops from arable land per kWel installed capacity of an average biogas plant in Saxony. A similar range has been discussed in other studies analysing the area demand of biogas plants in German study regions (Delzeit et al., 2011; Hartmann, 2008). However, we also showed that the total area requirements of the biogas production systems in Saxony, including indirect feedstock requirements and the area needed for disposal of excess digestate, are many times larger than the area strictly dedicated to energy crop cultivation. Within the study period considered, the harvest areas of the different cultivated crops changed considerably. While for the majority of crops, the increase in cultivated area may have been influenced by bioenergy production, the observed changes are also influenced by general changes in agricultural management (e.g. rotations).

Soil, climate and agricultural structure are important factors, which distinguish the agro-economic regions in Saxony (StLa, 2004, 2012a) and effected the management (e.g. feedstock mix) and area requirements of the biogas plants. For example, a large variability has been found with respect to the area needed for the disposal of digestate. But the regional properties (e.g. livestock numbers, yield potential) also affect the biogas plants themselves, e.g. with respect to the choice of power category that has been build. Other studies have shown, that there is an incentive to build larger biogas plants in areas having high yield expectations as this limits transportation distance and costs (Delzeit et al., 2009, 2012). It is important to understand these relations to be able to give scientifically substantiated recommendations on how to improve the management of those complex agricultural systems. The indicators developed in this study can help to identify critical hot-spots, where an increased competition for agricultural area and harvested crop yield may occur on one side between neighbouring biogas plants, but also between biogas production and food production.

2.5.2 Biogas driven modifications in SOC input

The approach presented in this study can show the differences in carbon fluxes into soil between conventional agricultural systems and those with integrated biogas production. This is important, as the effects of bioenergy feedstock cultivation on SOC storage is a key factor in determining the sustainability of bioenergy (Anderson-Teixeira et al., 2009; Schrama et al., 2016; Tiemann & Grandy, 2015). Our results indicate that biogas production can be a win-win strategy that substitutes fossil fuel and leads to a positive effect on regional SOC input in Saxony. This also applies when considering the quality of the different sources of FOM for the formation of SOC.

The observed temporal shifts in carbon fluxes cannot be used to predict changes in long term SOC stocks, as they also depend on regional turnover conditions and the historical SOC development of the site. Large scale detailed monitoring data of SOC stocks in agricultural soils would allow quantifying actual changes in SOC storage. However, this kind of monitoring for the whole Saxon study region has yet to be conducted. For future studies it may be an option to initialise regional SOC levels based on interpolation of available site measurements (Y. Li, 2010; Mishra et al., 2010; Schloeder et al., 2001).

We propose to use the difference between the carbon input fluxes inside and outside of the BFA as indicator to characterise the sustainability of biogas production in terms of SOC storage. In Saxony average C fluxes to soil have been higher in the BFAs than in the arable land outside the BFAs. However, BFAs had a very low carbon input to soil from crop by-products (e.g. straw), due to a low share in cereal cultivation. The BFAs benefited from the extensive application of digestate, as well as from a high area share of agricultural grassland which typically has higher amounts of residues (e.g. roots). The effect of feedstock mix on the sustainability of biogas production has already been recognised by policy measures (Erneuerbare-Energien-Gesetz vom 21. Juli 2014 (BGBl. I S. 1066), das zuletzt durch Artikel 2 des Gesetzes vom 22. Dezember 2016 (BGBl. I S. 3106) geändert worden ist., 2017). Policy measures addressing the feedstock mix can effectively control the use of substrates and would affect the area of crop cultivation (Britz & Delzeit, 2013).

The calculated amounts of organic fertilisers applied on arable land (excrement and digestate) are about 3% lower than reported in official statistics on the application of organic amendments in Saxony (StLa, 2011), but are within a reasonable range (9.6×10^6 t compared to 9.9×10^6 t). For all BPUs analysed, the carbon input from organic fertilisers changed considerably within the observation time. While the application of livestock excrement on arable land was strongly reduced due to the use for biogas production and the reduction in livestock numbers, the application of digestate could almost completely compensate this. Here the higher quality of digestate for the formation of SOC is important. The digestate based carbon is essential to compensate the low crop-based carbon fluxes within the BFAs. Most of the biogas plants needed more area for the application of digestate than for feedstock supply. More practical field research is required to determine the effects of applying digestate, as of yet this knowledge base is sadly lagging behind what is known about application of animal slurries.

It must be pointed out that the analysis focused only on the biogas catchments and does not consider any indirect effects on SOC outside of Saxony due to imported fodder. But for this study these possible drawbacks are quite low as the rate of internal fodder production in Germany kept at about 90% between 2000 and 2011 (Deutscher Bundestag, 2012). Another uncertainty is the exact regional distribution of the livestock related organic fertilisers due to the spatial resolution of the initial data. However, the assumptions were consistent across the entire region and suitable for a relative comparison across the region.

2.5.3 Conclusions

The proposed modelling approach outlined in this paper has the benefit to provide better insight into agricultural carbon and matter fluxes, as well as regional area requirements related to biogas production. It is an attempt to understand the complexity of this system. It was shown that in the study region Saxony biogas plants can be operated sustainably with regard to SOC recycling. The total carbon flux into soil kept stable, with a slight tendency for an increase during the time period of the establishment of the biogas industry. On average, 17.6% of the agricultural land in Saxony was determined to supply the biogas plants and dispose of their digestate in 2011. The comparison of carbon fluxes inside and outside of this biogas fingerprint areas is an easily applicable instrument to assess the influence of biogas production on the region's SOC input.

Areas affected by biogas production showed a high carbon input to soil, but this was very reliant on the application of digestate. It could be beneficial for governments to develop 'good farm practices' for agricultural systems operating biogas plants. Furthermore, an adequate farm management planning has to be developed to deal with this different type of fertiliser.

3. Large-scale integrated assessment of soil carbon and organic matter-related nitrogen fluxes in Saxony (Germany)*

3.1 Chapter summary (abstract)

Changes in land-use, agricultural management and climate affect the turnover and storage of organic carbon in soils (SOC) as well as the nitrogen mobilisation from soil organic matter (SOM), with potential side effects on nitrogen availability and leaching. When addressing the requests for increased carbon storage in soil as well as for the reduction of nitrogen losses, integrated approaches on regional scales are required that take into account the actual changes in agricultural management and climate. This study investigated the arable land (7345 km²) of Saxony (Germany) with regard to the following: (1) the trends of SOC storage and organic matter-related nitrogen fluxes, including their sub regional and annual dynamics, (2) changes in the carbon input to arable soils and the turnover of organic matter, and (3) the contribution of different drivers (climate, crop production and fertilisation, tillage system) to the simulated SOM changes for the period 1998-2014 on a 500 m grid. The model CANDY carbon balance (CCB) was specifically adapted for large-scale simulations of SOM turnover to link spatial data on soils and climate with regional statistics on agricultural management. This new 'regional mode' of CCB has been validated using data from 391 plots across different European locations. The initial SOC levels for Saxony assumed steady state conditions at the beginning of the simulation period and have been validated using data from 667 monitoring sites. The results showed an increase in the SOC stocks of the arable soils of Saxony of 785 x 10³ t C (1.24‰ annually) during the simulation period. At the same time, the model simulated an average increase in organic nitrogen stored in SOM of approximately 7.5 kg N ha⁻¹ a⁻¹, with considerable differences between individual years and subregions. Both the increase in carbon inputs to soil (+8%) and the reduction of carbon turnover rates (-10%) had positive effects on SOC storage. While the increased use of conservation tillage was the most important driver for the overall increase in SOM storage in Saxony, climate variability and crop production and fertilisation had the largest effect on its annual dynamics.

3.2 Introduction

Agriculture in Central Europe is currently faced with new challenges and opportunities. New markets for agricultural raw materials (e.g., bioenergy) created a strong incentive to intensify agricultural production (Fischer et al., 2010; Lotze-Campen et al., 2010). At the same time, the

^{*} Published as: **Witing, F.**, Gebel, M., Kurzer, H.-J., Friese, H. & U. Franko (2019): Large-scale integrated assessment of soil carbon and organic matter-related nitrogen fluxes in Saxony (Germany). *Journal of Environmental Management* 237: 272-280. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvman.2019.02.036

demands on agriculture to further minimise the negative effects of land use on the environment (e.g., nitrate leaching and loss of soil carbon) are increasing. Changing climate conditions exert additional pressure and require an adaption of agricultural management (Olesen et al., 2011; Olesen & Bindi, 2002; Reidsma et al., 2010).

Against the backdrop of changes in agricultural management but also with regard to climate change, impacts to the soil organic matter (SOM) balance, carbon to nitrogen (C:N) ratios and nitrogen leaching can be expected (Bindi & Olesen, 2011; Smith et al., 2005). Processes of enrichment and depletion of carbon and nitrogen in SOM significantly influence the preservation of soil fertility and the release of nutrients from the organic pool. They also influence the soil functions related to carbon storage. To address these problems, integrated approaches are necessary that consider organic nitrogen pools as well as organic carbon pools with individual C:N ratios (N. Gruber & Galloway, 2008).

To avoid a trade-off between further intensification and the growing requirements for resource efficient and sustainable production, it is necessary to improve the understanding on current trends in soil organic carbon (SOC) and nitrogen storage and to evaluate the impacts of agricultural use on larger scales. However, the large-scale spatially distributed quantification of carbon and nitrogen dynamics in soil is especially challenging. Data availability is typically limited with respect to agricultural management and SOM monitoring data, and the results must be evaluated under consideration of the respective conditions of the landscape and its management.

The aim of this study was to 1) quantify the recent changes in SOC storage and organic matter-related nitrogen fluxes in the arable land of Saxony (Germany) and to highlight their subregional and annual dynamics; 2) analyse changes in the carbon input to arable soils and the turnover rates of organic matter; and 3) quantify the impact of different drivers (climate, crop production and fertilisation, tillage system) on the observed changes in SOM. The modelling approach was implemented on a 500 m grid using the CCB model (CANDY carbon balance; Franko et al., 2011), specifically adjusted for large-scale problems of SOM turnover.

3.3 Materials and Methods

3.3.1 Study area

The federal state of Saxony in East Germany is dominated by agricultural land use (52%). Arable land covers approximately 7,345 km² and is intensively used due to its fertile loess soils. Data on soils, climate, land-use and agricultural management have been provided by the 'State Agency for the Environment, Nature Conservation and Geology of Saxony' (LfULG) and GALF bR ('Gesellschaft für Angewandte Landschaftsforschung'). The underlying database has already been used successfully for the quantification of diffuse matter transport in the river catchment areas of Saxony using the model STOFFBILANZ (Gebel et al., 2010, 2013,

2016; Halbfaß et al., 2009). The STOFFBILANZ database has been transferred into a format suitable for the CCB model used in this study (see section 3.3.3).

The modelling approach was based on a grid with a cell size of 500 m. Each grid cell was considered homogenous in terms of topography, soil, land use and climate. For this study, only arable land was considered, resulting in 29,380 grid cells for the whole area. The parameterisation of climatic conditions was based on data from the regional climate information system ReKIS (www.rekis.org). For the period 1998 to 2014, monthly data on a 1 km² raster were taken from the ReKIS climate database and interpolated according to the spatial (500 m) and temporal (annual) resolution requirements of this study.

Climatic conditions in Saxony are temperate but vary substantially between the lowlands (8 °C to 10 °C; 500 to 800 mm precipitation) and low mountain ranges (6 °C to 8 °C; 900 mm to 1200 mm). The average contents of clay, silt and stones in the topsoil were derived from the soil map series of Saxony (LfULG, 2012). Arable land is dominated by silty soils, especially loamy silt (44%) and sandy silt (25%). Raster cells containing peat soils have not been considered for modelling.



Figure 11: Land-use and agro-economic subregions of the study region Saxony

The study area is subdivided into three 'agro-economic regions' according to landscape characteristics and agricultural structure (LfL, 1999): (1) Saxon heath and pond landscape, (2) Saxon loess region, and (3) Saxon low mountain range and foreland (Figure 5). Table 7 summarises the important properties of these three agricultural regions.

	Heath & Pond Landscape	Loess Region	Low Mountain Range & Foreland
Arable land [%]	31.9	52.5	28.4
Grassland & pasture [%]	8.1	9.8	16.7
Temperature ¹ [°C]	9.6	9.3	7.8
Precipitation ¹ [mm]	736	770	961
Clay content ² [%]	4.4	9.5	13.8
Silt content ² [%]	22.8	65.3	58.2
Stone content ² [%]	10.4	7.4	16.2
Conservation tillage 2000/2012 [%]	13.3 / 26.5	14.5 / 34.3	14.9 / 52.1
Catch crops ³ [%]	4.5	4.0	4.6

Table 7: Land-use and physiogeographic characterisation of the agro-economic regions of Saxony. Averagevalues for the specified periods.

¹ Period 1990-2014, ² of agricultural land (topsoil), ³ Period 2000-2012

3.3.2 Agricultural parameters

Each grid cell with arable land-use holds information on crop harvest areas and yields for 20 different crops (Table 8) as well as information on catch crops, tillage systems and fertiliser applications. The land management data were available for five time slices: 2000, 2005, 2010, 2011 and 2012. Data related to crop cultivation and tillage systems were based on regional statistics at the municipality level and InVeKoS data (Integriertes Verwaltungs- und Kontroll-system).

Table 8: Average crop shares and crop yields in Saxony for the period 2000-2012

	Crop Share [%]	Yield [t ha ⁻¹]
Winter Wheat	24.5	6.9
Winter Barley	13.5	6.5
Winter Rye & Triticale	10.8	5.8
Spring Cereals	8.5	4.8
Winter Rape	15.4	3.8
Maize for Silage	8.7	45.2
Field Grass	2.7	37.2
Clover Grass	2.6	39.1
Other ¹	13.2	

1 fallow, sugar beet, grain maize, vegetables, legumes, sunflowers, potatoes

In the period under review, cereals were the dominant crops (58%) in Saxony followed by winter rape (15%) and maize for silage (9%). The cultivation of catch crops became more important in the investigated period (2000: 3.0%, 2012: 6.6%). Furthermore, the share of conservation tillage increased strongly (2000: 14.4%, 2012: 37.1%). Based on expert knowledge of the

state agency LfULG, it was assumed that by-products (esp. straw, beet leaves) of relevant crops were removed from 20% of the arable land.

The quantities of fertilisers applied are based on an analysis of the fertilisation advisory system BEFU (Förster, 2013) for Saxon farmers. It covers the application of organic and mineral nitrogen as well as the N input from atmospheric deposition. For organic fertilisation, slurry and manure were considered in the simulation. Information on other organic fertilisers (e.g., biogas digestate, compost) was not available.

3.3.3 Modelling approach

CCB Model

In this study, the CCB model (Franko et al., 2011) was used to simulate the soil-related carbon and nitrogen dynamics of arable land in Saxony. CCB is based on the model CANDY (Franko et al., 1995) and was developed to answer practice oriented research questions. Due to simplified process modelling, it has fewer requirements regarding data input. It describes the turnover of decomposable carbon in annual time steps for average site conditions depending on crop yields, input rates of fresh organic matter and the initial organic carbon content of the soil. The modelling of turnover is based on first-order kinetics using the Biological Active Time (BAT) as time variable according to the concept in CANDY (Franko & Oelschlägel, 1995). BAT is estimated from site conditions (soil physical parameters of the topsoil, tillage system, annual precipitation and air temperature).

Within CCB, the carbon input to SOM is aggregated to a 'soil carbon reproduction flux' (C_{rep}). It includes all carbon from fresh organic matter (FOM), which is transformed to SOC and considers the quality of the different sources of FOM regarding the formation of new SOC. C_{rep} either originates from the non-harvested biomass of the cultivated crops (crop residues and crop by-products) or from organic amendments. The turnover of organic nitrogen in CCB is controlled by the dynamics and the C:N ratios of the FOM and SOM pools. Outputs of CCB include the annual dynamics of SOC concentration, SOC mineralisation and SOC reproduction from FOM as well as soil organic nitrogen dynamics, with particular attention to nitrogen mineralisation from FOM and SOM and immobilisation in SOM. A simplified overview of the pools and fluxes of the CCB model provided in the supplementary material (appendix section 6.2, Figure A1).

Model adjustments for large-scale assessments

Several model adjustments have been necessary to use CCB for large-scale studies such as this. In contrast to previous model applications on plot scale, the simulation objects are not homogeneous in space and time (such as agricultural fields) but represent a gridded integration over several management units. In this new 'regional mode', the model is driven by the area average and the proportional coverage of the individual management activities (cropping, tillage etc.) within one spatial modelling unit (e.g. farm, pixel, or municipality). In particular, the ability to use crop share statistics instead of crop rotations can be essential for large-scale modelling approaches. However, the adjustments to run the model with aggregated data also included the handling of crop by-products, application rates of fertilisers and spatial shares of conservation tillage. The adapted procedure of modelling conservation tillage is based on a soil texture-dependent reduction of BAT and has been published by Franko and Spiegel (2016).

Applying CCB to larger scales made it necessary to optimise its data management and computational efficiency. This included the possibility of providing discontinuous management data in the form of time slices (e.g., 2000, 2005, 2010) as well as a framework of parallel computing of one CCB database. All new developments of CCB, which enable the simulation at meso to large scales, have been summarised in a special module ('regional-mode') to enable easy changing between different modelling tasks.

In addition to the technical implementation, it was evaluated whether the modified handling of management data causes systematic errors in the modelled output. Here, it must be considered that the aggregation of management data includes a temporal and a spatial aspect: the temporal aggregation of the crop rotations of one site into crop harvest area relations as well as the spatial aggregation of pools and fluxes of neighbouring sites. The CCB validation database (Franko et al., 2011) was used for this analysis, which covered 391 treatments from long-term field experiments at 40 different locations and 4794 measurements of SOC. The original management data included in this database cover yearly information on cultivated crops and yields, handling of by-products, fertiliser applications and irrigation. To analyse the effects of data aggregation, the management variety of all 391 treatments was spatially aggregated to 40 locations homogeneous in soils and climate conditions. The results of the treatment-specific simulations were compared to the simulations using aggregated management data.

Initialisation of soil carbon levels of Saxony

For the quantitative assessment of SOC dynamics and related nitrogen fluxes, it was necessary to initialise SOC concentrations for the complete study region. In CCB, long-term stabilised SOC (C_{lts}) must be distinguished from decomposable SOC (C_{dec}). Large-scale monitoring data regarding SOC concentration in agricultural soils in Saxony were not available. It was therefore assumed that the fraction of C_{lts} is typical for individual site conditions. To assess C_{lts} , the SOC parameterisation of the STOFFBILANZ model for Saxony was used, which is based on soil type and elevation. The amount of initial C_{dec} was calculated individually for every grid cell. The calculation assumed that the agricultural management and climate of the years 1998-2004 was also applicable for the time period before 1998 and that the initial SOC was in

a steady state, which corresponds to this agricultural management and climate. Thus, the initial C_{dec} was determined using the C_{rep} fluxes and BAT values of this time period.

The initialisation of SOC levels was evaluated using data from the long-term SOC monitoring network operated by the state agency LfULG. In total SOC measurement data of 667 permanent monitoring plots throughout Saxony have been considered for this analysis, all located on arable land and have been sampled at least three times. To have a common basis for the evaluation, both (i) the grid-based initialisation of the CCB model and (ii) the SOC measurements of permanent plots were aggregated based on soil type and agro-economic region.

Model application and sensitivity assessment of different drivers

The soil-related carbon and nitrogen dynamics of the arable land in Saxony were simulated for each of the 29,380 grid cells (500 m x 500 m) using the agricultural parameters and initialisation of SOC concentration as stated in the previous sections. The simulation was run in yearly time steps, covering the period 1998–2014. Data on agricultural management were used in time slices: the parameterisation of the management stayed constant during the simulation until the data of a new time step was available.

A scenario approach was used to assess how the most important drivers - climate, crop cultivation and fertilisation, tillage systems – and their development over time individually contributed to the yearly dynamics and overall changes in SOC during the simulation period. Three different model runs were carried out, where each time only one of the three drivers kept the parameterisation of the original (reference) scenario, while the other two drivers got a temporally constant parameterisation for each grid cell based on their average value in the initialisation period (1998-2004) (Table 9).

The results from the individual scenarios allow for a ranking concerning the relative importance of the temporal development of each analysed driver. As a quantitative measure, the correlation coefficient was calculated between the results of the reference scenario (original dynamics of all drivers) and the individual test scenarios where only one driver was kept in its original dynamic. Furthermore, the net change in SOM storage between 1998 and 2014 was quantified.

Table 9: Sensitivity assessment of the contribution of different drivers to system dynamics (Reference	= dataset
1998-2014)	

		Analysed driver			
sed		Climate	Crop cultivation & fertilisation	Tillage system	
et u:	Climate	Reference	Avg. 98-04	Avg. 98-04	
itasi	Crop cultivation & fertilisation	Avg. 98-04	Reference	Avg. 98-04	
D	Tillage system	Avg. 98-04	Avg. 98-04	Reference	

3.4 Results

3.4.1 Validation of the CCB module for large-scale simulation

The new 'regional-mode' of CCB was successfully validated by comparing 391 treatmentspecific simulations (using plot-specific management data) with 40 upscaled simulations ('regional-mode') using management data aggregated to the level of experimental location (see supplementary material in the appendix section 6.2, Figure A2). The standard simulation of the 391 experimental treatments resulted in very good statistical quality criteria, using 4794 SOC measurements for validation. The root-mean-square error (RSME) was 1.2 g kg⁻¹, the mean absolute error (MAE) was 0.9 g kg⁻¹ and the coefficient of determination (r²) was 0.94. With a percent bias (PBIAS) of 0.3% and a mean error (ME) of 0.03 g kg⁻¹, systematic errors were negligibly small.

The simulation on the scale of experimental locations ('regional-mode') slightly worsened the absolute quality criteria RMSE (1.7 g kg⁻¹), MAE (1.2 g kg⁻¹) and r^2 (0.9) but still gave acceptable results. As a result of input data aggregation, the heterogeneity in the simulated SOC dynamics between the different experimental plots of a location was lost. Nevertheless, PBIAS (0.2%) and ME (0.02 g kg⁻¹) slightly improved, and the general trend in the timeline of carbon storage of a location was adequately represented.

3.4.2 Initialisation of SOC concentration for the arable land of Saxony

The average initial SOC concentration of the arable land of Saxony was 15.09 g kg⁻¹, which is in a reasonable range as reported in other studies (Rank et al., 1999). RMSE of the model initialisation compared to the respective monitoring data of the 667 permanent plots was 3.3 g kg⁻¹ when aggregating the data based on soil type and geographic location (Figure 12). The monitoring data showed a high variability in measured values, but correlated satisfactorily with the steady state initialisation (r^2 =0.55). There was a tendency to underestimate SOC concentrations in light (sandy) soils while overestimating SOC concentrations in heavier (loamy) soils. Because no management data for the permanent plots were available, the reasons for this pattern could not be analysed. However, the linear regression equation was very close to the ideal 1:1 line, having a slope of 0.93. Because the SOC initialisation was representative of an average management of larger regions, its overall variability was lower than in the individual permanent plots.



Figure 12: Comparison of the SOC concentration (topsoil, 0 - 30 cm) from the monitoring of permanent plots and the calculated initial values assuming 'steady-state' conditions for the year 1998. The measured data of the permanent plots and the initialised model values of the CCB grid cells were aggregated based on soil type and agro-economic region (HPL = Saxon heath and pond landscape, LR = Saxon loess region, LMRF = Saxon low mountain range and foreland). Soil texture classes (Ad-Hoc-Arbeitsgruppe Boden, 2005): sandy soils (ss = sandy sand, us = silty sand), silty soils (su = sandy silt, lu = loamy silt), loamy soils (sl = sandy loam, ll = loamy loam).

3.4.3 Trends in regional SOC stocks

During the simulation period, the average SOC storage in the topsoil of Saxon arable land increased from 15.1 g kg⁻¹ (1998) to 15.4 g kg⁻¹ (2014) and so by approximately 2%. The total increase in carbon storage of 0.3 g kg⁻¹ in topsoil (30 cm) corresponds to approximately 785.3 x 10^3 t C. Compared to initial SOC levels, the average yearly increase was 1.24‰. In 2.9% of the total simulation area, the gains in SOC were higher than the currently discussed target of 4‰ (Minasny et al., 2017). Nevertheless, the individual trend values exhibit considerable heterogeneity and on 14.9% of the arable land SOC stocks decreased.

When looking at individual regions in Saxony, there have been considerable differences in the average SOC concentration as well as in the trends of carbon storage (Figure 13). In 2014, the arable land of the low mountain ranges had the highest average SOC value (19.7 g kg⁻¹), followed by the loess areas (15.3 g kg⁻¹) and the heath and pond landscape (10.0 g kg⁻¹). With respect to trends of carbon storage, a similar pattern was observed: the low mountain ranges (76.3 kg C ha⁻¹ a⁻¹) and the loess areas (69.8 kg C ha⁻¹ a⁻¹) stored more than twice as much additional carbon in SOC during the simulation period than the heath and pond landscapes



(23.6 kg C ha⁻¹ a⁻¹). Relative to the initial carbon content in 1998, the total gains were 2.1%, 1.8% and 1.3%, respectively.

Figure 13: SOC concentration 2014 [g kg-1] (top) and average yearly changes in SOC [‰] for the period 1998–2014 (bottom).

3.4.4 Input and turnover of soil-related carbon

The simulated changes in SOC storage are driven by changes in turnover conditions and carbon input to soil. Within CCB, carbon from FOM that is transformed into SOC is represented by the carbon reproduction flux C_{rep} . Turnover conditions for all carbon pools are aggregated within the model variable BAT. Both model variables changed significantly between the two periods 1998-2004 and 2010-2014. Although showing a high variability between individual sub-regions (Figure 14), the average temporal development of both variables indicated positive effects on SOC storage. For all of Saxony, BAT decreased from 24.4 days (1998-2004) to 22.0 days (2010-2014) and so by approximately 10%. At the same time, the average C_{rep} flux increased from 1220 kg ha⁻¹ a⁻¹ to 1314 kg ha⁻¹ a⁻¹ (+8%).



Figure 14: Relative changes in carbon input to SOC (top; expressed as C_{rep}) and SOC turnover conditions (bottom; expressed as BAT) comparing the average values of the two periods 1998-2004 and 2010-2014. Darker colours represent a positive effect on SOC storage.

Climatic variability had considerable impact on the annual turnover of organic carbon but also to some extent on the C_{rep} flux into soil (see supplementary material in the appendix section 6.2, Figure A3) due to, e.g., yield variation. Carbon turnover generally benefited from higher temperatures. The effect of precipitation was more heterogeneous. Light (sandy) soils showed higher turnover rates with increasing precipitation, while for heavier (loamy) soils, too much precipitation had inhibitory effects on the turnover of organic matter. Additionally, changes in tillage systems strongly reduced the average turnover of organic carbon (see also section 3.4.6).

The main sources of FOM changed considerably during the simulation period. In particular, FOM input from winter rape, maize, winter wheat and sugar beet increased, while the contribution of all cereals other than winter wheat declined. These developments were primarily caused by changes in the cultivated area of the individual crops and less by changes in yield. Furthermore, the C_{rep} flux originating from organic amendments increased by 20.2%.

3.4.5 Organic matter-related nitrogen fluxes

The model predicted a total increase of organic nitrogen stored in SOM of approximately 93.2 x 10^3 t N during the simulation period, corresponding to an average gain of 7.5 kg N ha⁻¹ a⁻¹. When looking at the average annual N cycle in Saxony, 141.7 kg N ha⁻¹ a⁻¹ was mobilised from SOM due to SOM mineralisation, while annual reproduction of SOM (humification of FOM to SOM) stored 149.1 kg N ha⁻¹ a⁻¹ at the same time. The immobilisation of nitrogen due to SOM reproduction increased from 145.5 kg ha⁻¹ a⁻¹ (1998-2004) to 154.5 kg ha⁻¹ a⁻¹ (2010-2014). Depending on the C:N ratio of the original carbon source, this N flux into SOM originates in various proportions from the carbon source itself or from the mineral N pool of the soil. On average, 65.2 kg (44%) of this N flux into SOM originated from FOM, while 83.9 kg N ha⁻¹ a⁻¹ (56%) was immobilised from the N_{min} pool during the turnover of FOM to SOM. Crop residues and by-products from winter wheat, winter rape and winter barley contributed the most to the immobilisation of N_{min} during the turnover of FOM to SOM (Table 10). The total flux of organic nitrogen from FOM to SOM increased from 61.8 kg ha⁻¹ a⁻¹ (1998-2004) to 69.4 kg ha⁻¹ a⁻¹ (2010-2014) (+12%).

	1998 [10 ³ t N]	2014 [10 ³ t N]
Winter Wheat	20.1	18.8
Winter Barley	10.9	9.4
Winter Rye & Triticale	8.3	5.8
Winter Rape	6.1	9.8
Spring Cereals	4.4	5.3
Maize for Silage	2.3	3.5
Field Grass	1.7	2.0
Grain Maize	1.3	3.7
Sugar Beet	0.7	1.0
Other crops ¹	3.2	0.6

Table 10: Amount of mineral nitrogen immobilised during the turnover of FOM (crop residues and by-products) to SOM (in addition to the N content of the original carbon source) due to the low carbon to nitrogen ratio of SOM compared to most types of FOM.

¹ Fallow, vegetables, legumes, sunflowers, potatoes, clover grass, catch crops, mustard, pea, soy-bean

The annual dynamics of turnover conditions and FOM input (section 3.4.4) had large effects on the annual balance of organic nitrogen and related nitrogen fluxes (Figure 15). These dynamics are an important factor for nitrogen leaching and crop fertilisation. A high turnover of SOM in 2003 led to a strong mobilisation of nitrogen, especially in the loess region. On the other hand, large amounts of nitrogen have been stored in SOM in the years 2005, 2010 and 2013. Due to differences in cultivated crops, the agro-economic regions of Saxony differed substantially in regard to their regional nitrogen balance. The net immobilisation was 2.6 kg N ha⁻¹ a⁻¹ for the heath and pond landscapes, 8.3 kg N ha⁻¹ a⁻¹ for the loess region and 9.1 kg N ha⁻¹ a⁻¹ for the low mountain ranges.



Figure 15: Annual dynamics in the balance of organic nitrogen stored in SOM as well as in the nitrogen fluxes into (humification) and out of the SOM pool (mineralisation).

3.4.6 Contribution of different drivers to changes in SOM

The three main drivers (climate, crop cultivation and fertilisation, tillage system) and their changes during the simulation period all had a positive effect on the SOC storage (Figure 16). However, the simulated scenarios demonstrated an unequal contribution of the individual drivers to the net increases in SOC concentration. Compared to the initial SOC concentration, the driver scenarios led to net increases of 0.02 g kg⁻¹ (climate), 0.16 g kg⁻¹ (crop cultivation and fertilisation) and 0.25 g kg⁻¹ (tillage system) for the simulation period 1998-2014. The

combination of all drivers (reference simulation) increased SOC storage by 0.3 g kg⁻¹, which is only 78% of the sum of individual effects. The outcomes of the driver analysis, especially the effects of conservation tillage, differed considerably between the individual agro-economic regions. Within the Saxon heath and pond landscape, the trends in conservation tillage and climate led to decreasing SOC levels.



Figure 16: Analysing the effects of the three main drivers on the net changes in SOC concentration within the simulation period (1998–2014). The changes in SOC concentration between 1998 and 2014 were calculated for every grid cell.

The sensitivity of the drivers was different when considering the Pearson's correlations between reference simulation and individual driver scenarios and thus considering more the annual dynamics in SOM storage. The SOC dynamics of the 'crop cultivation and fertilisation' scenario were more similar to those of the reference simulation ($r^2 = 0.78$) than those of the model runs focusing on tillage system ($r^2 = 0.70$) or climate ($r^2 = 0.58$). The annual dynamics in the balance of organic nitrogen stored in SOM revealed a different picture. Here, the dynamics have been considerably stronger than the net changes over the whole simulation period. Climate was identified as a main driver in Saxony ($r^2 = 0.65$), followed by crop production and fertilisation ($r^2 = 0.62$) and tillage system ($r^2 = 0.52$). Nevertheless, for every agro-economic region, there was a different key driver behind the annual dynamics in the balance of organic nitrogen (see supplementary material in the appendix section 6.2, Figure A4).

3.5 Discussion

3.5.1 Large-scale simulation of SOM dynamics using CCB

While selected CCB-based indicators have already been used for large-scale analysis of carbon input and turnover conditions in soil (Franko et al., 2015; Witing et al., 2018), this is the first application of CCB for the large-scale simulation of SOM turnover and storage. The CCB model was extended by a 'regional mode', which has the benefit of using aggregated data on agricultural management that are typically available at lager scales. The application of this methodology was successfully demonstrated for Saxony by quantifying changes in SOC concentration and organic matter-related nitrogen storage on a 500 m grid (29,380 cells).

Although the specific model adaptations have been successfully validated, it must be noted that a simulation using regionally aggregated data can only represent the average area-wide balance of that region and averages the management diversity of individual sites within it. With respect to the dataset used for validation, it must be considered that the analysed experimental sites of one location often have extreme types of fertilisation. It can be expected that the different management strategies aggregated within census data are more homogenous.

A proper initialisation of SOC pools is a challenging task in SOC modelling (Dimassi et al., 2018; Foereid et al., 2012), especially when the simulated spatial units represent a set of diversely managed agricultural fields. This problem was approached by assuming steady state conditions in SOC storage for the starting period of the simulation. While the validation of this approach was satisfactory, further improvements could be achieved by including the management data of the permanent plots used for validation within the generation of the initial values. Unfortunately, these data were not available for this study. Nevertheless, the approach of steady state initialisation has the benefit of highlighting the effects of external drivers on SOM levels during the simulation period.

3.5.2 Dynamics of SOC and related organic nitrogen stocks in Saxony

For the vast majority of the arable land of Saxony, an increase in SOC concentration during the study period was observed. Although the currently discussed target of 4‰ (Minasny et al., 2017) is only achieved in selected locations (2.9%), the observed average yearly increase of 1.2‰ is considerable. The results are in accordance with other studies that observed that SOC stocks in central European regions started to rise from the beginning of the 21st century (Kaczynski et al., 2017). Both the overall decrease in turnover conditions and the overall increase in carbon input to soil led to this positive development in SOC storage.

Considering the 4‰ target and the observed trends in Saxony it is important to emphasise their dependency on the continuous presence of casual drivers. If the driver behind positive trends in SOM storage is lost, the stored amounts of C and N will be released again. This is especially critical if gains in SOM storage are based on changes in agricultural management

that are not repeatable. The results indicated that a large part of the increase in SOC storage is due to the increased use of conservation tillage. Despite this, the prevalence of conservation tillage in Saxony might be variable and dependent on the existence of subsidy programs (SMUL, 2008, 2014, 2017). Upcoming subsidy programs should consider not only future carbon storage potentials but also the maintenance of current carbon stocks.

With respect to organic matter-related nitrogen, variations between individual years have been more dominant than the overall trends in storage. Nevertheless, a significant amount of N has been immobilised in SOM. The model results contribute to an integral and spatially distributed understanding of the N and C cycles of arable land. Processes of enrichment and depletion of N in humus significantly influence the preservation of soil fertility but also affect nitrate leaching.

3.5.3 Effects of drivers, changes in carbon input and turnover conditions

The use of conservation tillage has been shown to be the most important contributor to the overall gains in topsoil SOC concentration. A considerable decrease in overall turnover conditions of organic matter in Saxony was observed, which is largely related to the increase in conservation tillage and the original reason for gains in SOC storage at constant carbon input to soil. The positive effect of conservation tillage on soil carbon storage is widely studied (Alvarez, 2005; Lal & Kimble, 1997; Luo et al., 2010), although there is discussion about the soil depth that has to be considered (Baker et al., 2007).

The indicator C_{rep} aggregates the effect of different carbon sources on SOC storage by considering the quality of the different sources of FOM for the formation of SOC (Franko et al., 2011; Kolbe, 2010). The study revealed considerable gains in C_{rep} fluxes during the simulation period, which were mainly caused by changes in the composition of cultivated crops and in the application of organic amendments and less by changes in the actual yield of individual crops. An important driver for this is the inclusion of biogas production in the agricultural systems of Saxony (Witing et al., 2018).

The effects of climate on the net balance of SOM in the whole simulation period have been minor but became important for its annual dynamics, especially with respect to organic matter-related nitrogen. To give scientifically substantiated recommendations on how to further improve agricultural management in Saxony with respect to SOM storage, it would be important to include long-term climate scenarios in future studies as they effect turnover conditions but also crop yields and therefore the carbon inputs to soil (Davidson & Janssens, 2006; Robertson et al., 2017; Sanderman, Creamer, et al., 2017).

3.5.4 Conclusion

With the quantification of selected parameters of the soil-related carbon and nitrogen balance on large scales, the CCB model system takes an important step towards an integrated, spatially distributed view on the carbon and nitrogen cycle of arable land. The application of this methodology was successfully demonstrated for Saxony, where we could consider a diverse set of input data thus overcoming a typical limitation for the large-scale simulation of SOM dynamics. Spatial data on soils and climate have been combined with statistical information on agricultural management on various levels. The presented approach has the benefit of reflecting real changes in agriculture and climate. However, due to the resolution of some statistical data sources, the results should not be used for the detailed analysis of individual spots (grid cells).

With respect to the study region of Saxony, considerable amounts of C and N have been stored in SOM of arable soils during the period 1998-2014. However, there have also been significant regional differences, including decreasing SOC levels in 14.9% of the area. The low mountain ranges and the loess areas stored more than twice as much additional carbon in SOC than the heath and pond landscapes. While the increased use of conservation tillage was the most important driver for the overall increase in SOM storage, climate variability had strong effects on its annual dynamics. Nevertheless, changes in the composition of cultivated crops and in the application rate of organic amendments also had considerable impacts. It is important to emphasise that if the driver behind the positive trend in SOM storage is lost the stored amounts of C and N will be released again. Future subsidy programs should consider not only future carbon storage potentials but also the maintenance of current SOM stores. Otherwise, SOM stores could pose a risk for climate change mitigation and cause nitrate leaching. 4. Modelling soil organic carbon dynamics of arable land across scales: A simplified assessment of alternative management practices on the level of administrative units^{*}

4.1 Chapter summary (abstract)

Regional assessments of soil organic carbon (SOC) trends and the carbon sequestration potential of alternative management practices (AMP) are highly relevant for developing climate change mitigation strategies for the agricultural sector. Such studies could benefit from simplified SOC modelling approaches on the scale of administrative units as this often corresponds to the level of policy-making and data availability. However, there is a risk of systematic errors in such scaling operations. To overcome this problem, we performed a scaling experiment where we simulated the SOC dynamics of the arable soils of the State of Saxony (Germany) across a series of scales using the CANDY Carbon Balance (CCB) model. Specifically, we developed model set-ups on four different administrative levels (NUTS1, NUTS2, NUTS3, and LAU) and evaluated the simulation results of the upscaled models against a 500 m grid-based reference model. Furthermore, we quantified the carbon sequestration potential of selected AMP scenarios (addressing field grass, cover crops, and conservation tillage) across all scales. The upscaled model set-ups adequately simulated the SOC trends of Saxon arable land compared to the grid-based reference simulation (scaling error: 0.8-3.8%), while providing significant benefits for model application, data availability and runtime. The carbon sequestration potential of the AMP scenarios (1.33 Mt C until 2050) was slightly overestimated (+0.07–0.09 Mt C) by the upscaled model set-ups. Regardless of the scale of model set-up, we showed that the use of aggregated statistical input data could lead to a systematic underestimation of SOC trends. LAU and NUTS3 levels were shown to be a suitable compromise for effectively quantifying SOC dynamics and allowed for an acceptable spatial prioritisation of AMPs. Such simplified, scale-adapted assessments are valuable for cross-regional comparisons and for communication to and among decision-makers, and might provide a quantitative basis for discussions on the effectiveness of AMPs in various stakeholder processes.

4.2 Introduction

Soil organic carbon (SOC) is an important contributor to global carbon cycles, and increasing the carbon storage in soils could contribute to climate change mitigation (Lefèvre et al., 2017).

^{*} Published as: **Witing, F.**, Volk, M. & U. Franko (2023): Modeling Soil Organic Carbon Dy-namics of Arable Land across Scales: A Simplified Assessment of Alternative Management Practices on the Level of Administrative Units. *Agronomy* 13(4): 1159. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/agronomy13041159</u>

The importance of this positive impact is underlined by the '4 per 1000' initiative that has been launched at the COP 21 (Lal, 2016; Minasny et al., 2017). This initiative aims to demonstrate that agricultural soils can play a crucial role in food security and climate change, which stimulates current discussions about the feasibility of CO₂ certificates for carbon sequestration in soils (Amundson & Biardeau, 2018; Wiesmeier, Mayer, Paul, et al., 2020). Political, socio-economic and environmental drivers affect the carbon storage of agricultural soils by changing carbon turnover conditions (e.g. climate change, choice of tillage system) or the amount of carbon influx to soil (e.g. cultivated crops, organic amendments from livestock or biogas plants) (Franko & Witing, 2020). The scale of origin and impact of these drivers can be very different. Developing scale adequate strategies for managing and fostering SOC storage thus requires assessing the impact of different drivers and measures across various scales as well. This is also important for reaching a targeted communication, as a scale adapted view would ease discussion between different groups of stakeholders (Primmer & Furman, 2012).

Consistent approaches are thus needed that could be used for assessing the effects of specific drivers and measures on SOC over different scales and thus be able to locally adapt and prioritise specific targets or measures. Ideally such an approach should be easily applicable and allow for quantitative assessments, at least on most of the scales that are relevant for policy and environmental management. Hierarchical administrative units could be an important basis for scaling levels (Zen et al., 2019). Although administrative units typically do not have a relation to environmental processes like carbon sequestration, they are essential in terms of external drivers and data (Raudsepp-Hearne & Peterson, 2016). They have own sets of policies, are relevant in a variety of planning processes and are often used for cross-regional comparison and communication. Furthermore, most of the relevant statistical datasets are maintained and provided on the level of administrative units.

A prominent example for such administrative units are the European 'Nomenclature of Territorial Units for Statistics' (NUTS) and 'Local Administrative Units' (LAU). The current classification of Europe lists four levels of administrative units: NUTS1 (92 regions), NUTS2 (244 regions), NUTS3 (1,215 regions) and LAU (99,387 regions) (European Commission, 2016). Several studies that developed spatially distributed estimations of SOC stocks on regional to large scales at least partly made use of input datasets that were aggregated on those administrative levels (Aguilera et al., 2018; Borrelli et al., 2016; Kaczynski et al., 2017; Lugato et al., 2014). Lugato et al. (2014), for example, estimated the SOC stocks of agricultural soils across Europe using NUTS3 and NUTS2 level statistics on agricultural land-use and management in the agroecosystem SOC model CENTURY. Kaczynski et al. (2017) modelled the regional SOC trends of a 1,800 km² case study area using the Rothamsted C model (RothC) and LAU level information on agricultural management. Farina et al. (2017) used statistical datasets (e.g. on crop yields) for a spatially distributed modelling of SOC stock changes and CO₂ emissions in South-
ern Italy using the RothC10N model and RothCIS tool. Also outside of Europe the use of statistical input data on administrative levels is often without an alternative for SOC modelling. Begum et al. (2018), for example, estimated regional carbon sequestration potentials of rice cropland on the level of 64 districts of Bangladesh using the model DayCent because most of the information available were at the district level.

For many of the existing large-scale simulations of SOC stocks and trends, the scalability of the quantitative approaches is sparsely tested. Due to a lack of data, different datasets with varying spatial resolution are often combined in a high-resolution model set-up. This raises two important questions: (1) does the use of aggregated input data (such as agricultural parameters on NUTS level) lead to systematic errors in the modelled SOC dynamic? (2) is it reasonable (for certain research questions) to model SOC dynamics directly on the level of administrative units and thus make use of the various benefits such an upscaled approach is promising to provide? To the best of our knowledge, this paper is the first study that explicitly addresses those questions and presents a scaling experiment for the assessment of alternative management practices on arable land, which could provide important impulses for regional SOC management.

We simulated the current stocks and trends in SOC for the arable soils of the State of Saxony (NUTS 1 region in Eastern Germany) using five different model set-ups. In the first four setups the spatial resolution of the models and all input data were scaled to the four administrative levels of Europe (LAU, NUTS3, NUTS2, NUTS1). The fifth set-up was a 500 m grid-based reference model of the arable land of Saxony (Witing et al., 2019) that was used to evaluate the simulation quality of the upscaled model set-ups. Furthermore, we selected two alternative management practices (AMP) for our scaling experiment that are in line with Saxony's policy efforts and assessed their effects on all of the mentioned scales. Specifically, the AMPs addressed policies that aim to increase the share of grass mixtures in the fodder system, and prevent soil erosion by increasing the use of winter cover crops and conservation tillage (Sächsisches Staatsministerium für Energie, Klimaschutz, Umwelt und Landwirtschaft, 2015). On all of the five scales considered in this study the same model approach as well as type and source of input data has been used, but all set-ups had their own spatial resolution of input data. We expect that such simplified and scale adapted assessments of different drivers, measures and pathways could be valuable for political, economic and environmental considerations as well as eases applicability and communication.

4.3 Materials and Methods

4.3.1 Study area

The Federal State of Saxony is a NUTS1 region in Eastern Germany (Figure 17), which is dominated by agricultural land-use (52%). The arable areas (7,330 km²) are managed rather

intensively due to the fertile soils (esp. loamy silt and sandy silt) and accordingly high yield potential. However, three 'agro-economic regions' can be distinguished, which are characterised by quite different agricultural activities, landscape characteristics and soils (LfL, 1999): (1) the heath landscape in the north/north-east, (2) the loess region in the centre, and (3) the low mountain range in the south/south-west of Saxony. A detailed characterisation of these regions is given in in the supplementary materials (appendix section 6.1, Table A1). The climate is temperate, but the lowlands (8-10 °C; 500-800 mm) are considerably drier and milder than the low mountain range (6-8 °C; 900-1200 mm). The most important crops cultivated in Saxony are different types of cereals (esp. winter wheat, winter barley, winter rye, triticale) as well as winter oilseed rape and silage maize.



Figure 17: Workflow for assessing the SOC dynamics of arable land of Saxony and the carbon sequestration potential of alternative management practices (AMP) across a series of scales. Upscaled model set-ups on four different administrative levels of Europe (NUTS1, NUTS2, NUTS3, and LAU) were evaluated against the simulation results of a 500 m grid-based reference model.

4.3.2 Modelling Approach

CCB model

The CCB model (CANDY Carbon Balance; (Franko et al., 2011)) is a simplified version of the CANDY model (Carbon And Nitrogen-DYnamics; (Franko, 1996; Franko et al., 1995)) and requires less input data because it was developed for practice oriented research questions. It has been validated over various site conditions and cropping systems in Europe and applied in several case studies, especially in Germany and Austria (Diel & Franko, 2020; Farina et al., 2021; Franko et al., 2011, 2022; Franko & Merbach, 2017; Franko & Ruehlmann, 2018; Franko & Schulz, 2021; Franko & Spiegel, 2016; Gasser et al., 2022, 2023; Spiegel et al., 2018; Witing et al., 2019). CCB was selected for this study as it is capable to simulate in a specific regional mode (Witing et al., 2019), where the model can be driven by proportional coverages and area averages of different management activities (cropping, tillage, fertilisation, etc.) in any kind of spatial modelling unit (e.g. field, farm, pixel, municipality). The ability to use common input data like crop share statistics is essential for being able to model directly on the level of administrative units. CCB simulates carbon dynamics in annual time steps considering three different pools of soil organic matter (SOM) (active, stabilised, long-term stabilised) as well as a set of pools for fresh organic matter (FOM). FOM pools are differentiated by the origin of the organic substances, specifically organic amendments (e.g. slurry), crop by-products (e.g. straw) and crop residues (e.g. roots). The simulation of carbon turnover is controlled by land management and site conditions. To quantify turnover conditions CCB uses the 'Biological Active Time (BAT)' approach (Franko & Oelschlägel, 1995), which provides an absolute measure that considers soil physical parameters, climate (precipitation, temperature) and information on tillage systems. In CCB the decomposition of FOM results in a 'soil carbon reproduction flux' (C_{rep}), which recreates SOM. The calculation of C_{rep} considers the properties of the FOM and allows to calculate an integrated value across all different FOM sources. A detailed description of CCB's pools and fluxes is given by Franko et al. (2011) and in supplementary materials (appendix section 6.2, Figure A1).

The indicators BAT and C_{rep} can be used to describe and compare the state and development of SOC across different sites or regions (Franko & Ruehlmann, 2022). Their usage in CCB allows for and simplifies the scalability of model-setups. The spatially upscaled model set-ups in our study should have a similar amount of C_{rep} and BAT as the reference model.

Reference model set-up

Basis for our scaling experiment was a grid-based CCB model set-up for the arable soils of Saxony that uses the best information available to local public authorities of agriculture and water sectors, including inter alia field discrete cultivation data (Witing et al., 2019). The gridbased reference model was developed by Witing et al. (2019) and introduced a 'regional-mode' of the CCB model, which allows to handle various spatially and temporally aggregated input datasets related to agricultural management and climate. The results of this reference model are used to evaluate the performance of a second set of CCB models that have been set-up with aggregated input data (as described below). The reference model was set-up on a 500 m grid and included 29,319 modelling units (Figure 17), where each unit had a specific parameterisation of soil, climate and agricultural management. Soil properties were derived from the soil map series of Saxony (LfULG, 2012), climate data originates from the regional climate information system ReKIS (www.rekis.org) and cultivation data (crops, yields, tillage systems, fertiliser, etc.) were based on field scale IACS data (Integrated Administration and Control System) and regional statistics at the municipality level. Data on agricultural management was available for five time periods (2000, 2005, 2010, 2011 and 2012) and stayed constant between two periods. The simulation period covered 17 years between 1998 and 2014. More details on the set-up of the reference model are given by Witing et al. (2019). The initialisation of SOC-levels was updated according to the approach of Drexler et al. (2020), which provides typical organic matter contents for the agricultural soils of Germany based on land-use, soil

texture, C:N ratio and annual precipitation (more details are provided in the supplementary materials: appendix section 6.3, Explanation A1).

4.3.3 Upscaling of model set-ups, agricultural parameters, climate and soils

The case study region Saxony is a NUTS1 unit and its further administrative division includes 3 NUTS2 units, 13 NUTS3 units and 414 LAU units (European Commission, 2016). A large set of environmental and agricultural statistics relevant for SOC modelling is available especially on the level of NUTS regions, either provided by Eurostat (Eurostat, 2023b, 2023a) or in the statistical reports of the individual administrative units (for Saxony e.g. Statistisches Landesamt Sachsen (2023)). However, within our study we did not directly use those statistics, but aggregated the more detailed input data of our grid-based reference model to the level of administrative units. We thus mimicked the procedure of creating agricultural census data, which typically aggregates the information of smaller reporting units. In doing so, we excluded potential quality issues of different publicly available datasets and focused our analysis on the effects that may arise when upscaling model set-ups.

Spatial reference for the data aggregation procedure were the NUTS and LAU boundaries of the year 2016 (Eurostat, 2023c) (©EuroGeographics for the administrative boundaries). Based on a spatial overlay, each of the 29,319 grid-based modelling units of the reference model has been assigned to a specific administrative unit. This has been done for all four administrative levels. Subsequently, for each input dataset of the reference model an aggregation operation was conducted. Agricultural parameters were aggregated using the area-weighted mean of the grid-based datasets within one administrative unit, specifically considering: harvest areas and yields of 20 crop types, cultivation of cover crops, management of crop by-products, tillage systems, and fertiliser applications. As the 'regional mode' of CCB is capable of processing area shares of crops and management operations (Witing et al., 2019), the results of the input data aggregation could be directly used in the upscaled model set-ups. With respect to climate data the area-weighted mean was calculated from the 500m grid for annual mean temperature and annual precipitation. In contrast to agricultural management and climate, soil texture is rather constant and is barely changed by management and other external drivers besides erosion. Furthermore, soil texture and related soil physical properties are important drivers of SOC storage (Wiesmeier et al., 2019). Thus, we kept all of the existing soil types and did only aggregate the shares of different soil types within one administrative unit. In the CCB model set-ups, each soil type of an administrative unit was thus considered as an own modelling unit, but can be seen as a property of that administrative unit without spatial reference. Accordingly, all soil types within one administrative region got the same input-data on agricultural management and climate. For the initialisation of SOC-levels the same approach that is used in the reference model was applied (Drexler et al., 2020). Table A2 (supplementary materials: appendix section 6.1) provides a descriptive summary of the aggregation procedure for all relevant datasets.

4.3.4 Alternative management practices

We simulated two alternative management practices (AMP) on all five scales considered in this study (500m-grid, LAU, NUTS3, NUTS2, NUTS1). Both AMP are in line with current policy efforts in Saxony, which aim at increasing the share of grass mixtures in the fodder system, and prevent soil erosion by increasing the use of cover crops and conservation tillage (Sächsisches Staatsministerium für Energie, Klimaschutz, Umwelt und Landwirtschaft, 2015, 2022). The alternative management practices have been selected to analyse the sensitivity and suitability of the upscaled model set-ups regarding two different types of processes – input und turnover of soil related carbon. The scenario assumptions of both AMPs are summarised in Table 11.

To address changes in carbon input we considered an increase of field grass cultivation, based on a reduction of silage maize and winter fodder barley as well as an increased use of winter cover crops on areas that are cultivated by summer crops (silage maize, sugar beet, summer barley). In order to enable comparability of the AMP-1 scenario across all model set-ups, we applied relative changes to the mix of cultivated crops of each modelling unit of each model set-up. Specifically, the areas cultivated with silage maize and winter fodder barley have been reduced by 35% within each modelling unit (e.g. 100 ha to 65 ha), which led to absolute changes on the level of Saxony show in Table 11. Accordingly, the absolute share of field grass cultivation increased by 8.3% in the first AMP scenario. Furthermore, the absolute share of areas under cover crop cultivation in Saxony was increased by 10%, which ensured winter soil coverage of nearly all areas under summer crop cultivation within the AMP-1 scenario.

As a second alternative management practice (AMP-2) an increase in conservation tillage has been parameterised, which changes the turnover conditions of fresh and soil organic matter. Specifically, 30% of the areas with conventional soil management were converted into minimum tillage within each modelling unit, which led to a total increase in conservation tillage of 18.9% for Saxony (Table 11). The simplified scenario assumptions are meant to represent a 'moderate' degree of AMP implementation with the main objective of testing the scaling experiment of this study.

	crop shares & soil management	2014	2015-2050
AMP-1	silage maize	11.4%	7.4% (-4%)*
	winter barley	12.2%	7.9% (-4.3%)*
	field grass	3.1%	11.4% (+8.3%)
	winter cover crops	6.6%	16.6% (+10%)
AMP-2	conservation tillage	37.1%	56.0% (+18.9%)**

Table 11: Parameterisation of the alternative management practice (AMP) scenarios summarised on the level of Saxony (NUTS1).

*cultivated areas have been reduced by 35% (compared to the status of 2014) and transferred to field grass; **30% of the areas with conventional soil management were converted into conservation tillage

For implementing the AMP scenarios into the models, we adapted the management parameterisation of the year 2014 within all five model set-ups and simulated this setting for 37 years (2014-2050). The final year of the scenario runs has been set to 2050 as this is the target year for reaching net-zero emissions as adopted by the IPCC (Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, 2018) and the European Green Deal (The European Green Deal COM/2019/640 Final, 2019). To have a clear baseline the original 2014 parameterisation has been applied to this simulation period as well. This 'business-as-usual' (BAU) scenario served as a basis for comparing the effects of the two alternative management practices. All other parameterisations including climate have been kept and repeated during the scenario runs.

4.3.5 Model application, post-processing and evaluation

In total 15 different models have been set-up, considering the aforementioned five scales (500m-grid, LAU, NUTS3, NUTS2, NUTS1) as well as three scenarios (BAU, AMP-1, AMP-2) for each scale. All model set-ups have been pre- and post-processed using the R Statistical Software (R Core Team, 2022) and the simulations were carried out using the CCB version 20.16.2.26. The results of the grid-based reference models were aggregated to the level of administrative units and compared to the results of the upscaled model-setups. Due to the concept and structure of CCB, all soil types of an administrative unit were modelled individually in the upscaled model-setups and the related carbon stocks have been aggregated in the post processing. Both AMP scenarios have been related to the BAU scenario to extract the AMP driven effects from the overall trends in SOC of the period 2014-2050. All analyses were done for the case study of Saxony as a whole as well as for all spatial units of the upscaled model set-ups. To identify the drivers behind potential scaling errors, a series of correlation analysis was conducted considering CCB internal indicators (Crep, BAT), soil properties as well as different datasets that have been aggregated within the upscaling process (e.g. climate parameters, tillage systems). Specifically, spatial dispersion parameters (regional standard deviation) of the mentioned predictors have been used. The analysis of the CCB databases as well the visualisation of the results were done in R using the packages ggplot2 (Wickham, 2016), ggthemes (Arnold, 2021), PerformanceAnalytics (Peterson & Carl, 2020), PupillometryR (Forbes, 2020), raster (Hijmans, 2022), reshape2 (Wickham, 2007), RODBC (Ripley & Lapsley, 2021), scales (Wickham & Seidel, 2020) and viridis (Garnier et al., 2021).

4.4 Results

4.4.1 Comparing model complexities and overall trends in SOC dynamics

The case region of Saxony (NUTS1 region) represents the main spatial reference unit of this study. Table 12 provides an overview of the five model set-ups for Saxony and the SOC dynamics simulated with different input data sets for the reference period (1998-2014). The differences in model complexity have been substantial between the five set-ups as demonstrated

by the number of modelling units that ranged between 49 and 29,319. Only for the grid-based approach the number of modelling units equals the number of spatial units, as in this set-up a spatially explicit soil type, agricultural management and climate data set was assigned to each grid cell. The upscaled set-ups considered the distribution of soil types in each spatial unit (without their exact location; see section 4.3.3) and an averaged climate and agricultural management condition. Obviously, the number of soil types per administrative region increases with larger administrative levels. While each LAU included on average 4.8 different soil types, it was already 18.1 for each NUTS3 unit and up to 49 for the NUTS1 level of Saxony. The difference in model complexity can also be described in database sizes and computation time of the respective model set-ups, which ranged between 7-467 megabyte and a few seconds up to several hours respectively on a standard personal computer. The initialisation of soil carbon levels was similar for all levels of aggregation and only minor deviations to the grid-based model set-up have been observed (Table 12).

Table 12: Overview of model complexities and general trends in SOC dynamics of the Saxon arable land (NUTS1 region) simulated for the reference period (1998-2014). A grid-based reference set-up is compared with four upscaled model set-ups simulating SOC dynamics at the level of administrative units.

Simulation	Number of spatial units Number of modellin units	Number of modelling	SOC initiali- sation [Mt]	Soil carbon sequestration within the simulation period 1998-2014		
iever		units		[Mt C]	[kg C ha ⁻¹ y ⁻¹]	[‰ y ⁻¹]*
GRID	29,319	29,319	41.40	2.65	212.56	3.76
LAU	414	1,980	41.40	2.63	210.92	3.73
NUTS3	13	253	41.40	2.56	205.81	3.64
NUTS2	3	100	41.41	2.55	204.48	3.62
NUTS1	1	49	41.40	2.56	205.75	3.64

* based on SOC stocks of 1998

Despite the differences in model complexity, the simulated SOC trends of the case study region as a whole have been very similar across all model set-ups. All models predicted a carbon sequestration in the Saxon arable soils of about 2.6 Mt C (+/- 0.05 Mt C) for the reference period (1998-2014). This equals to an overall annual increase in carbon storage of 205-213 kg C ha⁻¹ y⁻¹ or 3.6-3.8‰ when related to the SOC stocks of the model initialisation. However, we could observe that all model set-ups using aggregated input data showed an underestimation of the simulated SOC trends when compared to the grid-based reference simulation. While the LAU-level simulation still was close to the reference (-0.8%), the stronger upscaled simulations showed more significant deviations of up to -3.8% for the NUTS2 set-up.

4.4.2 Spatial analysis and scale transitions

To investigate if the upscaling of the model set-ups to and across administrative levels leads to systematic errors in the simulated SOC dynamics we compared the individual sub-regions of each aggregation level with the reference simulation. Figure 18 shows maps of the average annual change in SOC stocks simulated with the five different model set-ups. In this section we show the simulated SOC trends in per mille (%) per year and thus relate the results to the initial SOC stocks of 1998, which allows for easy relation to the targets of the '4 per mille' initiative (Lal, 2016; Minasny et al., 2017).



Figure 18: SOC trends [‰ per year; based on SOC stocks of 1998] of the case study area Saxony (NUTS1 region in Germany) simulated with five different levels of data aggregation for the period 1998-2014. (a) Results of the grid-based reference simulation (29,319 grid-cells). White areas represent non-arable land. (b) Results of the simulations using upscaled model set-ups on the level of administrative units (NUTS1, NUTS2, NUTS3, LAU). (c) Scatter plots comparing results of the upscaled and the (grid-based) reference model set-up on the level of the individual administrative units (NUTS1: n=1, NUTS2: n=3, NUTS3: n=13, LAU: n=414). ©EuroGeographics for the administrative boundaries.

Obviously, the upscaled simulations can only assess the overall trends for the simulated spatial units and not their inner heterogeneity. Thus, the total range of simulated SOC trends is considerably smaller, especially when simulated above the scale of LAU. However, when analysing the regional trends on the level of individual administrative units, all the aggregated model set-ups could reproduce the results of the grid-based reference simulation in a reasonable range (scatter plots in Figure 18c). The scatter plots also show that there are no clear outliers where the upscaling did not work for specific administrative units. The root-meansquare error (RMSE) for this trend comparison ranges between 0.06‰ for the LAU regions and 0.18‰ for the NUTS2 regions. Accordingly, the mean absolute error (MAE) varies between 0.04‰ (LAU regions) and 0.14‰ (NUTS2 regions), while having a mean overall trend of 3.7-3.8‰ per year in the upscaled model set-ups. A correlation analysis between the aggregated and grid-based simulation of SOC trends shows an adjusted r² of 0.999 for all four administrative levels considered. However, the slopes of the linear regression models are decreasing with increasing size of the administrative units: 1.001 (LAU), 0.929 (NUTS3), 0.902 (NUTS2), indicating a systematic underestimation of SOC trends in the highly upscaled setups.

Figure 19a shows the distribution of the observed model error when comparing the upscaled model set-ups with the grid-based reference simulation for each administrative unit. For the individual LAU regions, the model error ranges between +0.15‰ and -0.35‰, which equals +10.1 and -17.3 kg C ha⁻¹ y⁻¹. However, this needs to be related to a mean trend in SOC stocks of 212 kg C ha⁻¹ y⁻¹ across all regions in Saxony. With increasing size of the simulated regions, the range in observed model errors decreases, but at the same time shifts toward a more distinct underestimation of SOC trends. For the NUTS2 model set-up the average annual trend in SOC stocks of all three spatial units was underestimated, while for the NUTS3 set-up 11 out of 13 regions showed an underestimation of SOC trends (Figure 19). The NUTS1 set-up (with only one spatial unit simulated) showed slightly better results than the NUTS2 set-up.



Figure 19: (a) Distribution of the model errors observed when comparing the SOC trends of the upscaled model set-ups with the grid-based reference simulation on the same administrative levels. **(b)** Maps of the observed errors in the trend of SOC stocks for upscaled model set-ups. White areas represent non-arable land. ©EuroGeographics for the administrative boundaries.

While for the LAU set-up the simulation errors of the individual regions are rather evenly distributed within Saxony, a clear spatial pattern can be observed for the NUTS2 and NUTS3 set-ups (Figure 19b). Here, an underestimation of SOC trends can be observed especially in the northern and western regions of the case study area. These regions are characterised by a variety of different soil types (sandy soils and loamy silt soils) and cultivation systems.

4.4.3 Analysing the drivers behind errors in upscaled SOC simulations

Scaling of SOC simulations goes along with aggregating the input and turnover conditions of soil-related carbon, which both have a strong influence on the simulated dynamics in SOC stocks. Within CCB, the carbon flux from FOM to SOC (C_{rep}) and the turnover variable BAT, that aggregates the environmental conditions, are the two most important indicators for describing the state and development of SOC. Our results show that C_{rep} and BAT were scaled satisfactory to and across administrative levels.

For all model set-ups the average annual sum of the carbon reproduction flux C_{rep} of Saxony was 0.93 Mt C y⁻¹ within the simulation period 1998-2014. The upscaled model set-ups showed a slight overestimation of the total C_{rep} flux with a range of +0.06% - +0.11%, which equals about 1.3 kg C ha⁻¹ y⁻¹. A somewhat higher range of deviations was observed when considering the individual administrative regions (NUTS2 regions: -0.09% - +0.05%; NUTS3 regions: -0.17% - +0.34%; LAU regions: -1.3% - +0.92%) or the annual development of C_{rep} (e.g. NUTS1: -0.91% - +0.93%). However, the analysis did not show a systematic over- or underestimation of the C_{rep} flux for the upscaled model set-ups.

Regarding the carbon turnover conditions of Saxony, a minor underestimation in the total BAT was observed for the aggregated model set-ups with a range between -0.07% for the LAU set-up and -0.93% for the NUTS1 set-up. The tendency for underestimation of BAT was confirmed when analysing the individual regions on LAU and NUTS levels (NUTS2 regions: -0.46% - +0.09%; NUTS3 regions: -0.92% - +0.14%; LAU regions: -1.65% - +1.19%). The SOC turnover indicator BAT also showed higher annual deviations, with e.g. up to -3.02% - +1.48% for the NUTS1 set-up.

To analyse if the model upscaling and thus loss of variation in the drivers leads to systematic errors in simulated SOC dynamics we carried out a series of correlation analyses, starting with the main indicators C_{rep} and BAT, but also considering the original factors that drive carbon turnover conditions (climate parameters, tillage system, soil properties). Specifically, spatial dispersion parameters of the mentioned predictors have been correlated to the observed absolute errors in the simulated trends of SOC. Accordingly, Figure 20 shows a set of correlation matrices for the LAU level (414 spatial units) and the NUTS3 level (13 spatial units) simulations. Due to the low number of data-points this analysis was not available for the NUTS2 (3 units) and NUTS1 (1 unit) set-up.



Figure 20: Correlation matrices between the absolute errors of the upscaled model set-ups (comparing SOC trends of the upscaled model set-ups with the grid-based reference simulation on the level of individual administrative units) and the spatial dispersion (standard deviation) of a set of predictor variables describing the input and turnover conditions of soil-related carbon. (a) Correlation matrices for the LAU-level model set-up; (b) Correlation matrices for the NUTS3-level model set-up. The predictors of the matrices are the soil carbon reproduction flux (C_{rep}), the carbon turnover indicator BAT, the soil fine particle content (FAT), conservation tillage shares (Cons_till), annual mean temperature (Temp) and annual precipitation (Precip). For each predictor its regional dispersion (standard deviation - SD) within an administrative unit has been calculated from the reference dataset and used for the correlation matrix. The distribution of each variable is shown on the diagonal. Below this diagonal the bivariate scatter plots with a fitted line are displayed. Above the diagonal the value of the correlation is shown as well as its significance level (stars), where the p-values <0.001, <0.01 are associated to the symbols *** and ** respectively.

For the LAU level simulation (Figure 20a) the matrices show a rather low correlation between the predictor variables and the observed model error. Nevertheless, a high spatial dispersion of a region's turnover conditions (BAT) and specifically its soil fine particle content (FAT) as well as conservation tillage shares (Cons_till) significantly favours higher model errors in simulated SOC trends (p-values < 0.001). For the NUTS3 simulation (Figure 20b) this picture becomes more pronounced and strong correlations between the dispersion of C_{rep} , BAT, FAT and conservation tillage and the model error were found. However, the results are affected by cross-correlations, e.g. between BAT and C_{rep} , as variations in soil properties often go along with variations in yields. The climate related predictors (regional dispersion in temperature and precipitation) had no statistically significant correlation to the observed errors of the aggregated models.



Figure 21: Correlation matrices between the absolute errors of the LAU-level model set-up and the spatial dispersion (standard deviation) of a set of predictor variables. **(a)** Correlation matrix for a subset of LAU regions that show a low variability in carbon turnover conditions (BAT); **(b)** Correlation matrix for a subset of LAU regions that show a high variability in carbon turnover conditions (BAT). The predictors of the matrices are the soil carbon reproduction flux (C_{rep}), the soil fine particle content (FAT), conservation tillage shares (Cons_till), annual mean temperature (Temp) and annual precipitation (Precip). For each predictor its regional dispersion (standard deviation - SD) within an administrative unit has been calculated from the reference dataset and used for the correlation matrices. The distribution of each variable is shown on the diagonal. Below this diagonal, the bivariate scatter plots with a fitted line are displayed. Above the diagonal, the value of the correlation is shown as well as its significance level (stars), where the p-values of < 0.001, <0.01 are associated with the symbols *** and **, respectively.

An individual correlation matrix for LAU regions with high and with low variability in BAT (Figure 21) can be used to further investigate the role of regional carbon turnover conditions on the observed model error. The analysis shows that for administrative units with low standard deviation in regional carbon turnover conditions (Figure 21a) the observed model errors were lower and that there was no significant correlation of the model error with any of the predictors. For administrative units with high variability in turnover conditions (Figure 21b) the observed model error can be partially explained by the regional variability in C_{rep} , FAT and conservation tillage. The range in the spatial dispersion of C_{rep} and conservation tillage shares is nearly the same in both matrices, but the variability in soil fine particle content increased. As shown in Figure A5 (supplementary materials: appendix section 6.2) the relevance of regional deviations in soil fine particle content (FAT) is higher for regions with high spatial dispersion of C_{rep} and BAT, C_{rep}

is the most significant predictor for the observed error of the LAU-level model set-up (Figure A6 in the supplementary materials: appendix section 6.2).

4.4.4 Assessing alternative management practices across scales

Two scenarios have been used to assess the ability of the upscaled model set-ups for quantifying the carbon sequestration potential of alternative management practices (AMP). Both AMP scenarios have been related to a 'business-as-usual' scenario to extract the AMP driven effects from the overall trends in SOC stocks. Our results show that the upscaled model setups could reproduce the results of the grid-based reference model for both scenarios in a reasonable range, although some limitations do apply.



Figure 22: Carbon sequestration potential of the first alternative management practice (AMP-1; increasing soil carbon influx based on increased cultivation of field grass and cover crops) simulated with five different model set-ups. (a) The results of the grid-based reference simulation are compared to the four upscaled model set-ups. (b) Same content as (a), but using a logarithmic scale for better visualisation of carbon sequestration in smaller LAU regions. (c) Model errors in the assessment of AMP-1 for individual administrative units.

The first AMP, addressing an increase in soil carbon input based on changes in the cultivation of fodder crops and cover crops, resulted in a carbon sequestration of 0.56 Mt C within the grid-based reference simulation (2014-2050), which equals 20.7 kg C ha⁻¹ y⁻¹. The upscaled model set-ups underestimated these results to a small extend ranging between -0.13 kg C ha⁻¹ y⁻¹ (LAU set-up) and -0.71 kg C ha⁻¹ y⁻¹ (NUTS1 set-up), which equals -0.6% to -3.4% of the of the overall AMP effect respectively. Figure 22a and Figure 22b show that on the level of the individual administrative regions the simulated carbon sequestration potentials of the first AMP scenario are scattered along the 1:1 line for all model set-ups. For the individual LAU regions, the deviation of the model error was highest and included some relevant outliers (Figure 22c).



Figure 23: Carbon sequestration potential of the second alternative management practice (AMP-2; reducing carbon turnover conditions by increasing the use of conservation tillage) simulated with five different model set-ups. (a) The results of the grid-based reference simulation are compared to the four upscaled model set-ups. (b) Same content as (a), but using a logarithmic scale for better visualisation of carbon sequestration in smaller LAU regions. (c) Model errors in the assessment of AMP-2 for individual administrative units.

The second AMP scenario addressed a different driver of SOC dynamics and reduced carbon turnover conditions by increasing the use of conservation tillage within Saxony. For the reference simulation this scenario resulted in a SOC sequestration of 0.77 Mt C for the period 2014-2050, which equals to 28.2 kg C ha⁻¹ y⁻¹. The upscaled model set-ups significantly overestimated these results within a range of +2.7 and +4.2 kg C ha⁻¹ y⁻¹, which equals +9.5% to +15.0% of the of the overall AMP effect respectively. The absolute model error on the level of Saxony was highest for the NUTS1 set-up, which simulated a total SOC sequestration of the second AMP scenario of 0.88 Mt C. Figure 23c is comparing the simulated effects of the conservation tillage scenario on the level of the individual administrative regions, showing that the deviation of the model error was highest in LAU-level model set-up. Furthermore, the scatterplots of Figure 23a show that the results of the upscaled simulations are clearly above the 1:1 line and systematically increase for administrative units with high C sequestration potential.

The spatial distribution of the carbon sequestration potential simulated with both AMP scenarios is mapped in Figure A7 (supplementary materials: appendix section 6.2). Accordingly, the highest total carbon sequestration can be reached in the loess regions of central Saxony. The NUTS3 and LAU level model-setups allowed for an acceptable spatial prioritisation AMPs, which was not the case for the set-ups on the scales above.

4.5 Discussion

An effective management of the SOC stocks of arable land requires an understanding of the scalability of the drivers affecting the SOC dynamics. Furthermore, it is necessary to find appropriate reference scales that simplify applicability, scalability and communication of SOC assessments. Ideally a consistent approach could be used for assessing the effects of specific drivers and measures on SOC over different scales and thus enable a local adaptation and

prioritisation of targets or measures. In this paper we discuss administrative units as a promising spatial basis for scaling levels, and demonstrate the potential and limitations of such an approach. We also discuss whether the use of aggregated statistical data sources may lead to an underestimation in regional SOC trends regardless of the actual process model in use and the scale of its set-up. For each point of discussion, we conclude with recommendations for how to better incorporate scale related aspects in the assessment and management of SOC.

4.5.1 Administrative units as an adequate compromise for scaling SOC assessments, communication and policy-making

Like many other ecosystem services, soil carbon sequestration tends to be heterogeneously distributed over space. Due to partly existing mismatches on the scale of production, management and benefits the dynamics of carbon sequestration need to be evaluated and assessed across different scales (Raudsepp-Hearne & Peterson, 2016). Ecosystem services are frequently analysed and mapped in the highest possible resolution and later aggregated to a desired spatial unit, which is often the management level in policy-making (Zen et al., 2019). Despite the averaging effect, which results in a loss of information, this approach seems to be adequate for soil carbon related assessments (Grêt-Regamey et al., 2014; Raudsepp-Hearne & Peterson, 2016), which is not always the case for other ecosystem services (e.g. tourism, maple syrup and timber production (Grêt-Regamey et al., 2014; Raudsepp-Hearne & Peterson, 2016)). However, the availability of some key datasets (e.g. agricultural parameters) of regional SOC assessments is often limited to larger scales - specifically low-resolution statistics on the level of organisational boundaries or administrative units, which also equals to the level of policy making.

The results of our study showed that the simulation of SOC dynamics on the scale of administrative units can be feasible and leads to significant benefits for model set-up, application and runtime. The degree of model simplification was substantial, while the simulation error introduced by upscaling the model set-ups was in an acceptable range in our case study setup. The LAU-level set-up reduced the number of modelling units by a factor of 15 (6.8% of the units of the grid-based reference setup), while the NUTS1-level set-up even resulted in a reduction by a factor of 600 (0.17% of the grid-based reference setup). At the same time the model scaling error on the level of Saxony was -0.8% and -3.2% for the LAU and NUTS1-level set-ups respectively and thus in a reasonable range having in mind the uncertainties that come along with large-scale assessments. Obviously, the decision if such a simplified assessment is acceptable depends on the scale of interest and higher errors have been observed for individual units on smaller administrative levels.

Upscaling the modelling framework to administrative units led to a simplified application of CCB, easy scenario implementation and allowed for scalability across administrative levels. By using two contrasting scenarios we showed that the approach could be used for a scale

adequate quantification of the anticipated effects of alternative management practices (AMPs) on carbon sequestration. Here, the simulation of AMPs addressing changes in soil carbon input (e.g. cultivated crops, residues management, organic fertiliser) has shown to be more robust on larger scales than AMPs, which influence carbon turnover conditions (e.g. tillage systems). In the latter case, we observed an overestimation of the carbon sequestration potential in the upscaled model set-ups of up to 15%. As administrative regions are also often the level of policy making, communication and cross-regional comparisons, the approach shown in this study could promote discussions on the effectiveness of AMPs on a quantitative basis, which could be helpful in various stakeholder processes.

The scaling experiment presented in this study represents an idealised framework of the overall concept. By upscaling the input data of our reference model to the level of administrative units we ensured that the scaling effects we observed were not caused by different types and qualities of data sources. However, we showed that this type of scaling is reasonable as well as that CCB is a capable tool for this kind of analysis. We expect that other soil carbon models may be suitable for such scaling operations as well, given that these models accept input data in the form of proportional coverages and area averages of different management activities. One examples for such models that could be used to confirm our results is the C-N-P model (Carbon-Nitrogen-Phosphorus; a further development of CCB) (Franko, 2023; Franko et al., 2023). Furthermore, it is essential to consider that at least the distribution of soil types in a region should be included in an upscaled model set-up. An exclusion of soil types, e.g. by using the dominant soil of an administrative unit, will strongly affect the overall scaling error. For very heterogeneous regions, especially in terms of soils and yield potential, the upscaling of input data could lead to systematic errors (see also the following section 4.5.2). However, this effect was rather minor for the case study of Saxony despite its diversity in agricultural systems, landscape characteristics and soils. Regarding the administrative levels of Europe, the LAU regions showed to be the most suitable compromise between model simplification and observed model error. However, also the model set-ups on the larger NUTS3, NUTS2 and NUTS1 levels provided scale-adequate results and have the benefit of better data availability and relevance for communication and policies.

4.5.2 Data driven underestimation of SOC trends in regional assessments

Our results indicate that regional heterogeneity in the carbon input and turnover conditions of a study area may drive systematic errors in regional SOC assessments. Specifically, we observed a slight, but systematic underestimation of SOC trends within our upscaled model set-ups. While in our study this error was introduced by the upscaled modelling approach, it might be relevant for all regional assessments of SOC that make use of regional statistics in their input data. Due to the widespread limitations in data availability the use of statistical datasets on administrative levels is quite common in regional to large scale estimations of SOC stocks (Aguilera et al., 2018; Begum et al., 2018; Borrelli et al., 2016; Farina et al., 2017;

Kaczynski et al., 2017; Lugato et al., 2014). We showed that with increasing heterogeneity in turnover conditions (e.g. driven by different soil types or tillage systems) the use of aggregated input data (especially on agricultural management) leads to an increasing model error.

This effect can be best discussed at the example of a fictional region that has two different soil types: (1) sandy soils with high carbon turnover conditions and low yield potential and (2) silty soils with lower SOC turnover conditions and high yield potential. Obviously, both soil regions have different amounts of biomass available to be returned into soil, which may lead to vastly different steady state levels of SOC. The agricultural parameters (e.g. yield) reported in statistical datasets of this fictional region will only provide an average value across both soil types, which might then be applied as a uniform value to both soil types within a model set-up. Accordingly, an overestimation of the carbon influx to the sandy soils and an underestimation of carbon influx to the silty soils can be expected. However, as the residence time of carbon in sandy soils is shorter than in silty soils, the virtual transfer of carbon from silty soils to sandy soils leads to an underestimation of a region's SOC sequestration. This effect is purely input data driven and regardless of the model in use or the scale of model set-up.

With a series of correlation analyses we showed the relevance of this effect and it became clear that regional heterogeneity in soil properties and tillage systems are the most relevant variables that drive the scaling error in our framework. For regions that have high turnover conditions for soil related carbon also the regional heterogeneity in soil carbon input levels becomes relevant, which is not the case for regions with low heterogeneity in turnover conditions. The overall effect on our case study results was rather low, however we recommend that regional SOC assessments should consider this effect in their uncertainty analysis (Diel & Franko, 2020).

4.5.3 Supporting SOC sequestration in the case study region Saxony

The SOC stocks of the Saxon arable land show a positive trend within the reference period due to positive developments in agricultural management practices like the increased use of conservation tillage (Lülfs-Baden et al., 2020; Witing et al., 2019). Within our study we quantified a total carbon sequestration in the arable soils of 2.6 Mt C for the period 1998-2014, which equals a trend of 3.7‰ per year based on the SOC stocks of 1998. This is considerably higher than the results reported by Witing et al. (2019). Updates in the initialisation of CCBs SOC pools according to the approach of Drexler et al. (2020) are the main reason for the differences observed and underline the widespread challenges of model initialisation in regional SOC assessments (Dimassi et al., 2018; Foereid et al., 2012).

Our results also show that an increased use of conservation tillage as well as increased cultivation of field grass and cover -crops could substantially support future SOC sequestration in Saxony. We quantified that moderate changes in management (absolute increase of 8.3% in field grass and 10% in conservation tillage) could potentially store additional 1.33 Mt C (48.9 kg C ha⁻¹ y⁻¹) in the Saxon arable soils until 2050. This is lower than the results of similar scenarios that have been reported for the arable land of Great Britain (Jordon et al., 2022), but still in a reasonable range. Future studies should investigate other potential management actions as well as effective and reasonable degrees of implementation, which were not in the focus of this study. Promising management activities in the local context are for example related to the management of crop by-products and residues, self-planted fallow greening, or an adapted management of field margins (Sächsisches Staatsministerium für Energie, Klima-schutz, Umwelt und Landwirtschaft, 2015, 2022). Also the biogas sector became an important factor for the SOC dynamics in Saxony (Witing et al., 2018) and together with implication induced by upcoming changes in climate (Franko et al., 2015, 2019) and dietary habits a re-evaluation of the carbon fluxes of the agricultural system may be required (Tiefenbacher et al., 2021).

The use of conservation tillage showed higher carbon sequestration potential in Saxony than the increased cultivation of field grass and cover crops. However, CCB does only simulate the carbon dynamics of the topsoil (30cm) and potential negative impacts of reduced tillage on the SOC levels of deeper soil layers could not be investigated (Baker et al., 2007; Haddaway et al., 2017). Furthermore, management decisions need to consider that SOC accumulation rates decrease over time and are always accompanied by major changes in nitrogen cycles and stocks (Lugato et al., 2018; Witing et al., 2019).

4.5.4 Conclusions

Regional and quantitative assessments of SOC stocks and trends as well as of the carbon sequestration potential of alternative management practices (AMP) are highly relevant for developing climate change mitigation strategies of the agricultural sector. However, such assessments are still rarely done due to limitations in the availability of input data and the complexity of the model set-ups. This study showed that a simplified, upscaled assessment of AMPs on the level of administrative units can be feasible for several applications. By using the 'regional mode' of the CCB model we could apply a consistent approach for quantifying SOC dynamics over different scales, which enables a local adaption and prioritisation of targets or measures. In general, and not only for upscaled model set-ups, modelers need to be aware that the use of statistical input data (esp. on agricultural management) may lead to a systematic underestimation of SOC trends, regardless of the model in use. However, simplified and scale adapted assessments of SOC dynamics using commonly available data could be valuable for cross-regional comparisons, communication and policy making and could provide a quantitative basis for discussion on the effectiveness of AMPs in various stakeholder processes. Regarding the administrative levels of Europe, the LAU and NUTS3 regions showed to be the most suitable compromise between model simplification, data availability and observed model error and allowed for an acceptable spatial prioritisation of AMPs.

5. Synthesis

5.1 Key findings and contributions of the thesis

Agriculture is the primary land use in Germany and the European Union and is facing numerous challenges and conflicts (Boix-Fayos & de Vente, 2023; Fellmann et al., 2018; Kirschke et al., 2021; Pe'er et al., 2020). The increasing demand for high-quality food and materials must be met sustainably and in an environmentally friendly manner, while also adapting to a changing climate and mitigating emissions and pollution (Kay, 2018; Tilman et al., 2002). Productive and resilient agriculture relies on soils, whose fertility, stability and functioning are closely linked to their organic matter content (Vogel et al., 2019; Wiesmeier et al., 2019). An appropriate management of SOM is therefore part of many of the already ongoing adaptation and mitigation strategies. However, SOM stocks exhibit significant spatial heterogeneity both within and across agricultural landscapes (Aksoy et al., 2016; de Brogniez et al., 2015; Lugato et al., 2014; Rial et al., 2017) due to a variety of drivers at different scales that affect the SOM cycle or related environmental boundaries. Therefore, managing SOM presents a significant challenge, requiring appropriate approaches to assess the impact of drivers or measures on SOM across a set of relevant scales and system boundaries. The overarching objective of this thesis was to improve the understanding of SOM in agricultural landscapes from a spatial and systems perspective, thereby facilitating the development of integrated SOM management strategies. In order to address important research gaps in this context, the preceding chapters of this dissertation presented a regional perspective on SOM dynamics and their management, and analysed various carbon fluxes in agricultural systems. The following provides a concise overview of the key findings presented in chapters 2, 3, and 4 and relates them to the research questions set out in chapter 1.

The first research question of this dissertation dealt with the land requirements of biogas production systems in Saxony and the potential impact of the growth of the biogas sector on regional agricultural carbon fluxes to soils. **Chapter 2** introduces a new conceptual approach called 'biogas fingerprint area' (BFA), which aggregates the effects of location and management of a biogas plant into valuable indicators for the analysis and differentiation of bioenergy production systems on regional scales. Specifically, the land requirements for the production of biogas feedstock and disposal of digestate are determined and characterised, together with the associated direct soil carbon fluxes. The comparison of carbon fluxes inside and outside of a BFA proved to be an easily applicable instrument to assess the influence of a biogas plant on regional SOC cycles. It is therefore proposed to be used as an indicator to characterise the sustainability of a biogas plant. The results demonstrated that areas impacted by biogas production can have a greater return flow of agricultural carbon compared to the

surrounding agricultural land, as well as compared to the carbon fluxes prior to the installation of a biogas plant. Within Saxony, the application of digestate could fully compensate for the 'loss' of livestock-related carbon from the traditional matter cycling. Due to the use of plant material in the feedstock mix for biogas production, additional carbon remains in the agricultural carbon cycle and is returned to the soil via biogas digestate, instead of being exported as food. Though, when excluding digestate, the carbon flux from agricultural cultivation (crop residues and crop by-products) is lower in areas affected by biogas production than in the surrounding areas. This is primarily because the BFAs in Saxony have a higher area share of maize and a lower area share of cereals, which are typically rich in crop by-products such as straw.

The BFA approach also contributes to a better understanding of the relationship between power supply and area requirements of different renewable energy sources (Evans et al., 2009; Lechon et al., 2011; Popp et al., 2014; Scheidel & Sorman, 2012; H. Wüstemann et al., 2017). It became evident that the area requirements of a biogas plant are highly dependent on its location (effecting crop yields, livestock mix), installed capacity and substrate mix. Larger biogas plants typically require less area per kW of installed electrical capacity due to lower indirect feedstock requirements, especially animal excrements. The study found that, on average, biogas production in Saxony influenced an area of 2.0 ± 0.4 ha kW_{el}⁻¹. However, only 0.4 ± 0.1 ha kW_{el}⁻¹ of that were related to the cultivation of energy crops on arable land. Biogas production also has an impact on carbon fluxes in arable land used for fodder crop cultivation, primarily through changes in organic amendments. In Saxony, this is the largest area affected by biogas production systems, with an average of 1.2 ± 0.3 ha per kW of installed electrical capacity.

In summary, Chapter 2 presented a novel approach for examining the impact of bioenergy production on regional soil carbon cycling through an ex-post analysis of biogas production in the agricultural landscapes of Saxony. The concept of a biogas 'fingerprint' was successfully demonstrated, providing novel insights into agricultural carbon and matter fluxes, as well as the regional area requirements of biogas production. It was shown that biogas plants in Saxony can be operated sustainably with regard to SOC recycling, but this is highly dependent on the application of digestate and accompanied by considerable land requirements.

The second research study of this thesis expanded and generalised the approach of Chapter 2, which had focused on the soil carbon input fluxes of conceptual spatial units ('biogas fingerprint areas'). In contrast, **Chapter 3** employed a grid-based approach for an integrated simulation of the entire soil carbon cycle and related fluxes of organic nitrogen, while investigating a series of significant drivers. Accordingly, the second research study introduced a series of model adjustments that have been implemented to utilise the SOM model CCB for regional studies. In this new 'regional mode', CCB can be operated using the proportional coverage of a variety of management activities within a flexible type of spatial modelling unit, such as farm, pixel, or municipality. In particular, the new ability to employ crop share statistics instead of crop rotations is a crucial prerequisite for large-scale modelling approaches. The validation of the innovative model developments was successful using data from longterm field experiments conducted at various sites across Europe. Accordingly, this new CCB module has the potential to be applied to numerous case studies to gain an integrated, spatially distributed view on the regional carbon and nitrogen cycles of arable land.

The methodology was successfully applied to 7,345 km² of arable land in Saxony, where a diverse set of input data could be considered, overcoming typical limitations for the large-scale SOM simulations. The results showed that considerable amounts of carbon (0.79 Mt C) and nitrogen (0.09 Mt N) have been stored in the SOM of the arable soils of Saxony during the period 1998-2014. However, significant regional differences were observed. Both the increase in carbon inputs to the soils (+8%) and the reduction of carbon turnover rates (-10%) had a positive effect on SOC storage. The most significant driver for the overall increase in SOM storage was the increased use of conservation tillage, while climate variability had a strong impact on its annual dynamics. It is crucial to note that if the factor driving the positive trend in SOM storage is lost, the stored amounts of carbon and nitrogen will be released. Therefore, future subsidy programs should not only consider the potential for future carbon sequestration but also the maintenance of current SOM stocks.

In summary, the newly developed 'regional mode' of the CCB model demonstrated its capability to simulate regional trends in SOM stocks using aggregated agricultural management data and gridded modelling units. The study revealed that between 1998 and 2014 regional SOM stocks increased across most of Saxony's arable land, but with distinct regional differences and largely driven by the increased use of conservation tillage. The simulated average annual increase in SOC of 1.2‰ is significant, but falls short of the '4 per 1000' target set by the COP21. Along with the increase in SOC, a significant amount of nitrogen was immobilised. Still, the year-to-year variations were more dominant than the overall trends in nitrogen storage.

The third research study built upon the model developments of Chapter 3, with the objective of operationalising SOM modelling for policy support by enhancing the applicability and comparability of SOM assessments. It was questioned whether SOM dynamics and carbon sequestration scenarios can be directly simulated for spatial units and scales that are relevant to policy and environmental management, such as administrative units, even though such units are typically not directly related to environmental processes. **Chapter 4** demonstrated that simplified, upscaled assessments of alternative management scenarios at the level of administrative units are feasible for several applications. The degree of model simplification was substantial (reduction in modelling units by a factor of 15 - 600 compared to a grid-based set-up), while the simulation error introduced by upscaling the model set-ups was within an acceptable range. The innovative scaling experiment demonstrated that a consistent approach can be applied to quantify SOC dynamics on a 500 m grid up to the NUTS1 level. This enables

the assessment of alternative management strategies at a large scale and in a quantitative manner, while allowing for the local adaptation or prioritisation of these measures using the same modelling approach. Furthermore, it is highly relevant as it allows researchers and stakeholders to operate at scales that align with the level of policy-making, data availability, cross-regional comparisons and communication. The study results indicate that that the use of statistical input data, in particular agricultural management data, may result in a systematic underestimation of SOC trends. This is a general picture driven by soil heterogeneity and is independent of the model in use or the scale of its set-up. For the Saxon arable land, the average scaling error was quantified to be in the range of 0.8–3.8% when using the new 'regional mode' of the CCB model, which is a reasonable range having in mind the uncertainties that come along with large-scale assessments.

The study showed that that making moderate changes in agricultural management, such as increasing field grass, cover crops, and conservation tillage by 8.3-10%, could potentially store additional 1.33 Mt C in the Saxon arable soils by 2050. The upscaled model set-ups overestimated the total carbon sequestration potential of the scenarios by up to 0.09 Mt C. Simulation of management scenarios that address changes in soil carbon input (e.g. field grass, catch crops) has proven to be more robust on larger scales than scenarios that influence carbon turnover conditions (e.g. reduced tillage). In the latter case, the study observed an overestimation of the carbon sequestration potential in the upscaled model set-ups of up to 15%. The LAU and NUTS3 regions of Europe are the most appropriate compromise between model simplification, data availability and observed model error, while allowing for an acceptable spatial prioritisation of targets and measures.

In summary, the results for the case study of Saxony demonstrated that simulating SOC dynamics on the scale of administrative units provided feasible results with an acceptable scaling error, while being advantageous for model set-up and application. Field grass, cover crops, and conservation tillage have shown great potential for carbon sequestration in Saxon arable soils. When utilising statistical input data for SOC modelling, in particular agricultural management data, moderate but systematic deviations in simulated SOC trends can be expected due to simplifications in simulated soil and crop yield heterogeneity.

Overall, the three studies significantly improve the spatial and systems perspective on the SOM dynamics in agricultural landscapes by providing novel tools and approaches, case study specific assessments at regional scales, and recommendations for specific measures. As such, the results of this work provide valuable support for future SOM management strategies. It is relevant to highlight that the key findings of this dissertation do not only represent a research-based increase in knowledge. By focusing on a specific case study and providing quantitative assessments, the results are also highly relevant and informative to a variety of stake-holders in the agricultural, governmental and planning sectors. The findings provide a quan-

titative basis for discussing current developments in the agricultural sector and the effectiveness of potential adaptation measures, as well as the feasibility of CO₂ certificates for carbon sequestration in agricultural soils. Additionally, the results allow for a better understanding of the status-quo, contributing to improved GhG inventories and cross-regional comparisons. A wide range of land-users are provided with a spatially differentiated information base, increasing their awareness of the relevance of SOM and contributing to planning processes at the farm level up to policy-making, such as the development of new incentive systems.

5.2 General discussion

In addition to the key findings described above, the following chapters discuss the contributions of the thesis within the wider context of the recent challenges in SOM management, as outlined in Chapter 1.

5.2.1 Emphasising the requirement for a co-management of carbon and nitrogen pools

Increasing SOM stocks is an important component of many strategies aimed at improving the sustainability of agricultural land use, mitigating and adapting to climate change, or promoting other soil-based ecosystem functions and services (Keesstra et al., 2016). However, carbon sequestration studies and strategies often concentrate on soil carbon, its stability and turnover times (Baveye et al., 2020). Soil nitrogen, on the other hand, is often only partially considered, for example as an additional contributor to GhG emissions (N₂O) or as a driver of SOM turnover (Guenet et al., 2021; Han et al., 2016). Little attention is often paid to the potentially significant changes in soil nutrient stocks that are associated with soil carbon sequestration, despite the fact that SOM binds up to 95% of soil nitrogen (Bingham & Cotrufo, 2016).

The thesis results indicate that agricultural soils in Saxony have stored significant amounts of nitrogen, averaging 7.5 kg N ha⁻¹ a⁻¹ between 1998 and 2014. Yet, the findings also reveal the magnitude of the annual cycling of soil nitrogen: On average, 142 kg N ha⁻¹ is mobilised each year due to SOM mineralisation, while at the same time, about 149 kg N ha⁻¹ is immobilised through SOM reproduction. It is obvious that nutrient availability for crop production is closely linked to the annual SOM turnover and will be affected by any management strategy that alters SOM stocks and thus (im)mobilises both C and N. Furthermore, this interdependence with SOM cycling also applies to all other nutrient-related goals and challenges, such as nitrogen leaching into water bodies and gaseous losses, but also soil life activity (Baveye et al., 2020). Although some relationships are understood well, they are not always reflected in legislation and management.

Field crop fertilisation is heavily regulated in Germany, for example through the fertiliser ordinance (Düngeverordnung - DüV, 2017), aiming to achieve fertilisation levels that correspond to the expected plant uptake. Unfortunately, in such calculations, in-field SOM stocks

are barely considered, although trends in SOM could be accompanied a significant (im)mobilisation of nitrogen. The challenge of regulating organic nitrogen pools is further demonstrated by the topic of organic amendments: the nutrient content of organic fertilisers is only partially accounted for in fertilisation calculations (keyword: mineral fertiliser equivalent; Albert et al., 2007; Herold et al., 2010; Wiesler et al., 2016; Wissenschaftlicher Beirat für Düngungsfragen, 2015), due to the delayed plant availability of the nutrients and application losses. To enhance the joint management of carbon and nitrogen in agriculture, it is essential to regularly and comprehensively monitor SOM stocks and trends. Though, measuring the organic carbon content of soils is challenging (Smith et al., 2020). In contrast, soil mineral nitrogen levels are relatively inexpensive to measure and are commonly assessed each spring to as part of calculating fertilisation demands. Incorporating SOC monitoring at this stage could be a significant advancement. While German agricultural policy has recognised the need to improve the monitoring of soil nitrate (Bundesministerium für Ernährung und Landwirtschaft (BMEL), 2019), the same cannot be said for SOC, at least not as an integrated part of agricultural practice. Nevertheless, Germany's first agricultural soil inventory ('Bodenzustandserhebung'; Jacobs et al., 2018) provided an important first baseline of the SOC stocks in agricultural soils on an 8 x 8 km grid. Improving SOC monitoring is also a requirement for accessing new market opportunities, such as 'carbon farming', which allows farmers to benefit from carbon sequestration by selling CO₂ certificates as emission offsets on the carbon market (Mattila et al., 2022; Paul et al., 2023; Sharma et al., 2021). However, also in this context the interrelations with soil nutrients must be considered, as carbon sequestration is accompanied by an increase in soil nitrogen stocks. Little research has been done on the potential risks associated with the accumulation of large quantities of nitrogen in soil, which will be released again if the implemented agricultural measures are not continuously maintained.

Improved collaboration among different stakeholder communities and sectors involved in agricultural matter fluxes or interested in their side effects could lead to better management of carbon and nitrogen in soils. Naturally, each community has its own focus and specific challenges, but a joint effort is necessary for reaching integrated strategies. This thesis demonstrates possibilities to establish an analytical baseline that could facilitate future collaboration across sectors, including agriculture, water management, bioeconomy and other markets related to carbon- and nutrient-based products. This will ultimately benefit ecosystems.

5.2.2 Increasing capacity to assess regional SOM stocks and fluxes

Regional environmental assessments are important tools for considering potential environmental impacts in decision-making processes and should be proactively integrated into planning and policy-making (Benson, 2003; Olagunju & Gunn, 2016). However, although the need for including SOM-related indicators in decision-making processes has been recognised, there are several obstacles that must be overcome (Lorenz & Lal, 2016). The main challenges can be broadly attributed to the lack of data and tools designed for regional-scale assessments. This results in a rather limited number of regional applications compared to other environmental factors, such as water. Accordingly, there is a need for increased capacity to assess SOM stocks and fluxes at a regional level to improve the knowledge base for effective climate change mitigation strategies in the agricultural sector and for achieving sustainable development goals.

To increase capacity, the first step is to improve existing databases of SOC stocks, which requires the establishment of routine, harmonised, and comparable approaches for systematic SOC data collection (Lorenz & Lal, 2016). Large-scale sampling campaigns such as the German soil condition survey (Jacobs et al., 2018) are an important step towards improving future regional environmental assessments. Though, it has been argued that there is a lack of efficient standard approaches for monitoring SOC stocks in both the field/laboratory (Olson et al., 2014) and at the farm/landscape scale (Stockmann et al., 2013). Difficulties can also arise when extrapolating SOC data from a limited number of sampling sites to a larger area (de Gruijter et al., 2016), which is crucial for the initialisation of regional scale SOC models. In this thesis, two different approaches were used to overcome these problems. Firstly, site-condition-typical stocks for the long-term stabilised carbon pool were combined with steadystate assumptions for the decomposable SOC pools (chapter 3). In the second approach (chapter 4), the SOC initialisation was updated using recent data from Drexler et al. (2020), who provide a SOC classification scheme for German agricultural soils based on measurements from nearly 3,000 sites of the German agricultural soil inventory (Jacobs et al., 2018). It is desirable that such large-scale sampling campaigns are continued on a regular basis to provide a time series of data that would facilitate model initialisation and validation of simulated trends in regional SOM stocks.

A further step in increasing the capacity for regional SOM assessments is to continue the development of tools that are appropriate for the scale under study. These tools should, for example, be designed to handle the type of input data that is typically available at regional scales. While the availability of spatially explicit crop cultivation data is improving with remote-sensing-based products (Asam et al., 2022; Blickensdörfer et al., 2022; Preidl et al., 2020a, 2020b), information on other agricultural parameters, such as crop yields, handling of crop residues, tillage and irrigation systems, and fertilisation practices, is likely to remain scarce at larger scales. The newly developed regional mode for the CCB model allows for the use of available statistical information on these agricultural parameters as model input data. This is a significant advancement towards increasing the availability of tools for regional scale assessments. The results of this dissertation demonstrate that this approach can be applied to different spatial units, ranging from grid cells to large administrative regions, and will facilitate the application of regional SOM assessments. However, there is no one-size-fits-all approach for assessing SOM stocks and fluxes at larger scales. The complex feedback loops justify the use of several types of assessment. loops. The regional analysis of FOM fluxes to soils,

as performed for the biogas system in chapter 2 of this thesis, can also provide valuable information for decision-makers. Overall, there are significantly fewer regional applications addressing SOM compared to other environmental objectives that are commonly assessed at a large scale, such as water quantity and quality. This is despite the fact that there is a clear link between the water retention capacity of a landscape and its SOM stocks.

5.2.3 Agricultural management options, potentials and recommendations for Saxony

Agriculture has a great potential to increase SOM stocks in arable soils by influencing carbon inputs and turnover through farm management decisions (Singh et al., 2018). This thesis contributes to a better understanding of the carbon sequestration potential of various agricultural practices for the case study Saxony, including conservation tillage, organic amendments, cover crops and field grass cultivation.

In particular, the results of the dissertation suggest that conservation tillage has been the primary factor contributing to the recent gains in SOC stocks of arable soils in Saxony (chapter 3). Furthermore, conservation tillage demonstrates a high potential for continued soil carbon sequestration until 2050 (chapter 4). These findings align with the positive effects of conservation tillage that have been studied and promoted for decades (Krauss et al., 2022), such as its ability to sequester carbon for many years (Ogle et al., 2019). Several funding programmes were established in Saxony at an early stage, including the agri-environmental programme 'Umweltgerechte Landwirtschaft', which began in 1993 (Sächsische Landesanstalt für Landwirtschaft, 2007), and the funding directive 'Agrarumweltmaßnahmen und ökologische Waldmehrung -AuW/2007', which started in 2007 (Hüttinger et al., 2014). Accordingly, conservation tillage has been widely adopted in Saxony, with two-thirds of farmers permanently applying it or using it for specific crops (Lülfs-Baden et al., 2020). Despite ongoing debates about its effects on deep soil layers (Krauss et al., 2022; Luo et al., 2010; Meurer et al., 2018), it is relevant to continue these practices to prevent the release of already stored carbon and nutrients. However, it is crucial to acknowledge the existing knowledge gaps and work towards filling them. Furthermore, conservation tillage provides additional co-benefits that are highly relevant for Saxony. The increased water infiltration and retention result in reduced erosion and nutrient losses. These benefits are likely to become increasingly important to protect Saxony's fertile loess soils under changing climate conditions and to meet the Water Framework Directive targets. Existing trade-offs, such as those related to pest management, should be mitigated and create a need for unconventional pest control practices (Alletto et al., 2010; Jasrotia et al., 2023).

Changes in cultivated crops and their rotations were significant during the period considered in this dissertation, partly due to the inclusion of bioenergy production in the agricultural system. As a result, the composition of FOM sources in Saxony shifted, with maize, rapeseed

and winter wheat increasing their contribution while other cereals such as barley and rye decreased (chapter 2). Overall, the thesis results indicate that the changes in cultivation patterns have led to a moderate increase in the total crop-based carbon flux into soil, which also contributed to the recent trends in SOC (chapter 3). The results also highlight the potential of field grasses to replace maize and barley as fodder crops, and cover crops by 2050. The current Saxon funding directive ,Agrarumwelt- und Klimamaßnahmen - FRL AUK/2023' also acknowledges this fact by supporting the cultivation of legume-grass mixtures (Sächsisches Staatsministerium für Energie, Klimaschutz, Umwelt und Landwirtschaft, 2022). Crop rotation diversity often yields in distinctly higher SOM stocks (Tiefenbacher et al., 2021), but its potential for policy regulation is limited due to its susceptibility to market demands. Accordingly, efforts should also be made to develop and implement new crop varieties, including deep-rooting and perennial (grain) crops such as intermediate wheatgrass (Thinopyrum intermedium) (Crews & Cattani, 2018; Thorup-Kristensen et al., 2020), and to increase in-field diversity, for example through intercropping (Meena et al., 2020; Q. Wang et al., 2010). Structural elements, ranging from hedges and grassed waterways to agroforestry systems, could complement these efforts, providing a wide range of ecosystem functions in otherwise featureless agricultural landscapes (Follain et al., 2007; Simelton et al., 2021).

Organic amendments are a significant carbon source in agricultural systems, but also have an indirect effect on carbon sequestration by stimulating net primary production (Jacobs et al., 2020). The availability and use of organic fertiliser were found to be highly dynamic over the period studied in this dissertation, due to changes in livestock numbers and the rise of the biogas sector (chapter 2). The application of biogas digestate could offset the loss of livestock excrements and the increased cultivation of maize for silage in Saxony. While numerous studies emphasise the potential of organic amendments for carbon sequestration, it is important to note that merely relocating carbon sources does not necessarily result in an increase in global net carbon storage (Schlesinger & Amundson, 2019; Wiesmeier, Mayer, Burmeister, et al., 2020). Overall, the potential of organic amendments for Saxony remains uncertain and depends on the full life cycle of potential carbon sources, but also on other factors such as future dietary habits that affect livestock numbers and the availability of excreta.

One overarching concept that may be highly relevant for achieving carbon sequestration targets is carbon farming (Mattila et al., 2022; Paul et al., 2023; Sharma et al., 2021). At the European level, discussions are taking place on how to implement incentives for carbon farming, including the awarding of emission certificates for carbon sequestration and certifying products based on carbon farming (European Commission, 2020). This could enable farmers to generate economic benefits from increased SOC stocks. However, there are several limitations that raise discussions about the feasibility of this concept. One of the main challenges is the permanence of carbon sequestration, which cannot be guaranteed and therefore affects the long-term accountability of the carbon certificates (Paul et al., 2023; F. Wüstemann et al., 2024). Furthermore, potential leakage effect and difficulties in ensuring the additionality of the stored carbon, as well as a lack of long-term monitoring data, pose additional challenges (Thamo & Pannell, 2016; F. Wüstemann et al., 2024). Nevertheless, the potential contributions of carbon farming to climate change mitigation could be significant and it is important to conduct further studies before deciding on a strategy. One possible approach could be to focus on short-term removals of atmospheric carbon to prevent exceeding climatic tipping points (McDonald et al., 2023; Meyer-Ohlendorf et al., 2023; Paul et al., 2023).

In addition to the potential of specific measures and concepts for SOM enrichment, it is important to consider a systems and landscape perspective on land-use and management in Saxony. There has been a significant increase in the use of life cycle assessments to evaluate agricultural and food systems in peer-reviewed articles (Notarnicola et al., 2017). This emphasises the need for new conceptual frameworks to assess agricultural production (van der Werf et al., 2020). Such frameworks should have a broad and interdisciplinary perspective to include different kinds of environmental issues on a landscape perspective, as well as indirect effects beyond specific regions (Fehrenbach et al., 2022). In chapter 2 of this dissertation, a first step towards a systems perspective on the bioenergy production in Saxony has been made. However, food production systems and their associated supply chains have an intrinsic variability and complexity (Notarnicola et al., 2017). The methods developed in this thesis contribute to a tailoring of assessment methods and dedicated modelling approaches.

5.2.4 Limitations of this thesis and future research needs

This doctoral thesis analysed the dynamics of soil organic carbon and nitrogen in Saxony from a regional perspective and developed novel spatially-explicit approaches to do so. The studies carried out were accompanied by a number of methodological challenges related to the definition of system boundaries, data availability, process knowledge and model capabilities, as well as the complexity of drivers occurring at the regional scale. The following paragraphs discuss important assumptions and limitations associated with these challenges.

The definition of system boundaries is a necessary element in impact assessments, particularly when focusing on a specific case study (Tillman et al., 1994). This involves establishing the thematic and spatio-temporal framework for the assessment to be conducted. When studying a region that represents an administrative unit, such as Saxony, the geographical boundaries of the study are politically determined and address specific levels of decision-making. This reflects the potential effects of governance on agricultural management. However, the definition of the spatial framework is not driven by process understanding, which has led to specific thematic assumptions being made. For the analysis of the biogas production system in Saxony, only biogas plants that did not require additional substrate input from outside the study region were considered. Additionally, indirect land-use changes, such as those caused by fodder imports from outside the study region, could not be considered. However, Thrän et al. (2020) found no evidence to suggest that the expansion of the biogas system in Germany has resulted in indirect land use changes. The relatively small potential effect size of these factors is supported by statistics on the share of domestic fodder production in Germany, which remained at around 90% between 2000 and 2011 (Deutscher Bundestag, 2012). Similar limitations regarding the spatio-temporal framework apply to the scaling experiment of Chapter 4, which was designed to support decision-making on policy-based geographical units (NUTS) using commonly available data.

Data availability is a major limitation in many model-based environmental assessments. Within this thesis, this was particularly true for SOM monitoring data as well as certain agricultural management parameters. The limited availability of observation time series has an impact on the initialisation of regional SOC levels, as well as on the opportunities for model validation and, as a result, the reliability of model predictions (Dimassi et al., 2018; Foereid et al., 2012; Le Noë et al., 2023). Therefore, the validation of the newly developed regional mode for the CCB model was constrained to data from long-term field experiments of the CCB validation database (Franko et al., 2011). With regard to the agricultural parameters, several simplifications and estimates were necessary, although the information used represented the most accurate data available to the regional authorities. These data limitations include statistical information on crop yields and fertilisation schemes (Förster, 2013), as well as assumptions regarding the removal of by-products such as straw. All of these simplifications contribute to increased projection uncertainty and restrict the analysis of single pixels in the simulations based on the 500m grid. As data on such agricultural parameters are likely to remain scarce, further research is required to determine the optimal methodology for parameterising an agricultural system at a regional scale for carbon sequestration assessments.

The scale of model use is also an important factor in model selection, as SOM models can have different scales of the model hypotheses, which impose different types of limitations (Campbell & Paustian, 2015; Manzoni & Porporato, 2009). CCB was designed to function with limited input data, while considering all relevant site conditions that influence SOC stocks (Schwengbeck et al., 2023). This renders it an appropriate tool for regional assessments. Nevertheless, several simplifications in CCB constrain its capabilities. These include the single soil layer design, which focuses on the topsoil (30 cm). Moreover, CCB does not allow for the simulation of crop yields, which could be a potential means of at least partially compensating for the limitations in the spatial resolution of crop share statistics. Finally, the regional mode of CCB does not consider any spatial fluxes of soil carbon, such as those related to soil erosion. It is evident that soil erosion has the potential to redistribute a considerable amount SOC in agricultural landscapes (Chappell et al., 2016; Kirkels et al., 2014; Ritchie et al., 2007). While the majority of SOM models exhibit limitations in their spatial framework, this is typically a strength of eco-hydrological models. Such models, including the Soil and Water Assessment Tool SWAT+ (Bieger et al., 2017), are simulating water, nutrient and sediment fluxes in the

landscape as well as crop yields, but still have limitations in their representation of the SOC cycle.

The capabilities of models, though, go hand in hand with the extent of process knowledge, which is often incomplete, for instance with regard to deeper soil layers (Gross & Harrison, 2019). Deep SOC cycles on longer timescales and its responses to changes in management and climate are likely to be different from surface SOC, yet remain poorly studied (Pries et al., 2023). For this reason, the carbon sequestration effectiveness of the alternative management practices studied in this thesis cannot be extrapolated to the entire soil profile. While the effects on the topsoil could be simulated with CCB, the deep soil layers could not be investigated, which is particularly controversial in the case of conservation tillage (Baker et al., 2007; Haddaway et al., 2017). In general, only a limited number of management practices and other drivers could have been studied in this thesis. The majority of these practices align with those commonly studied in the literature, including tillage, fertilisation, residue management and cover crops (Beillouin et al., 2022). Other measures, such as crop rotation, agroforestry, deeprooted annual crops or perennial grain crops, warrant further investigation and should be the focus of future studies.

The diversity, complexity and interconnectedness of the drivers of SOM dynamics in agricultural landscapes are large, including climate, policy and market, farm- and land management practices, and soil properties (Franko & Witing, 2020). This dissertation has addressed this complexity from different perspectives and by using novel methodological approaches. A clear market perspective, nevertheless, is lacking, both from a historical and a future point of view. While an improved consideration of the market perspective could assist in the assessment of future developments of other interrelated drivers, its historical evolution has strongly influenced the current SOM status in a given land-use system. It is recommended that future studies enhance the market perspective by linking food and land system research, which would involve consideration of the food value chain (Meyer et al., 2023). Furthermore, the market perspective could be integrated by employing agent-based modelling approaches to simulate farmers' decisions and reasonable pathways towards improved SOM management (Marvuglia et al., 2022; Ravaioli et al., 2023).

5.3 Final conclusions

The Earth's carbon cycle is an essential aspect of all ecosystems and is of fundamental importance for sustainable development. This thesis has shown that a sound management of the world's largest terrestrial carbon reservoir, namely soil organic carbon, requires integrated approaches that consider a multitude of drivers operating at diverse scales. Comprehensive approaches to SOM management can yield a multitude of benefits, including the preservation of soil fertility, climate regulation, soil biodiversity support, compound retention for water quality improvements and erosion control. However, the challenges to develop sustainable SOM management practices for arable land are substantial. This thesis has contributed to the clarification and quantification of significant carbon and matter fluxes in agricultural systems, and provided novel tools and approaches to assess the impact of climate and best management practices on SOM at different scales.

It has been shown that biogas plants in the case study region Saxony can be operated sustainably in terms of SOC recycling, but this is highly dependent on the application of digestate and accompanied by considerable land requirements. The newly developed 'regional mode' of the CCB model demonstrated its ability to simulate regional trends in soil organic carbon stocks and associated nitrogen fluxes using aggregated agricultural management data on gridded modelling units. This is an overarching requirement for operationalising SOM assessments for policy support. The new capabilities of CCB have been applied to simulate SOC dynamics at the scale of administrative units, showing that this approach can provide feasible results with an acceptable scaling error. For the case study region Saxony, it has been revealed that regional SOM stocks increased for large parts of the arable land between 1998 and 2014, but with marked regional differences and largely driven by the increased use of conservation tillage. Along with the increase in SOC, a significant amount of nitrogen was immobilised. Field grass, cover crops, and conservation tillage have shown great potential for future carbon sequestration in Saxon arable soils.

Uncertainties and limitations of regional assessments remain large, yet this thesis has made a valuable contribution to enhancing capacity and providing specific recommendations on how to improve SOM management and assessment for the case study region of Saxony and beyond. In order to further strengthen the evidence base, future studies should incorporate a greater number of measures that can be classified as frontier technologies, incorporate spatial fluxes of SOM in the landscape, include additional drivers such as an improved market perspective, and establish an appropriate long-term monitoring of SOM stocks to improve opportunities for validation of regional assessments.

6. Appendix

6.1 Supplementary material - tables

	Heath & Pond Landscape	Loess Region	Low Mountain Range & Foreland
Temperature ¹ [°C]	9.6	9.3	7.8
Precipitation ¹ [mm]	736	770	961
Clay content ² [%]	4.4	9.5	13.8
Silt content ² [%]	22.8	65.3	58.2
Stone content ² [%]	10.4	7.4	16.2
Arable land [%]	31.9	52.5	28.4
Grassland & pasture [%]	8.1	9.8	16.7
Conservation tillage 2000/2012 [%]	13.3 / 26.5	14.5 / 34.3	14.9 / 52.1
Cover crops ³ [%]	4.5	4.0	4.6

Table A1: Characterisation of the agro-economic regions of Saxony.

¹ Average annual values of the period 1990-2014,
² Average values across all soil types of agricultural land (topsoil),
³ Average values of the period 2000-2012

Table A2: Descriptive summary of the data aggregation procedure for upscaling a grid-based set-up of the CCB
model to the level of administrative units.

Type of dataset	Scale of model set-up		
	Grid-based (500m)	Administrative units	
Soils	One soil type for each grid cell.	The area shares of the soil types within an administrative unit were aggregated and used as a property of the administrative unit. Subse- quently, each soil type within one administrative unit was parame- terised as an own CCB modelling unit (without spatial reference).	
Climate	One time series dataset for tem- perature and precipitation (an- nual values) for each grid cell.	One time series dataset for temperature and precipitation (annual values) for each administrative unit, based on the area-weighted mean of the grid-based datasets within one administrative unit.	
Crop types	One dataset for the crop types cultivated and their area share (annual values) for each grid cell.	One dataset for the crop types cultivated and their area share (an- nual values) for each administrative unit, based on the area- weighted mean of the grid-based datasets within one administrative unit.	
Crop yields	One dataset on crop yields (an- nual values; crop type specific) for each grid cell.	One dataset on crop yields (annual values; crop type specific) for each administrative unit, based on the area-weighted mean of the grid-based datasets within one administrative unit.	
Management of crop by-products	One dataset on the removal rate of crop-by products (annual val- ues; crop type specific) for each grid cell.	One dataset on the removal rate of crop-by products (annual values; crop type specific) for each administrative unit, based on the area- weighted mean of the grid-based datasets within one administrative unit.	
Fertiliser	One dataset on fertiliser applica- tion rates (annual values; ferti- liser type specific) and the area share of their application for each grid cell.	One dataset on fertiliser application rates (annual values; fertiliser type specific) and the area share of their application for each admin- istrative unit, based on the area-weighted mean of the grid-based datasets within one administrative unit.	
Soil management	One dataset on the share of till- age systems (annual values) for each grid cell.	One dataset on the share of tillage systems (annual values) for each administrative unit, based on the area-weighted mean of the grid- based datasets within one administrative unit.	
Initial SOC	Grid-specific initial SOC accord- ing to the approach of Drexler et al. (2020) and the soil type and climate of the grid cell.	Administrative unit- and soil-specific initial SOC according to the approach of Drexler et al. (2020) and the soil types and climate of the administrative unit.	



6.2 Supplementary material - figures

Figure A1: Simplified overview of pools (blocks) and fluxes (arrows) of the CCB model. C_{rep} : carbon reproduction flux from fresh organic matter (FOM) to soil organic matter (SOM). CO_2 : release of carbon dioxide. LTS-SOM: long-term stabilised soil organic matter with no turnover during simulation time. Nitrogen fluxes: depending on the C:N ratios of the different FOM and SOM pools additional nitrogen is immobilised from or mobilised into the external pool of mineral nitrogen (N_{min}) during the humification of FOM (modified from (Franko et al., 2011)).



Figure A2: Comparing the residues between simulated (CCB model) and measured SOC concentrations for 4,794 measurements of SOC in 40 different locations in Europe. Left: Simulation of SOC dynamics on the scale of experimental treatments. Right: Simulation of SOC dynamics aggregated to the scale of the experimental location – here, the agricultural management of 391 treatments with different management was aggregated to 40 locations homogeneous in soil and climatic conditions.



Figure A3: Annual dynamics in carbon input (left; expressed as C_{rep}) and turnover (right; expressed as BAT). C_{rep} aggregates all sources of FOM while considering their quality for the formation of new SOC. BAT aggregates turnover conditions with respect to soil physical parameters, tillage system, annual precipitation and air temperature. During the simulation period, there were several years that had particular effects on regional SOC dynamics. The years 2000, 2007 and 2014 have been outstandingly warm years, while the year 2010 has been a particularly cold one. With regard to precipitation, the year 2003 has to be highlighted as a notably dry year. The years 2002 and 2010 have been the wettest.


Figure A4: Analysing the effects of the three main drivers on the annual balance of organic nitrogen stored in SOM. Pearson's correlation between the reference simulation and the model runs focusing on individual drivers was calculated for every grid cell.



Figure A5: Correlation matrices between the absolute errors of the LAU-level model set-up and the spatial dispersion (standard deviation) of a set of predictor variables. (a) Correlation matrix for a subset of LAU regions that show a low variability in the carbon influx to SOC (C_{rep}); (b) Correlation matrix for a subset of LAU regions that show a high variability in the carbon influx to SOC (C_{rep}). The predictors of the matrices are the soil carbon reproduction flux (C_{rep}), the soil fine particle content (FAT), conservation tillage shares (Cons_till), annual mean temperature (Temp) and annual precipitation (Precip). For each predictor its regional dispersion (standard deviation - SD) within an administrative unit has been calculated from the reference dataset and used for the correlation matrices. The distribution of each variable is shown on the diagonal. Below this diagonal the bivariate scatter plots with a fitted line are displayed. Above the diagonal the value of the correlation is shown as well as its significance level (stars), where the p-values <0.001, <0.01 are associated to the symbols *** and ** respectively.



Figure A6: Correlation matrix between the absolute errors of the LAU-level model set-up and the spatial dispersion (standard deviation) of a set of predictor variables. The correlation matrix only considers a subset of LAU regions that show a high variability in carbon turnover conditions (BAT) as well as a high variability in the carbon influx to SOC (C_{rep}). The predictors of the matrix are the soil carbon reproduction flux (C_{rep}), the soil fine particle content (FAT), conservation tillage shares (Cons_till), annual mean temperature (Temp) and annual precipitation (Precip). For each predictor its regional dispersion (standard deviation - SD) within an administrative unit has been calculated from the reference dataset and used for the correlation matrices.



Figure A7: Soil carbon sequestration potential of two alternative management practices simulated with four different levels of data aggregation for the arable soils of the case study Saxony (NUTS1 region in Germany). The simulations were done using upscaled model set-ups on the level of administrative units (NUTS1, NUTS2, NUTS3, LAU). White areas represent non-arable land. (a) Carbon sequestration potential of the first alternative management practice (increasing soil carbon influx based on increased cultivation of field grass and cover crops). (b) Carbon sequestration potential of the second alternative management practice (reducing carbon turnover conditions by increasing the use of conservation tillage). ©EuroGeographics for the administrative boundaries.

6.3 Supplementary material - explanations

Explanation A1: Initialisation of SOC-levels

Initialisation of SOC stocks is a crucial step of SOC modelling and accompanied by high uncertainties. SOC stocks need very long time periods to reach a steady state and changes in land-use, management and climate do always change theoretical steady state levels and associated SOC dynamics. Also, the initial distribution of the total SOC over the different model pools can significantly affect the modelled predictions.

In a recent publication Drexler et al. (2020) provided an extensive analysis of the soil organic carbon contents of the agricultural soils of Germany. The analysis was based on C_{org} measurements on 2,973 sites and resulted in a classification scheme of the site-typical SOC content of the German agricultural soils. Based on information of the land use, soil texture, C:N ratio and annual precipitation of a site it is thus possible to derive site-typical C_{org} values for Germany. We applied this classification scheme to the arable soils of Saxony for setting the initial SOC contents in our CCB model set-ups. Thus, we derived for each soil type in each spatial modelling unit one specific initial SOC, using the C_{org} modal value provided Drexler et al. (2020). The table below shows the distribution of the classes for soil texture and annual precipitation in Saxony based on the classification system of Drexler et al. (2020). The majority of the soils in Saxony are in the soil texture class 'medium 1', followed by 'light' (sandy) soils. The average initial C_{org} value across all grid-cells simulated in this study was 1.35%.

	≤700mm	>700mm	≤850mm	>850mm	≤1000mm	>1000mm	≤900mm	Total
light	1,589	4,045						5,634
medium 1			13,573	7,208				20,781
medium 2					2,005	839		2,844
heavy 2							72	72

The distribution of the 29,331 grid-cells of the CCB reference model within the classification system of Drexler et al. (2020) is shown below, considering only soil texture and annual precipitation classes.

- Adhikari, K., & Hartemink, A. E. (2016). Linking soils to ecosystem services—A global review. *Geoderma*, 262, 101–111. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoderma.2015.08.009
- Ad-Hoc-Arbeitsgruppe Boden. (2005). *Bodenkundliche Kartieranleitung:*[KA 5]; mit 103 Tabellen und 31 Listen (Bundesanstalt für Geowissenschaften und Rohstoffe in Zusammenarbeit mit den Staatlichen Geologischen Diensten, Hrsg.). Schweizerbart.
- Aguilera, E., Guzmán, G. I., Álvaro-Fuentes, J., Infante-Amate, J., García-Ruiz, R., Carranza-Gallego, G., Soto, D., & González de Molina, M. (2018). A historical perspective on soil organic carbon in Mediterranean cropland (Spain, 1900–2008). Science of The Total Environment, 621, 634–648. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2017.11.243
- Aksoy, E., Yigini, Y., & Montanarella, L. (2016). Combining Soil Databases for Topsoil Organic Carbon Mapping in Europe. PLOS ONE, 11(3), e0152098. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0152098
- Albert, E., Förster, F., Ernst, H., Kolbe, H., Dittrich, B., Laber, H., Handschack, M., Krieghoff, G., Heidenreich, T., Riehl, G., Heinrich, S., & Zorn, W. (2007). Umsetzung der Düngeverordnung. Hinweise und Richtwerte für die Praxis. Sächsisches Landesamt für Landwirtschaft (Hrsg.). https://publikationen.sachsen.de/bdb/artikel/15242
- Allen, L., O'Connell, A., & Kiermer, V. (2019). How can we ensure visibility and diversity in research contributions? How the Contributor Role Taxonomy (CRediT) is helping the shift from authorship to contributorship. *Learned Publishing*, 32(1), 71–74. https://doi.org/10.1002/leap.1210
- Allen, L., Scott, J., Brand, A., Hlava, M., & Altman, M. (2014). Publishing: Credit where credit is due. *Nature*, *508*(7496), Article 7496. https://doi.org/10.1038/508312a
- Alletto, L., Coquet, Y., Benoit, P., Heddadj, D., & Barriuso, E. (2010). Tillage management effects on pesticide fate in soils. A review. Agronomy for Sustainable Development, 30(2), Article 2. https://doi.org/10.1051/agro/2009018
- Alvarez, R. (2005). A review of nitrogen fertilizer and conservation tillage effects on soil organic carbon storage. Soil Use and Management, 21(1), 38–52. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1475-2743.2005.tb00105.x
- Amundson, R., Berhe, A. A., Hopmans, J. W., Olson, C., Sztein, A. E., & Sparks, D. L. (2015). Soil and human security in the 21st century. *Science*, 348(6235), 1261071. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1261071
- Amundson, R., & Biardeau, L. (2018). Opinion: Soil carbon sequestration is an elusive climate mitigation tool. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 115(46), 11652-11656. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1815901115
- Anderson-Teixeira, K. J., Davis, S. C., Masters, M. D., & Delucia, E. H. (2009). Changes in soil organic carbon under biofuel crops. *GCB Bioenergy*, 1(1), 75–96. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1757-1707.2008.01001.x
- Andrade Díaz, C., Albers, A., Zamora-Ledezma, E., & Hamelin, L. (2024). The interplay between bioeconomy and the maintenance of long-term soil organic carbon stock in agricultural soils: A systematic review. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 189, 113890. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2023.113890
- Angst, G., Mueller, K. E., Kögel-Knabner, I., Freeman, K. H., & Mueller, C. W. (2017). Aggregation controls the stability of lignin and lipids in clay-sized particulate and mineral associated

organic matter. *Biogeochemistry*, *132*(3), 307–324. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10533-017-0304-2

- Angst, Š., Mueller, C. W., Cajthaml, T., Angst, G., Lhotáková, Z., Bartuška, M., Špaldoňová, A., & Frouz, J. (2017). Stabilization of soil organic matter by earthworms is connected with physical protection rather than with chemical changes of organic matter. *Geoderma*, 289, 29– 35. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoderma.2016.11.017
- Arnold, J. B. (2021). ggthemes: Extra Themes, Scales and Geoms for'ggplot2' (R package version 4.2.4) [Software]. https://CRAN.R-project.org/package=ggthemes
- Arthurson, V. (2009). Closing the Global Energy and Nutrient Cycles through Application of Biogas Residue to Agricultural Land – Potential Benefits and Drawback. *Energies*, 2(2), 226– 242. https://doi.org/10.3390/en20200226
- Asam, S., Gessner, U., Almengor González, R., Wenzl, M., Kriese, J., & Kuenzer, C. (2022). Mapping Crop Types of Germany by Combining Temporal Statistical Metrics of Sentinel-1 and Sentinel-2 Time Series with LPIS Data. *Remote Sensing*, 14(13), Article 13. https://doi.org/10.3390/rs14132981
- Averill, C., & Waring, B. (2018). Nitrogen limitation of decomposition and decay: How can it occur? *Global Change Biology*, *24*(4), 1417–1427. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.13980
- Baker, J. M., Ochsner, T. E., Venterea, R. T., & Griffis, T. J. (2007). Tillage and soil carbon sequestration—What do we really know? *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment, 118*(1), 1–5. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2006.05.014
- Bamière, L., Jayet, P.-A., Kahindo, S., & Martin, E. (2021). Carbon sequestration in French agricultural soils: A spatial economic evaluation. *Agricultural Economics*, 52(2), 301–316. https://doi.org/10.1111/agec.12619
- Barbosa, D. B. P., Nabel, M., & Jablonowski, N. D. (2014). Biogas-digestate as Nutrient Source for Biomass Production of Sida Hermaphrodita, Zea Mays L. and Medicago sativa L. *Energy Procedia*, 59, 120–126. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.egypro.2014.10.357
- Baştabak, B., & Koçar, G. (2020). A review of the biogas digestate in agricultural framework. Journal of Material Cycles and Waste Management, 22(5), 1318–1327. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10163-020-01056-9
- Batlle-Aguilar, J., Brovelli, A., Porporato, A., & Barry, D. A. (2011). Modelling Soil Carbon and Nitrogen Cycles During Land Use Change. In E. Lichtfouse, M. Hamelin, M. Navarrete, & P. Debaeke (Hrsg.), *Sustainable Agriculture Volume 2* (S. 499–527). Springer Netherlands. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-007-0394-0_23
- Baveye, P. C., Schnee, L. S., Boivin, P., Laba, M., & Radulovich, R. (2020). Soil Organic Matter Research and Climate Change: Merely Re-storing Carbon Versus Restoring Soil Functions. *Frontiers in Environmental Science*, 8. https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fenvs.2020.579904
- Begum, K., Kuhnert, M., Yeluripati, J., Ogle, S., Parton, W., Kader, M. A., & Smith, P. (2018). Model Based Regional Estimates of Soil Organic Carbon Sequestration and Greenhouse Gas Mitigation Potentials from Rice Croplands in Bangladesh. *Land*, 7(3), Article 3. https://doi.org/10.3390/land7030082
- Beillouin, D., Cardinael, R., Berre, D., Boyer, A., Corbeels, M., Fallot, A., Feder, F., & Demenois, J. (2022). A global overview of studies about land management, land-use change, and climate change effects on soil organic carbon. *Global Change Biology*, 28(4), 1690–1702. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.15998

- Bellassen, V., Angers, D., Kowalczewski, T., & Olesen, A. (2022). Soil carbon is the blind spot of European national GHG inventories. *Nature Climate Change*, 12(4), Article 4. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41558-022-01321-9
- Benson, J. F. (2003). What is the alternative? Impact assessment tools and sustainable planning. Impact Assessment and Project Appraisal, 21(4), 261–280. https://doi.org/10.3152/147154603781766185
- Bescansa, P., Imaz, M. J., Virto, I., Enrique, A., & Hoogmoed, W. B. (2006). Soil water retention as affected by tillage and residue management in semiarid Spain. Soil and Tillage Research, 87(1), 19–27. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.still.2005.02.028
- Bieger, K., Arnold, J. G., Rathjens, H., White, M. J., Bosch, D. D., Allen, P. M., Volk, M., & Srinivasan, R. (2017). Introduction to SWAT+, A Completely Restructured Version of the Soil and Water Assessment Tool. *JAWRA Journal of the American Water Resources Association*, 53(1), 115–130. https://doi.org/10.1111/1752-1688.12482
- Bindi, M., & Olesen, J. E. (2011). The responses of agriculture in Europe to climate change. *Regional Environmental Change*, *11*(1), 151–158. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10113-010-0173-x
- Bingham, A. H., & Cotrufo, M. F. (2016). Organic nitrogen storage in mineral soil: Implications for policy and management. *Science of The Total Environment*, 551–552, 116–126. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2016.02.020
- Blickensdörfer, L., Schwieder, M., Pflugmacher, D., Nendel, C., Erasmi, S., & Hostert, P. (2022).
 Mapping of crop types and crop sequences with combined time series of Sentinel-1, Sentinel-2 and Landsat 8 data for Germany. *Remote Sensing of Environment*, 269, 112831. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rse.2021.112831
- Boix-Fayos, C., & de Vente, J. (2023). Challenges and potential pathways towards sustainable agriculture within the European Green Deal. Agricultural Systems, 207, 103634. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agsy.2023.103634
- Bonanomi, G., De Filippis, F., Cesarano, G., La Storia, A., Zotti, M., Mazzoleni, S., & Incerti, G. (2019). Linking bacterial and eukaryotic microbiota to litter chemistry: Combining next generation sequencing with 13C CPMAS NMR spectroscopy. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry*, *129*, 110–121. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2018.11.013
- Borrelli, P., Paustian, K., Panagos, P., Jones, A., Schütt, B., & Lugato, E. (2016). Effect of Good Agricultural and Environmental Conditions on erosion and soil organic carbon balance: A national case study. *Land Use Policy*, 50, 408–421. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.landusepol.2015.09.033
- Britz, W., & Delzeit, R. (2013). The impact of German biogas production on European and global agricultural markets, land use and the environment. *Energy Policy*, *62*, 1268–1275. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2013.06.123
- Brock, C., Franko, U., Oberholzer, H.-R., Kuka, K., Leithold, G., Kolbe, H., & Reinhold, J. (2013).
 Humus balancing in Central Europe–Concepts, state of the art, and further challenges.
 Journal of Plant Nutrition and Soil Science, 176(1), 3–11.
 https://doi.org/10.1002/jpln.201200137
- Bundesministerium für Ernährung und Landwirtschaft (BMEL). (2019). Ackerbaustrategie 2035– Perspektiven für einen Produktiven und Vielfältigen Pflanzenbau. Open Government Deutschland Berlin, Germany. https://www.bmel.de/SharedDocs/Downloads/DE/Broschueren/ackerbaustrategie2035.html
- Campbell, E. E., & Paustian, K. (2015). Current developments in soil organic matter modeling and the expansion of model applications: A review. *Environmental Research Letters*, *10*(12), 123004. https://doi.org/10.1088/1748-9326/10/12/123004

- Chappell, A., Baldock, J., & Sanderman, J. (2016). The global significance of omitting soil erosion from soil organic carbon cycling schemes. *Nature Climate Change*, 6(2), 187–191. https://doi.org/10.1038/nclimate2829
- Chen, S., Huang, Y., Zou, J., & Shi, Y. (2013). Mean residence time of global topsoil organic carbon depends on temperature, precipitation and soil nitrogen. *Global and Planetary Change*, *100*, 99–108. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gloplacha.2012.10.006
- Coleman, K., & Jenkinson, D. S. (1996). RothC-26.3-A Model for the turnover of carbon in soil. In *Evaluation of soil organic matter models: Using existing long-term datasets* (S. 237–246). Springer.
- Conant, R. T., Cerri, C. E. P., Osborne, B. B., & Paustian, K. (2017). Grassland management impacts on soil carbon stocks: A new synthesis. *Ecological Applications*, 27(2), 662–668. https://doi.org/10.1002/eap.1473
- Crews, T. E., & Cattani, D. J. (2018). Strategies, Advances, and Challenges in Breeding Perennial Grain Crops. *Sustainability*, *10*(7), Article 7. https://doi.org/10.3390/su10072192
- Czekała, W., Jasiński, T., Grzelak, M., Witaszek, K., & Dach, J. (2022). Biogas Plant Operation: Digestate as the Valuable Product. *Energies*, 15(21), Article 21. https://doi.org/10.3390/en15218275
- Daniel-Gromke, J., Rensberg, N., Denysenko, V., Stinner, W., Schmalfuß, T., Scheftelowitz, M., Nelles, M., & Liebetrau, J. (2017). Current Developments in Production and Utilization of Biogas and Biomethane in Germany. *Chemie Ingenieur Technik*. https://doi.org/10.1002/cite.201700077
- Daniel-Gromke, J., Rensberg, N., Denysenko, V., Stinner, W., Schmalfuß, T., Scheftelowitz, M., Nelles, M., & Liebetrau, J. (2018). Current Developments in Production and Utilization of Biogas and Biomethane in Germany. *Chemie Ingenieur Technik*, 90(1–2), 17–35. https://doi.org/10.1002/cite.201700077
- Daniel-Gromke, J., Rensberg, N., Denysenko, V., Trommler, M., Reinholz, T., Völler, K., Beil, M., & Beyrich, W. (2017). Anlagenbestand Biogas und Biomethan – Biogaserzeugung und -nutzung in Deutschland. (30; DBFZ Report Nr., S. 90). DBFZ - Deutsches Biomasseforschungszentrum. https://www.dbfz.de/fileadmin/user_upload/Referenzen/Schriftenreihen/Report/DBFZ_Report_30.pdf
- Das, S., Eichhorn, M., v. Hopffgarten, M., Lang, E., Priess, J., & Thrän, D. (2012). Spatial analysis of the potential of district heating from existing bioenergy installations in Germany. 20th European Biomass Conference and Exhibition, 19–22. https://doi.org/10.5071/20thEUBCE2012-1AO.3.4
- Davidson, E. A., & Janssens, I. A. (2006). Temperature sensitivity of soil carbon decomposition and feedbacks to climate change. *Nature*, 440(7081), 165–173. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature04514
- de Brogniez, D., Ballabio, C., Stevens, A., Jones, R. J. A., Montanarella, L., & van Wesemael, B. (2015). A map of the topsoil organic carbon content of Europe generated by a generalized additive model. *European Journal of Soil Science*, *66*(1), 121–134. https://doi.org/10.1111/ejss.12193
- de Gruijter, J. J., McBratney, A. B., Minasny, B., Wheeler, I., Malone, B. P., & Stockmann, U. (2016). Farm-scale soil carbon auditing. *Geoderma*, 265, 120–130. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoderma.2015.11.010
- Delzeit, R., Britz, W., & Holm-Muller, K. (2009). Modelling regional maize market and transport distances for biogas production in Germany. 49th Annual Conference, Kiel, Germany, September 30-October 2, 2009. https://ideas.repec.org/p/ags/gaae09/53258.html

- Delzeit, R., Britz, W., & Holm-Müller, K. (2012). Modelling regional input markets with numerous processing plants: The case of green maize for biogas production in Germany. *Environmental Modelling & Software*, 32, 74–84. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envsoft.2011.08.014
- Delzeit, R., Lange, M., & Brunsch, A. (2011). Maiswüsten in Schleswig-Holstein? Das neue EEG und der Flächenbedarf unterschiedlicher Biogassubstrate. *Kiel Policy Brief*, *40*, Kiel Institute for the World Economy (IfW).
- Derrien, D., & Amelung, W. (2011). Computing the mean residence time of soil carbon fractions using stable isotopes: Impacts of the model framework. *European Journal of Soil Science*, *62*(2), 237–252. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2389.2010.01333.x
- Deutscher Bundestag. (2012). Antwort der Bundesregierung auf die Kleine Anfrage der Abgeordneten Bärbel Höhn, Thilo Hoppe, Cornelia Behm, weiterer Abgeordneter und der Fraktion BÜNDNIS 90/DIE GRÜNEN – Drucksache 17/8216 – Export und Import von tierischen Erzeugnissen und Futtermitteln.
- Diel, J., & Franko, U. (2020). Sensitivity analysis of agricultural inputs for large-scale soil organic matter modelling. *Geoderma*, *363*, 114172. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoderma.2020.114172
- Dimassi, B., Guenet, B., Saby, N. P. A., Munoz, F., Bardy, M., Millet, F., & Martin, M. P. (2018). The impacts of CENTURY model initialization scenarios on soil organic carbon dynamics simulation in French long-term experiments. *Geoderma*, 311, 25–36. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoderma.2017.09.038
- Dimassi, B., Mary, B., Wylleman, R., Labreuche, J., Couture, D., Piraux, F., & Cohan, J.-P. (2014). Long-term effect of contrasted tillage and crop management on soil carbon dynamics during 41 years. Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment, 188, 134–146. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2014.02.014
- Doetterl, S., Berhe, A. A., Nadeu, E., Wang, Z., Sommer, M., & Fiener, P. (2016). Erosion, deposition and soil carbon: A review of process-level controls, experimental tools and models to address C cycling in dynamic landscapes. *Earth-Science Reviews*, 154, 102–122. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.earscirev.2015.12.005
- Don, A., Schumacher, J., & Freibauer, A. (2011). Impact of tropical land-use change on soil organic carbon stocks a meta-analysis. *Global Change Biology*, *17*(4), 1658–1670. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2486.2010.02336.x
- Drexler, S., Broll, G., Don, A., & Flessa, H. (2020). Standorttypische Humusgehalte landwirtschaftlich genutzter Böden Deutschlands. Johann Heinrich von Thünen-Institut. http://dx.doi.org/10.3220/REP1583152694000
- Du, Z., Angers, D. A., Ren, T., Zhang, Q., & Li, G. (2017). The effect of no-till on organic C storage in Chinese soils should not be overemphasized: A meta-analysis. Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment, 236, 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2016.11.007
- Dungait, J. A. J., Hopkins, D. W., Gregory, A. S., & Whitmore, A. P. (2012). Soil organic matter turnover is governed by accessibility not recalcitrance. *Global Change Biology*, *18*(6), 1781–1796. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2486.2012.02665.x
- Düngeverordnung vom 26. Mai 2017 (BGBl. I S. 1305). Verordnung über die Anwendung von Düngemitteln, Bodenhilfsstoffen, Kultursubstraten und Pflanzenhilfsmitteln nach den Grundsätzen der guten fachlichen Praxis beim Düngen (Düngeverordnung - DüV) (2017).
- Egli, L., Rüschhoff, J., & Priess, J. (2023). A systematic review of the ecological, social and economic sustainability effects of community-supported agriculture. *Frontiers in Sustainable Food Systems*, 7. https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fsufs.2023.1136866

- Emmann, C. H., Arens, L., & Theuvsen, L. (2013). Individual acceptance of the biogas innovation: A structural equation model. *Energy Policy*, 62, 372–378. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2013.07.083
- Erneuerbare-Energien-Gesetz vom 21. Juli 2014 (BGBl. I S. 1066), das zuletzt durch Artikel 2 des Gesetzes vom 22. Dezember 2016 (BGBl. I S. 3106) geändert worden ist. (2017). https://www.gesetze-im-internet.de/eeg_2014/BJNR106610014.html
- European Commission. (2016). Commission Regulation (EU) 2016/2066 of 21 November 2016 amending the annexes to Regulation (EC) No 1059/2003 of the European Parliament and of the Council on the establishment of a common classification of territorial units for statistics (NUTS). https://eur-lex.europa.eu/eli/reg/2016/2066/oj
- European Commission. (2020). Carbon Farming Schemes in Europe–Roundtable. Background document. https://www.ecologic.eu/sites/default/files/presentation/2019/cf_roundtable_background_04102019_final.pdf
- Eurostat. (2023a, Februar 1). Database–Regional statistics by NUTS classification. https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/web/regions/data/database
- Eurostat. (2023b, Februar 1). *EC data browser—Agriculture, forestry and fisheries*. https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/databrowser/explore/all/agric?lang=en&subtheme=agr&display=list&sort=category&extractionId=EF_MP_PRAC
- Eurostat. (2023c, Februar 1). *GISCO: Geographical Information and maps—Administrative Units / Statistical Units*. https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/web/gisco/geodata/reference-data/adminis-trative-units-statistical-units
- Evans, A., Strezov, V., & Evans, T. J. (2009). Assessment of sustainability indicators for renewable energy technologies. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 13(5), 1082–1088. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2008.03.008
- Farina, R., Marchetti, A., Francaviglia, R., Napoli, R., & Bene, C. D. (2017). Modeling regional soil C stocks and CO2 emissions under Mediterranean cropping systems and soil types. Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment, 238, 128–141. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2016.08.015
- Farina, R., Sándor, R., Abdalla, M., Álvaro-Fuentes, J., Bechini, L., Bolinder, M. A., Brilli, L., Chenu, C., Clivot, H., De Antoni Migliorati, M., Di Bene, C., Dorich, C. D., Ehrhardt, F., Ferchaud, F., Fitton, N., Francaviglia, R., Franko, U., Giltrap, D. L., Grant, B. B., ... Bellocchi, G. (2021). Ensemble modelling, uncertainty and robust predictions of organic carbon in long-term bare-fallow soils. *Global Change Biology*, *27*(4), 904–928. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.15441
- Fehrenbach, H., Bischoff, M., Busch, M., Grahl, B., Theis, S., Reinhardt, J., & Blömer, J. (2022). *The land rucksack*. Umweltbundesamt. https://www.umweltbundesamt.de/publikationen/theland-rucksack
- Fellmann, T., Witzke, P., Weiss, F., Van Doorslaer, B., Drabik, D., Huck, I., Salputra, G., Jansson, T., & Leip, A. (2018). Major challenges of integrating agriculture into climate change mitigation policy frameworks. *Mitigation and Adaptation Strategies for Global Change*, 23(3), 451–468. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11027-017-9743-2
- Fischer, G., Prieler, S., van Velthuizen, H., Lensink, S. M., Londo, M., & de Wit, M. (2010). Biofuel production potentials in Europe: Sustainable use of cultivated land and pastures. Part I: Land productivity potentials. *Biomass and Bioenergy*, 34(2), 159–172. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biombioe.2009.07.008
- Foereid, B., Bellamy, P. H., Holden, A., & Kirk, G. J. D. (2012). On the initialization of soil carbon models and its effects on model predictions for England and Wales. *European Journal of Soil Science*, 63(1), 32–41. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2389.2011.01407.x

- Follain, S., Walter, C., Legout, A., Lemercier, B., & Dutin, G. (2007). Induced effects of hedgerow networks on soil organic carbon storage within an agricultural landscape. *Geoderma*, 142(1), 80–95. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoderma.2007.08.002
- Forbes, S. (2020). PupillometryR: An R package for preparing and analysing pupillometry data. *Journal of Open Source Software*, *5*(50), 2285. https://doi.org/10.21105/joss.02285
- Förster, F. (2013). *BEFU Düngungsempfehlungs- und Bilanzierungssystem* (Sächsisches Landesamt für Umwelt, Landwirtschaft und Geologie (LfULG), Hrsg.). https://publikationen.sach-sen.de/bdb/artikel/13447
- Franko, U. (1996). Modelling approaches of soil organic matter turnover within the CANDY system. In D. S. Powlson, P. Smith, & U. J. Smith, *Evaluation of Soil Organic Matter Models* (S. 247–254). Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-642-61094-3_18
- Franko, U. (2023, März 10). C-N-P software downloads. http://www.frug.info/candy_cnp.php
- Franko, U., Crocker, G. J., Grace, P. R., Klír, J., Körschens, M., Poulton, P. R., & Richter, D. D. (1997). Simulating trends in soil organic carbon in long-term experiments using the CANDY model. *Geoderma*, 81(1), 109–120. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0016-7061(97)00084-0
- Franko, U., Diel, J., & Ruehlmann, J. (2022). Applying CCB to predict management change affected long-term SOM turnover of the Extended Static Fertilization Experiment in Bad Lauchstädt. *European Journal of Soil Science*, 73(1), e13148. https://doi.org/10.1111/ejss.13148
- Franko, U., Kolbe, H., Thiel, E., & Ließ, E. (2011). Multi-site validation of a soil organic matter model for arable fields based on generally available input data. *Geoderma*, 166(1), 119–134. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoderma.2011.07.019
- Franko, U., Kuka, K., Romanenko, I. A., & Romanenkov, V. A. (2007). Validation of the CANDY model with Russian long-term experiments. *Regional Environmental Change*, 7(2), 79–91. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10113-007-0027-3
- Franko, U., & Merbach, I. (2017). Modelling soil organic matter dynamics on a bare fallow Chernozem soil in Central Germany. *Geoderma*, 303, 93–98. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoderma.2017.05.013
- Franko, U., & Oelschlägel, B. (1995). Einfluss von Klima und Textur auf die biologische Aktivität beim Umsatz der organischen Bodensubstanz. Archives of Agronomy and Soil Science, 39(3), 155–163.
- Franko, U., Oelschlägel, B., & Schenk, S. (1995). Simulation of temperature-, water- and nitrogen dynamics using the model CANDY. *Ecological Modelling*, 81(1), 213–222. https://doi.org/10.1016/0304-3800(94)00172-E
- Franko, U., Oelschlägel, B., Schenk, S., Puhlmann, M., Kuka, K., Mallast Krüger, J., Thiel, E., Prays, N., Meurer, K., & Böneck, E. (2017). CANDY Manual—Description of Background. https://www.ufz.de/export/data/2/95948_CANDY_MANUAL.pdf
- Franko, U., & Ruehlmann, J. (2018). SOC sequestration as affected by historic and present management. *Geoderma*, 321, 15–21. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoderma.2018.02.006
- Franko, U., & Ruehlmann, J. (2022). Novel Methodology for the Assessment of Organic Carbon Stocks in German Arable Soils. Agronomy, 12(5), Article 5. https://doi.org/10.3390/agronomy12051231
- Franko, U., & Schulz, E. (2021). Carbon accumulation in a bare fallow Chernozem soil with high carbon input rates. *European Journal of Soil Science*, 72(1), 265–273. https://doi.org/10.1111/ejss.12937

- Franko, U., & Spiegel, H. (2016). Modeling soil organic carbon dynamics in an Austrian long-term tillage field experiment. Soil and Tillage Research, 156, 83–90. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.still.2015.10.003
- Franko, U., & Witing, F. (2020). Dynamics of Soil Organic Matter in Agricultural Landscapes. In W. Mirschel, V. V. Terleev, & K.-O. Wenkel (Hrsg.), Landscape Modelling and Decision Support (S. 283–298). Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-37421-1_14
- Franko, U., Witing, F., Jäckel, G., & Volk, M. (2015). Large-scale identification of hot spots for soil carbon demand under climate change and bioenergy production. *Journal of Plant Nutrition* and Soil Science, 178(2), 199–208. https://doi.org/10.1002/jpln.201400241
- Franko, U., Witing, F., Thiel, E., & Ließ, E. (2016). CCB Manual. Helmholtz-Centre for Environmental Research GmbH – UFZ. https://www.ufz.de/export/data/2/126537_ccb_2016_cmpl.zip
- Franko, U., Witing, F., Thiel, E., Ließ, E., Diel, J., & Gasser, A. (2023). CNP Manual. http://www.frug.info/CNP20_Manual.pdf
- Franko, U., Witing, F., & Volk, M. (2019). Climate Change Induced Carbon Competition: Bioenergy Versus Soil Organic Matter Reproduction. In M. Schröter, A. Bonn, S. Klotz, R. Seppelt, & C. Baessler (Hrsg.), Atlas of Ecosystem Services: Drivers, Risks, and Societal Responses (S. 257–262). Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-96229-0_40
- Freibauer, A., Rounsevell, M. D. A., Smith, P., & Verhagen, J. (2004). Carbon sequestration in the agricultural soils of Europe. *Geoderma*, 122(1), 1–23. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoderma.2004.01.021
- Garnier, Simon, Ross, Noam, Rudis, Robert, Camargo, Pedro, A., Sciaini, Marco, Scherer, & Cédric. (2021). viridis—Colorblind-Friendly Color Maps for R (R package version 0.6.2) [Software]. https://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.4679424
- Garrigues, E., Corson, M. S., Angers, D. A., van der Werf, H. M. G., & Walter, C. (2012). Soil quality in Life Cycle Assessment: Towards development of an indicator. *Ecological Indicators*, *18*, 434–442. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolind.2011.12.014
- Gasser, S. A. A., Diel, J., Nielsen, K., Mewes, P., Engels, C., & Franko, U. (2022). A model ensemble approach to determine the humus building efficiency of organic amendments in incubation experiments. *Soil Use and Management*, 38(1), 179–190. https://doi.org/10.1111/sum.12699
- Gasser, S. A. A., Nielsen, K., Eichler-Löbermann, B., Armbruster, M., Merbach, I., & Franko, U. (2023). Simulating the soil phosphorus dynamics of four long-term field experiments with a novel phosphorus model. *Soil Use and Management*, 39(2), 867–880. https://doi.org/10.1111/sum.12881
- Ge, X., Schaap, M., Kranenburg, R., Segers, A., Reinds, G. J., Kros, H., & de Vries, W. (2020). Modeling atmospheric ammonia using agricultural emissions with improved spatial variability and temporal dynamics. *Atmospheric Chemistry and Physics*, *20*(24), 16055–16087. https://doi.org/10.5194/acp-20-16055-2020
- Gebel, M., Bürger, S., Halbfaß, S., & Uhlig, M. (2016). Nährstoffeinträge in sächsische Gewässer-Status quo und Ausblick bis 2027. Landesamt für Umwelt, Landwirtschaft und Geologie. https://publikationen.sachsen.de/bdb/artikel/11373
- Gebel, M., Halbfaß, S., Bürger, S., Friese, H., & Naumann, S. (2010). Modelling of nitrogen turnover and leaching in Saxony. *Adv. Geosci.*, *27*, 139–144. https://doi.org/10.5194/adgeo-27-139-2010

- Gebel, M., Halbfass, S., Bürger, S., & Lorz, C. (2013). Long-term simulation of effects of energy crop cultivation on nitrogen leaching and surface water quality in Saxony/Germany. *Regional Environmental Change*, 13(2), 249–261. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10113-012-0330-5
- Ghezzehei, T. A., Sulman, B., Arnold, C. L., Bogie, N. A., & Berhe, A. A. (2019). On the role of soil water retention characteristic on aerobic microbial respiration. *Biogeosciences*, *16*(6), 1187–1209. https://doi.org/10.5194/bg-16-1187-2019
- Giannetta, B., Plaza, C., Vischetti, C., Cotrufo, M. F., & Zaccone, C. (2018). Distribution and thermal stability of physically and chemically protected organic matter fractions in soils across different ecosystems. *Biology and Fertility of Soils*, 54(5), 671–681. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00374-018-1290-9
- Govaerts, B., Verhulst, N., Castellanos-Navarrete, A., Sayre, K. D., Dixon, J., & Dendooven, L. (2009). Conservation Agriculture and Soil Carbon Sequestration: Between Myth and Farmer Reality. Critical Reviews in Plant Sciences, 28(3), 97–122. https://doi.org/10.1080/07352680902776358
- Grêt-Regamey, A., Weibel, B., Bagstad, K. J., Ferrari, M., Geneletti, D., Klug, H., Schirpke, U., & Tappeiner, U. (2014). On the Effects of Scale for Ecosystem Services Mapping. *PLOS ONE*, 9(12), e112601. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0112601
- Gross, C. D., & Harrison, R. B. (2019). The Case for Digging Deeper: Soil Organic Carbon Storage, Dynamics, and Controls in Our Changing World. *Soil Systems*, *3*(2), Article 2. https://doi.org/10.3390/soilsystems3020028
- Gruber, L., Pries, M., Schwarz, F. J., Spiekers, H., & Staudacher, W. (2006). Schätzung der Futteraufnahme bei der Milchkuh. *DLG-Information*, 1(2006), 1–29.
- Gruber, L., Schwarz, F. J., Erdin, D., Fischer, B., Spiekers, H., Steinga\s s, H., Meyer, U., Chassot, A., Jilg, T., Obermaier, A., & Guggenberger, T. (2004). Vorhersage der Futteraufnahme von Milchkühen Datenbasis von 10 Forschungs-und Universitätsinstituten Deutschlands, Österreichs und der Schweiz. VDLUFA-Schriftenreihe, 60, 484–504.
- Gruber, N., & Galloway, J. N. (2008). An Earth-system perspective of the global nitrogen cycle. *Nature*, 451(7176), 293–296. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature06592
- Grunewald, J. (2012). Entwicklung der Biogasbranche und des Energiepflanzenanbaus zur Biogasproduktion in Sachsen. In Fachagentur Nachwachsende Rohstoffe e.V., *Energiepflanzen für Biogasanlagen-Sachsen* (1. Aufl.). https://mediathek.fnr.de/media/downloadable/files/samples/f/n/fnr_brosch.energiepflanzen-sachsen.pdf
- Guenet, B., Gabrielle, B., Chenu, C., Arrouays, D., Balesdent, J., Bernoux, M., Bruni, E., Caliman, J.-P., Cardinael, R., Chen, S., Ciais, P., Desbois, D., Fouche, J., Frank, S., Henault, C., Lugato, E., Naipal, V., Nesme, T., Obersteiner, M., ... Zhou, F. (2021). Can N2O emissions offset the benefits from soil organic carbon storage? *Global Change Biology*, *27*(2), 237–256. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.15342
- Guo, L. B., & Gifford, R. M. (2002). Soil carbon stocks and land use change: A meta analysis. *Global Change Biology*, *8*(4), 345–360. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1354-1013.2002.00486.x
- Haddaway, N. R., Hedlund, K., Jackson, L. E., Kätterer, T., Lugato, E., Thomsen, I. K., Jørgensen, H. B., & Isberg, P.-E. (2017). How does tillage intensity affect soil organic carbon? A systematic review. *Environmental Evidence*, 6(1), 30. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13750-017-0108-9
- Halbfaß, S., Gebel, M., Friese, H., Grunewald, K., & Mannsfeld, K. (2009). Atlas der Nährstoffeinträge in sächsische Gewässer. Sächsisches Landesamt für Umwelt, Landwirtschaft und Geologie. https://publikationen.sachsen.de/bdb/artikel/11725

- Han, P., Zhang, W., Wang, G., Sun, W., & Huang, Y. (2016). Changes in soil organic carbon in croplands subjected to fertilizer management: A global meta-analysis. *Scientific Reports*, 6(1), Article 1. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep27199
- Hansen, S., Jensen, H. E., Nielsen, N. E., & Svendsen, H. (1990). Daisy, a soil plant system model.Danish simulation model for transformation and transport of energy and matter in the soil plant atmosphere system. *The National Agency for Environmental Protection*, 369.
- Hansjürgens, B., Schröter-Schlaack, C., Berghöfer, A., Bonn, A., Dehnhardt, A., Kantelhardt, J., Liebersbach, H., Matzdorf, B., Osterburg, B., Ring, I., Röder, N., Scholz, M., Thrän, D., Schaller, L., Witing, F., & Wüstemann, H. (2017). Ökosystembasierte Klimapolitik für Deutschland. In A. Marx (Hrsg.), *Klimaanpassung in Forschung und Politik* (S. 237–260). Springer Fachmedien Wiesbaden. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-658-05578-3_12
- Hartmann, A. (2008). Wie viel Fläche wird für Biogas benötigt? Statistisches Monatsheft Baden-Württemberg, 7(2008), 40-42.
- Henderson, B., Lankoski, J., Flynn, E., Sykes, A., Payen, F., & MacLeod, M. (2022). Soil carbon sequestration by agriculture: Policy options. OECD. https://doi.org/10.1787/63ef3841-en
- Herold, L., Wagner, S., Höpfner, E., Kießling, G., & Schmid, R. (2010). Untersuchung von Nmin-Gehalt und N-Bilanz in Fruchtfolgen im Rahmen des Nmin-Monitorings auf Dauertestflächen: Ergebnisse der Jahre 2005 bis 2009 und langjährige Betrachtungen. TLL. https://www.db-thueringen.de/receive/dbt_mods_00016369
- Hijmans, R. J. (2022). *raster: Geographic Data Analysis and Modeling* (R package version 3.5-21) [Software]. https://CRAN.R-project.org/package=raster
- Hoffland, E., Kuyper, T. W., Comans, R. N. J., & Creamer, R. E. (2020). Eco-functionality of organic matter in soils. *Plant and Soil*, 455(1), 1–22. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11104-020-04651-9
- Hüttinger, A., Deussen, M., Goldberg, R., Koch, A., Mathaj, M., & Schwarzbach, T. (2014). Fachbegleitung Naturschutzförderung—Naturschutzfachliche Begleitung zu den Maßnahmen der naturschutzgerechten Grünland- und Ackerbewirtschaftung des Entwicklungsprogramms für den ländlichen Raum im Freistaat Sachsen 2007-2013. Schriftenreihe, Heft 27/2014. https://slub.qucosa.de/id/qucosa:4734
- Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. (2018). Global warming of 1.5° C: An IPCC special report on the impacts of global warming of 1.5° C above pre-industrial levels and related global greenhouse gas emission pathways, in the context of strengthening the global response to the threat of climate change, sustainable development, and efforts to eradicate poverty. Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change.
- Jacobs, A., Flessa, H., & Don, A. (2018). Landwirtschaftlich genutzte Böden in Deutschland–Ergebnisse der Bodenzustandserhebung. Johann Heinrich von Thünen-Institut. https://doi.org/10.3220/REP1542818391000
- Jacobs, A., Poeplau, C., Weiser, C., Fahrion-Nitschke, A., & Don, A. (2020). Exports and inputs of organic carbon on agricultural soils in Germany. *Nutrient Cycling in Agroecosystems*, 118(3), 249–271. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10705-020-10087-5
- Janzen, H. H. (2006). The soil carbon dilemma: Shall we hoard it or use it? *Soil Biology and Bio-chemistry*, *38*(3), 419–424. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2005.10.008
- Jarecki, M. K., & Lal, R. (2003). Crop Management for Soil Carbon Sequestration. *Critical Reviews in Plant Sciences*, *22*(6), 471–502. https://doi.org/10.1080/713608318
- Jasrotia, P., Kumari, P., Malik, K., Kashyap, P. L., Kumar, S., Bhardwaj, A. K., & Singh, G. P. (2023). Conservation agriculture based crop management practices impact diversity and population dynamics of the insect-pests and their natural enemies in agroecosystems. *Frontiers*

in Sustainable Food Systems, 7. https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fsufs.2023.1173048

- Jian, J., Du, X., Reiter, M. S., & Stewart, R. D. (2020). A meta-analysis of global cropland soil carbon changes due to cover cropping. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry*, *143*, 107735. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2020.107735
- Johnson, J. M.-F., Barbour, N. W., & Weyers, S. L. (2007). Chemical Composition of Crop Biomass Impacts Its Decomposition. *Soil Science Society of America Journal*, 71(1), 155–162. https://doi.org/10.2136/sssaj2005.0419
- Jones, R. J. A., Hiederer, R., Rusco, E., & Montanarella, L. (2005). Estimating organic carbon in the soils of Europe for policy support. *European Journal of Soil Science*, 56(5), 655–671. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2389.2005.00728.x
- Jordon, M. W., Smith, P., Long, P. R., Bürkner, P.-C., Petrokofsky, G., & Willis, K. J. (2022). Can Regenerative Agriculture increase national soil carbon stocks? Simulated country-scale adoption of reduced tillage, cover cropping, and ley-arable integration using RothC. Science of The Total Environment, 825, 153955. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2022.153955
- Kaczynski, R., Siebielec, G., Hanegraaf, M. C., & Korevaar, H. (2017). Modelling soil carbon trends for agriculture development scenarios at regional level. *Geoderma*, 286, 104–115. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoderma.2016.10.026
- Kaleeem Abbasi, M., Mahmood Tahir, M., Sabir, N., & Khurshid, M. (2015). Impact of the addition of different plant residues on nitrogen mineralization–immobilization turnover and carbon content of a soil incubated under laboratory conditions. *Solid Earth*, 6(1), 197–205. https://doi.org/10.5194/se-6-197-2015
- Kallenbach, C. M., Frey, S. D., & Grandy, A. S. (2016). Direct evidence for microbial-derived soil organic matter formation and its ecophysiological controls. *Nature Communications*, 7(1), 13630. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms13630
- Kay, S. (2018). Assessment of ecosystem services provided by agroforestry systems at the landscapescale[PhDThesis,Universityhttps://www.zora.uzh.ch/id/eprint/158640/1/158640.pdf
- Keesstra, S. D., Bouma, J., Wallinga, J., Tittonell, P., Smith, P., Cerdà, A., Montanarella, L., Quinton, J. N., Pachepsky, Y., van der Putten, W. H., Bardgett, R. D., Moolenaar, S., Mol, G., Jansen, B., & Fresco, L. O. (2016). The significance of soils and soil science towards realization of the United Nations Sustainable Development Goals. SOIL, 2(2), 111–128. https://doi.org/10.5194/soil-2-111-2016
- Kirkels, F. M. S. A., Cammeraat, L. H., & Kuhn, N. J. (2014). The fate of soil organic carbon upon erosion, transport and deposition in agricultural landscapes—A review of different concepts. *Geomorphology*, 226, 94–105. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geomorph.2014.07.023
- Kirschke, D., Häger, A., & Schmid, J. C. (2021). New Trends and Drivers for Agricultural Land Use in Germany. In T. Weith, T. Barkmann, N. Gaasch, S. Rogga, C. Strauß, & J. Zscheischler (Hrsg.), Sustainable Land Management in a European Context: A Co-Design Approach (S. 39–61). Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-50841-8_3
- Kögel-Knabner, I., & Rumpel, C. (2018). Chapter One Advances in Molecular Approaches for Understanding Soil Organic Matter Composition, Origin, and Turnover: A Historical Overview. In D. L. Sparks (Hrsg.), Advances in Agronomy (Bd. 149, S. 1–48). Academic Press. https://doi.org/10.1016/bs.agron.2018.01.003
- Kolbe, H. (2010). Site-adjusted organic matter–balance method for use in arable farming systems. *Journal of Plant Nutrition and Soil Science*, *173*(5), 678–691. https://doi.org/10.1002/jpln.200900175

- Krauss, M., Wiesmeier, M., Don, A., Cuperus, F., Gattinger, A., Gruber, S., Haagsma, W. K., Peigné, J., Palazzoli, M. C., Schulz, F., van der Heijden, M. G. A., Vincent-Caboud, L., Wittwer, R. A., Zikeli, S., & Steffens, M. (2022). Reduced tillage in organic farming affects soil organic carbon stocks in temperate Europe. *Soil and Tillage Research*, *216*, 105262. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.still.2021.105262
- Küstermann, B., Kainz, M., & Hülsbergen, K.-J. (2008). Modeling carbon cycles and estimation of greenhouse gas emissions from organic and conventional farming systems. *Renewable Agriculture and Food Systems*, *23*(1), 38–52. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1742170507002062
- Kuzyakov, Y., Horwath, W. R., Dorodnikov, M., & Blagodatskaya, E. (2018). Chapter Eight-Effects of Elevated CO2 in the Atmosphere on Soil C and N Turnover. In W. R. Horwath & Y. Kuzyakov (Hrsg.), *Developments in Soil Science* (Bd. 35, S. 207-219). Elsevier. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-444-63865-6.00008-9
- Lal, R. (2004). Soil Carbon Sequestration Impacts on Global Climate Change and Food Security. *Science*, *304*(5677), 1623–1627. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1097396
- Lal, R. (2009). Challenges and opportunities in soil organic matter research. *European Journal of Soil Science*, 60(2), 158–169. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2389.2008.01114.x
- Lal, R. (2016). Beyond COP 21: Potential and challenges of the "4 per Thousand" initiative. *Journal* of Soil and Water Conservation, 71(1), 20A-25A. https://doi.org/10.2489/jswc.71.1.20A
- Lal, R. (2020). Soil organic matter and water retention. Agronomy Journal, 112(5), 3265-3277. https://doi.org/10.1002/agj2.20282
- Lal, R., Follett, R. F., & Kimble, J. M. (2003). ACHIEVING SOIL CARBON SEQUESTRATION IN THE UNITED STATES: A CHALLENGE TO THE POLICY MAKERS. *Soil Science*, 168(12), 827. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.ss.0000106407.84926.6b
- Lal, R., & Kimble, J. M. (1997). Conservation tillage for carbon sequestration. Nutrient Cycling in Agroecosystems, 49(1-3), 243–253. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1009794514742
- Le Noë, J., Manzoni, S., Abramoff, R., Bölscher, T., Bruni, E., Cardinael, R., Ciais, P., Chenu, C., Clivot, H., Derrien, D., Ferchaud, F., Garnier, P., Goll, D., Lashermes, G., Martin, M., Rasse, D., Rees, F., Sainte-Marie, J., Salmon, E., ... Guenet, B. (2023). Soil organic carbon models need independent time-series validation for reliable prediction. *Communications Earth & Environment*, 4(1), Article 1. https://doi.org/10.1038/s43247-023-00830-5
- Lechon, Y., Cabal, H., & Sáez, R. (2011). Life cycle greenhouse gas emissions impacts of the adoption of the EU Directive on biofuels in Spain. Effect of the import of raw materials and land use changes. *Biomass and Bioenergy*, 35(6), 2374–2384. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biombioe.2011.01.036
- Lefèvre, C., Rekik, F., Alcantara, V., & Wiese, L. (2017). Soil organic carbon: The hidden potential. Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO). https://www.fao.org/3/i6937e/i6937e.pdf
- Lehmann, J., & Joseph, S. (2015). *Biochar for Environmental Management: Science, Technology and Implementation*. Routledge.
- Leip, A., Billen, G., Garnier, J., Grizzetti, B., Lassaletta, L., Reis, S., Simpson, D., Sutton, M. A., Vries, W. de, Weiss, F., & Westhoek, H. (2015). Impacts of European livestock production: Nitrogen, sulphur, phosphorus and greenhouse gas emissions, land-use, water eutrophication and biodiversity. *Environmental Research Letters*, 10(11), 115004. https://doi.org/10.1088/1748-9326/10/11/115004
- LfL. (1999). Die landwirtschaftlichen Vergleichsgebiete im Freistaat Sachsen (Sächsische Landesanstalt für Landwirtschaft, Hrsg.; 1. Aufl.). Sächsische Landesanstalt für Landwirtschaft. https://publikationen.sachsen.de/bdb/artikel/13524

- LfULG. (2012). Bodenkarte des Freistaates Sachsen im Maßstab 1: 50 000 (BK 50) [Map]. Sächsisches Landesamt für Umwelt, Landwirtschaft und Geologie. https://www.umwelt.sachsen.de/umwelt/boden/11639.htm
- LfULG. (2015). Lagerka Version 2015. Ermittlung der Lagerkapazität für Wirtschaftsdünger. [Software]. Sächsisches Landesamt für Umwelt, Landwirtschaft und Geologie. https://www.landwirtschaft.sachsen.de/landwirtschaft/8490.htm
- Li, C., Frolking, S., & Frolking, T. A. (1992). A model of nitrous oxide evolution from soil driven by rainfall events: 1. Model structure and sensitivity. *Journal of Geophysical Research: Atmospheres*, *97*(D9), 9759–9776.
- Li, Y. (2010). Can the spatial prediction of soil organic matter contents at various sampling scales be improved by using regression kriging with auxiliary information? *Geoderma*, *159*(1–2), 63–75. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoderma.2010.06.017
- Liang, C., Amelung, W., Lehmann, J., & Kästner, M. (2019). Quantitative assessment of microbial necromass contribution to soil organic matter. *Global Change Biology*, 25(11), 3578–3590. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.14781
- Liu, X., Herbert, S. J., Hashemi, A. M., Zhang, X., & Ding, G. (2006). Effects of agricultural management on soil organic matter and carbon transformation—A review. *Plant, Soil and Environment, 52*(12), 531–543. https://doi.org/10.17221/3544-PSE
- Lorenz, K., & Lal, R. (2016). Soil organic carbon: An appropriate indicator to monitor trends of land and soil degradation within the SDG framework? Umweltbundesamt - UBA. http://www.umweltbundesamt. de/sites/default/files/medien/1968/publikationen/2016-11-30_soil_organic_carbon_ as_indicator_final.pdf
- Lotze-Campen, H., Popp, A., Beringer, T., Müller, C., Bondeau, A., Rost, S., & Lucht, W. (2010). Scenarios of global bioenergy production: The trade-offs between agricultural expansion, intensification and trade. *Ecological Modelling*, 221(18), 2188–2196. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolmodel.2009.10.002
- Lugato, E., Leip, A., & Jones, A. (2018). Mitigation potential of soil carbon management overestimated by neglecting N2O emissions. *Nature Climate Change*, 8(3), Article 3. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41558-018-0087-z
- Lugato, E., Panagos, P., Bampa, F., Jones, A., & Montanarella, L. (2014). A new baseline of organic carbon stock in European agricultural soils using a modelling approach. *Global Change Biology*, 20(1), 313–326. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.12292
- Lülfs-Baden, F., Barrett, S., Schulze Höping, M., & Stahl, H. (2020). Situation der Bodenbearbeitung in Sachsen—Eine Analyse zur Verbreitung verschiedener Bodenbearbeitungsverfahren und der damit verbundenen technischen Ausstattung (Heft 5/2020; Schriftenreihe des LfULG, S. 215). Sächsisches Landesamt für Umwelt, Landwirtschaft und Geologie (LfULG). https://publikationen.sachsen.de/bdb/artikel/35242
- Luo, Z., Wang, E., & Sun, O. J. (2010). Can no-tillage stimulate carbon sequestration in agricultural soils? A meta-analysis of paired experiments. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment,* 139(1), 224–231. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2010.08.006
- Luo, Z., Wang, G., & Wang, E. (2019). Global subsoil organic carbon turnover times dominantly controlled by soil properties rather than climate. *Nature Communications*, *10*(1), Article 1. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-019-11597-9
- Manlay, R. J., Feller, C., & Swift, M. J. (2007). Historical evolution of soil organic matter concepts and their relationships with the fertility and sustainability of cropping systems. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment, 119*(3), 217–233. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2006.07.011

- Manzoni, S., & Porporato, A. (2009). Soil carbon and nitrogen mineralization: Theory and models across scales. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry*, *41*(7), 1355–1379. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soil-bio.2009.02.031
- Marvuglia, A., Bayram, A., Baustert, P., Gutiérrez, T. N., & Igos, E. (2022). Agent-based modelling to simulate farmers' sustainable decisions: Farmers' interaction and resulting green consciousness evolution. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 332, 129847. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2021.129847
- Mattila, T. J., Hagelberg, E., Söderlund, S., & Joona, J. (2022). How farmers approach soil carbon sequestration? Lessons learned from 105 carbon-farming plans. *Soil and Tillage Research*, *215*, 105204. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.still.2021.105204
- McClelland, S. C., Paustian, K., & Schipanski, M. E. (2021). Management of cover crops in temperate climates influences soil organic carbon stocks: A meta-analysis. *Ecological Applications*, *31*(3), e02278. https://doi.org/10.1002/eap.2278
- McDonald, H., Bodle, R., Hobeika, M., Scheid, A., Siemons, A., & Schneider, L. (2023). QU.A.L.ITY Soil Carbon Removals? Assessing the EU Framework for Carbon Removal Certification from a climate-friendly soil management perspective. Ecologic Institute. https://policycommons.net/artifacts/3441023/quality-soil-carbon-removals-assessing-the-eu-framework-for-carbon-removal-certification-from-a-climate-friendly-soil-management-perspective/4241012/
- Meena, R. S., Kumar, S., & Yadav, G. S. (2020). Soil Carbon Sequestration in Crop Production. In R. S. Meena (Hrsg.), Nutrient Dynamics for Sustainable Crop Production (S. 1–39). Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-13-8660-2_1
- Meurer, K. H. E., Haddaway, N. R., Bolinder, M. A., & Kätterer, T. (2018). Tillage intensity affects total SOC stocks in boreo-temperate regions only in the topsoil—A systematic review using an ESM approach. *Earth-Science Reviews*, 177, 613–622. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.earscirev.2017.12.015
- Meyer, M. A., Früh-Müller, A., Lehmann, I., & Schwarz, N. (2023). Linking food and land system research in Europe. Land Use Policy, 131, 106692. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.landusepol.2023.106692
- Meyer-Ohlendorf, N., Siemons, A., Schneider, L., & Böttcher, H. (2023). Certification of carbon dioxide removals. Evaluation of the Commission proposal (Climate Change, 13/2023). Ecologic Institute; Oeko-Institut. Umweltbundesamt (UBA). https://inis.iaea.org/search/search.aspx?orig_q=RN:54116102
- Minasny, B., Malone, B. P., McBratney, A. B., Angers, D. A., Arrouays, D., Chambers, A., Chaplot, V., Chen, Z.-S., Cheng, K., Das, B. S., Field, D. J., Gimona, A., Hedley, C. B., Hong, S. Y., Mandal, B., Marchant, B. P., Martin, M., McConkey, B. G., Mulder, V. L., ... Winowiecki, L. (2017). Soil carbon 4 per mille. *Geoderma*, 292(Supplement C), 59–86. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoderma.2017.01.002
- Mishra, U., Lal, R., Liu, D., & Van Meirvenne, M. (2010). Predicting the Spatial Variation of the Soil Organic Carbon Pool at a Regional Scale. *Soil Science Society of America Journal*, 74(3), 906–914. https://doi.org/10.2136/sssaj2009.0158
- Möckel, S. (2019). Germany's Excessive Agricultural Nitrogen Emissions and the Need for Improving Existing Regulatory Concepts. *Journal for European Environmental & Planning Law*, *16*(3), 279–303. https://doi.org/10.1163/18760104-01603005
- Möller, K., & Müller, T. (2012). Effects of anaerobic digestion on digestate nutrient availability and crop growth: A review. *Engineering in Life Sciences*, 12(3), 242–257. https://doi.org/10.1002/elsc.201100085

- Murindangabo, Y. T., Kopecký, M., Konvalina, P., Ghorbani, M., Perná, K., Nguyen, T. G., Bernas, J., Baloch, S. B., Hoang, T. N., Eze, F. O., & Ali, S. (2023). Quantitative Approaches in Assessing Soil Organic Matter Dynamics for Sustainable Management. *Agronomy*, 13(7), Article 7. https://doi.org/10.3390/agronomy13071776
- National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine. (2019). Negative Emissions Technologies and Reliable Sequestration: A Research Agenda. National Academies Press. https://doi.org/10.17226/25259
- Nguyen, T. T., & Marschner, P. (2016). Soil respiration, microbial biomass and nutrient availability in soil after repeated addition of low and high C/N plant residues. *Biology and Fertility of Soils*, *52*(2), 165–176. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00374-015-1063-7
- Nicolardot, B., Recous, S., & Mary, B. (2001). Simulation of C and N mineralisation during crop residue decomposition: A simple dynamic model based on the C:N ratio of the residues. *Plant and Soil, 228*(1), 83–103. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1004813801728
- Notarnicola, B., Sala, S., Anton, A., McLaren, S. J., Saouter, E., & Sonesson, U. (2017). The role of life cycle assessment in supporting sustainable agri-food systems: A review of the challenges. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 140, 399–409. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2016.06.071
- Ogle, S. M., Alsaker, C., Baldock, J., Bernoux, M., Breidt, F. J., McConkey, B., Regina, K., & Vazquez-Amabile, G. G. (2019). Climate and Soil Characteristics Determine Where No-Till Management Can Store Carbon in Soils and Mitigate Greenhouse Gas Emissions. *Scientific Reports*, 9(1), Article 1. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-019-47861-7
- O'Keeffe, S., Wochele-Marx, S., & Thrän, D. (2016). RELCA: A REgional Life Cycle inventory for Assessing bioenergy systems within a region. *Energy, Sustainability and Society, 6*(1), 12. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13705-016-0078-8
- Olagunju, A., & Gunn, J. A. E. (2016). Integration of environmental assessment with planning and policy-making on a regional scale: A literature review. *Environmental Impact Assessment Review*, *61*, 68–77. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eiar.2016.07.005
- Olesen, J. E., & Bindi, M. (2002). Consequences of climate change for European agricultural productivity, land use and policy. *European Journal of Agronomy*, 16(4), 239–262. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1161-0301(02)00004-7
- Olesen, J. E., Trnka, M., Kersebaum, K. C., Skjelvåg, A. O., Seguin, B., Peltonen-Sainio, P., Rossi, F., Kozyra, J., & Micale, F. (2011). Impacts and adaptation of European crop production systems to climate change. *European Journal of Agronomy*, 34(2), 96–112. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eja.2010.11.003
- Olson, K. R., Al-Kaisi, M. M., Lal, R., & Lowery, B. (2014). Experimental Consideration, Treatments, and Methods in Determining Soil Organic Carbon Sequestration Rates. *Soil Science Society of America Journal*, *78*(2), 348–360. https://doi.org/10.2136/sssaj2013.09.0412
- Padarian, J., Stockmann, U., Minasny, B., & McBratney, A. B. (2022). Monitoring changes in global soil organic carbon stocks from space. *Remote Sensing of Environment*, 281, 113260. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rse.2022.113260
- Parton, W. J., Schimel, D. S., Cole, C. V., & Ojima, D. S. (1987). Analysis of Factors Controlling Soil Organic Matter Levels in Great Plains Grasslands. *Soil Science Society of America Journal*, 51(5), 1173–1179. https://doi.org/10.2136/sssaj1987.03615995005100050015x
- Paul, C., Bartkowski, B., Dönmez, C., Don, A., Mayer, S., Steffens, M., Weigl, S., Wiesmeier, M., Wolf, A., & Helming, K. (2023). Carbon farming: Are soil carbon certificates a suitable tool for climate change mitigation? *Journal of Environmental Management*, 330, 117142. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvman.2022.117142

- Paustian, K. (1994). Modelling soil biology and biochemical processes for sustainable agriculture research. *Soil biota: management in sustainable farming systems.*, 182–193.
- Paustian, K., Andrén, O., Janzen, H. H., Lal, R., Smith, P., Tian, G., Tiessen, H., Van Noordwijk, M., & Woomer, P. L. (1997). Agricultural soils as a sink to mitigate CO2 emissions. *Soil Use* and Management, 13(s4), 230–244. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1475-2743.1997.tb00594.x
- Paustian, K., Larson, E., Kent, J., Marx, E., & Swan, A. (2019). Soil C Sequestration as a Biological Negative Emission Strategy. *Frontiers in Climate*, 1. https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fclim.2019.00008
- Pe'er, G., Bonn, A., Bruelheide, H., Dieker, P., Eisenhauer, N., Feindt, P. H., Hagedorn, G., Hansjürgens, B., Herzon, I., Lomba, Â., Marquard, E., Moreira, F., Nitsch, H., Oppermann, R., Perino, A., Röder, N., Schleyer, C., Schindler, S., Wolf, C., ... Lakner, S. (2020). Action needed for the EU Common Agricultural Policy to address sustainability challenges. *People and Nature*, 2(2), 305–316. https://doi.org/10.1002/pan3.10080
- Peterson, B. G., & Carl, P. (2020). *PerformanceAnalytics: Econometric tools for performance and risk analysis* (R package version 2.0.4) [Software]. https://CRAN.R-project.org/package=PerformanceAnalytics
- Piñeiro, V., Arias, J., Dürr, J., Elverdin, P., Ibáñez, A. M., Kinengyere, A., Opazo, C. M., Owoo, N., Page, J. R., Prager, S. D., & Torero, M. (2020). A scoping review on incentives for adoption of sustainable agricultural practices and their outcomes. *Nature Sustainability*, *3*(10), Article 10. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41893-020-00617-y
- Podmanicky, L., Balázs, K., Belényesi, M., Centeri, Cs., Kristóf, D., & Kohlheb, N. (2011). Modelling soil quality changes in Europe. An impact assessment of land use change on soil quality in Europe. *Ecological Indicators*, *11*(1), 4–15. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolind.2009.08.002
- Poeplau, C., & Don, A. (2015). Carbon sequestration in agricultural soils via cultivation of cover crops – A meta-analysis. Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment, 200, 33–41. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2014.10.024
- Poeplau, C., Don, A., Vesterdal, L., Leifeld, J., Van Wesemael, B., Schumacher, J., & Gensior, A. (2011). Temporal dynamics of soil organic carbon after land-use change in the temperate zone – carbon response functions as a model approach. *Global Change Biology*, *17*(7), 2415– 2427. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2486.2011.02408.x
- Poeplau, C., Jacobs, A., Don, A., Vos, C., Schneider, F., Wittnebel, M., Tiemeyer, B., Heidkamp, A., Prietz, R., & Flessa, H. (2020). Stocks of organic carbon in German agricultural soils—Key results of the first comprehensive inventory. *Journal of Plant Nutrition and Soil Science*, *183*(6), 665–681. https://doi.org/10.1002/jpln.202000113
- Ponitka, J., Arendt, O., Lenz, V., Daniel-Gromke, J., Stinner, W., Ortwein, A., Zeymer, M., Gröngröft, A., Müller-Langer, F., Klemm, M., Braun, J., Zeug, W., Thrän, D., O'Keeffe, S., & Millinger, M. (2015). Konversionspfade – zur energetischen Biomassenutzung im 21. Jahrhundert. In D. Thrän, J. Ponitka, & O. Arendt (Hrsg.), *Focus on: Bioenergie-Technologien*. https://www.energetische-biomassenutzung.de/fileadmin/user_upload/Downloads/Ver%C3%B6ffentlichungen/fh_technologie_web_small.pdf
- Popp, J., Lakner, Z., Harangi-Rákos, M., & Fári, M. (2014). The effect of bioenergy expansion: Food, energy, and environment. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 32, 559–578. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2014.01.056
- Porporato, A., D'Odorico, P., Laio, F., & Rodriguez-Iturbe, I. (2003). Hydrologic controls on soil carbon and nitrogen cycles. I. Modeling scheme. Advances in Water Resources, 26(1), 45– 58. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0309-1708(02)00094-5

- Prays, N., Sänger, A., Dominik, P., & Franko, U. (2017). Biogas residue parameterization for soil organic matter modeling (submitted).
- Preidl, S., Lange, M., & Doktor, D. (2020a). Introducing APiC for regionalised land cover mapping on the national scale using Sentinel-2A imagery. *Remote Sensing of Environment*, 240, 111673. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rse.2020.111673
- Preidl, S., Lange, M., & Doktor, D. (2020b). Land cover classification map of Germany's agricultural area based on Sentinel-2A data from 2016 [dataset]. PANGAEA. https://doi.org/10.1594/PANGAEA.910837
- Priefer, C., & Meyer, R. (2019). One Concept, Many Opinions: How Scientists in Germany Think About the Concept of Bioeconomy. *Sustainability*, 11(15), Article 15. https://doi.org/10.3390/su11154253
- Pries, C. E. H., Ryals, R., Zhu, B., Min, K., Cooper, A., Goldsmith, S., Pett-Ridge, J., Torn, M., & Berhe, A. A. (2023). The Deep Soil Organic Carbon Response to Global Change. Annual Review of Ecology, Evolution, and Systematics, 54(Volume 54, 2023), 375–401. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-ecolsys-102320-085332
- Primmer, E., & Furman, E. (2012). Operationalising ecosystem service approaches for governance: Do measuring, mapping and valuing integrate sector-specific knowledge systems? *Ecosystem Services*, 1(1), 85–92. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoser.2012.07.008
- Purkus, A., Gawel, E., Szarka, N., Lauer, M., Lenz, V., Ortwein, A., Tafarte, P., Eichhorn, M., & Thrän, D. (2018). Contributions of flexible power generation from biomass to a secure and cost-effective electricity supply—A review of potentials, incentives and obstacles in Germany. *Energy, Sustainability and Society, 8*(1), 18. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13705-018-0157-0
- R Core Team. (2022). *R: A language and environment for statistical computing.* [Software]. R Foundation for Statistical Computing.
- Rank, G., Kardel, K., Pälchen, W., & Weidensdörfer, H. (1999). Bodenatlas des Freistaates Sachsen, Teil 3, Bodenmessprogramm, Bodenmeßnetz Raster 4 km x 4 km. Freistaat Sachsen, Landesamt für Umwelt und Geologie, Freiberg.
- Rantala, S., Toikka, A., Pulkka, A., & Lyytimäki, J. (2020). Energetic voices on social media? Strategic Niche Management and Finnish Facebook debate on biogas and heat pumps. *Energy Research & Social Science*, *62*, 101362. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.erss.2019.101362
- Raudsepp-Hearne, C., & Peterson, G. (2016). Scale and ecosystem services: How do observation, management, and analysis shift with scale—lessons from Québec. *Ecology and Society*, 21(3), 16. https://doi.org/10.5751/ES-08605-210316
- Ravaioli, G., Domingos, T., & F.M. Teixeira, R. (2023). Data-driven agent-based modelling of incentives for carbon sequestration: The case of sown biodiverse pastures in Portugal. *Journal of Environmental Management*, 338, 117834. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvman.2023.117834
- Rees, R. M., Bingham, I. J., Baddeley, J. A., & Watson, C. A. (2005). The role of plants and land management in sequestering soil carbon in temperate arable and grassland ecosystems. *Geoderma*, 128(1), 130–154. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoderma.2004.12.020
- Reidsma, P., Ewert, F., Lansink, A. O., & Leemans, R. (2010). Adaptation to climate change and climate variability in European agriculture: The importance of farm level responses. *European Journal of Agronomy*, *32*(1), 91–102. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eja.2009.06.003
- Rial, M., Martínez Cortizas, A., & Rodríguez-Lado, L. (2017). Understanding the spatial distribution of factors controlling topsoil organic carbon content in European soils. *Science of The Total Environment*, 609, 1411–1422. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2017.08.012

- Ripley, B., & Lapsley, M. (2021). *RODBC: ODBC Database Access* (R package version 1.3-19) [Software]. https://CRAN.R-project.org/package=RODBC
- Ritchie, J. C., McCarty, G. W., Venteris, E. R., & Kaspar, T. C. (2007). Soil and soil organic carbon redistribution on the landscape. *Geomorphology*, *89*(1), 163–171. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geomorph.2006.07.021
- Robertson, A. D., Zhang, Y., Sherrod, L. A., Rosenzweig, S. T., Ma, L., Ahuja, L., & Schipanski, M.
 E. (2017). Climate Change Impacts on Yields and Soil Carbon in Row Crop Dryland Agriculture. *Journal of Environmental Quality*, 0(0). https://doi.org/10.2134/jeq2017.08.0309
- Sächsische Landesanstalt für Landwirtschaft. (2007). Umweltgerechte Landwirtschaft 2005–Ergebnisse der wissenschaftlichen Begleitung des Programms "Umweltgerechte Landwirtschaft–(UL)" in der Förderperiode 2000 bis 2005. Schriftenreihe der Sächsischen Landesanstalt für Landwirtschaft, 1(2007), 164.
- Sächsisches Staatsministerium für Energie, Klimaschutz, Umwelt und Landwirtschaft. (2015, Juni 22). Richtlinie zur Förderung von Vorhaben der umweltgerechten Flächenbewirtschaftung im Freistaat Sachsen (Förderrichtlinie Agrarumwelt- und Klimamaßnahmen – FRL AUK/2015). https://www.revosax.sachsen.de/vorschrift_gesamt/16239/44090.pdf
- Sächsisches Staatsministerium für Energie, Klimaschutz, Umwelt und Landwirtschaft. (2022). Richtlinie zur Förderung von Maßnahmen der umweltgerechten Flächenbewirtschaftung im Freistaat Sachsen (Förderrichtlinie Agrarumwelt- und Klimamaßnahmen—FRL AUK/2023). https://www.smekul.sachsen.de/foerderung/download/20221005_FRL_AUK_2023.pdf
- Sanderman, J., Creamer, C., Baisden, W. T., Farrell, M., & Fallon, S. (2017). Greater soil carbon stocks and faster turnover rates with increasing agricultural productivity. SOIL, 3(1), 1– 16. https://doi.org/10.5194/soil-3-1-2017
- Sanderman, J., Hengl, T., & Fiske, G. J. (2017). Soil carbon debt of 12,000 years of human land use. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 114(36), 9575–9580. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1706103114
- Sanderman, J., Hengl, T., & Fiske, G. J. (2018). Correction for Sanderman et al., Soil carbon debt of 12,000 years of human land use. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 115(7), E1700–E1700. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1800925115
- Scarlat, N., Fahl, F., Lugato, E., Monforti-Ferrario, F., & Dallemand, J. F. (2019). Integrated and spatially explicit assessment of sustainable crop residues potential in Europe. *Biomass and Bioenergy*, 122, 257–269. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biombioe.2019.01.021
- Scharlemann, J. P., Tanner, E. V., Hiederer, R., & Kapos, V. (2014). Global soil carbon: Understanding and managing the largest terrestrial carbon pool. *Carbon Management*, 5(1), 81–91. https://doi.org/10.4155/cmt.13.77
- Scheidel, A., & Sorman, A. H. (2012). Energy transitions and the global land rush: Ultimate drivers and persistent consequences. *Global Environmental Change*, 22(3), 588–595. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2011.12.005
- Schlesinger, W. H., & Amundson, R. (2019). Managing for soil carbon sequestration: Let's get realistic. *Global Change Biology*, 25(2), 386–389. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.14478
- Schloeder, C. A., Zimmerman, N. E., & Jacobs, M. J. (2001). Comparison of Methods for Interpolating Soil Properties Using Limited Data. Soil Science Society of America Journal, 65(2), 470–479. https://doi.org/10.2136/sssaj2001.652470x
- Schrama, M., Vandecasteele, B., Carvalho, S., Muylle, H., & van der Putten, W. H. (2016). Effects of first- and second-generation bioenergy crops on soil processes and legacy effects on a subsequent crop. *GCB Bioenergy*, *8*(1), 136–147. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcbb.12236

- Schwengbeck, L., Hölting, L., & Witing, F. (2023). Modeling Climate Regulation of Arable Soils in Northern Saxony under the Influence of Climate Change and Management Practices. Sustainability, 15(14), Article 14. https://doi.org/10.3390/su151411128
- Semenov, V. M., Pautova, N. B., Lebedeva, T. N., Khromychkina, D. P., Semenova, N. A., & Lopes de Gerenyu, V. O. (2019). Plant Residues Decomposition and Formation of Active Organic Matter in the Soil of the Incubation Experiments. *Eurasian Soil Science*, 52(10), 1183–1194. https://doi.org/10.1134/S1064229319100119
- Shahbaz, M., Kuzyakov, Y., Sanaullah, M., Heitkamp, F., Zelenev, V., Kumar, A., & Blagodatskaya, E. (2017). Microbial decomposition of soil organic matter is mediated by quality and quantity of crop residues: Mechanisms and thresholds. *Biology and Fertility of Soils*, 53(3), 287–301. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00374-016-1174-9
- Sharma, M., Kaushal, R., Kaushik, P., & Ramakrishna, S. (2021). Carbon Farming: Prospects and Challenges. *Sustainability*, *13*(19), Article 19. https://doi.org/10.3390/su131911122
- Sierra, C. A., Hoyt, A. M., He, Y., & Trumbore, S. E. (2018). Soil Organic Matter Persistence as a Stochastic Process: Age and Transit Time Distributions of Carbon in Soils. *Global Biogeochemical Cycles*, 32(10), 1574–1588. https://doi.org/10.1029/2018GB005950
- Simelton, E., Carew-Reid, J., Coulier, M., Damen, B., Howell, J., Pottinger-Glass, C., Tran, H. V., & Van Der Meiren, M. (2021). NBS Framework for Agricultural Landscapes. Frontiers in Environmental Science, 9. https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fenvs.2021.678367
- Singh, B. P., Setia, R., Wiesmeier, M., & Kunhikrishnan, A. (2018). Chapter 7–Agricultural Management Practices and Soil Organic Carbon Storage. In B. K. Singh (Hrsg.), Soil Carbon Storage (S. 207–244). Academic Press. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-812766-7.00007-X
- Smith, J., Smith, P., Wattenbach, M., Zaehle, S., Hiederer, R., Jones, R. J. a., Montanarella, L., Rounsevell, M. D. a., Reginster, I., & Ewert, F. (2005). Projected changes in mineral soil carbon of European croplands and grasslands, 1990–2080. *Global Change Biology*, 11(12), 2141– 2152. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2486.2005.001075.x
- Smith, P., Cotrufo, M. F., Rumpel, C., Paustian, K., Kuikman, P. J., Elliott, J. A., McDowell, R., Griffiths, R. I., Asakawa, S., Bustamante, M., House, J. I., Sobocká, J., Harper, R., Pan, G., West, P. C., Gerber, J. S., Clark, J. M., Adhya, T., Scholes, R. J., & Scholes, M. C. (2015). Biogeochemical cycles and biodiversity as key drivers of ecosystem services provided by soils. SOIL, 1(2), 665–685. https://doi.org/10.5194/soil-1-665-2015
- Smith, P., Soussana, J.-F., Angers, D., Schipper, L., Chenu, C., Rasse, D. P., Batjes, N. H., van Egmond, F., McNeill, S., Kuhnert, M., Arias-Navarro, C., Olesen, J. E., Chirinda, N., Fornara, D., Wollenberg, E., Álvaro-Fuentes, J., Sanz-Cobena, A., & Klumpp, K. (2020). How to measure, report and verify soil carbon change to realize the potential of soil carbon sequestration for atmospheric greenhouse gas removal. *Global Change Biology*, *26*(1), 219– 241. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.14815
- SMUL. (2008). *Sächsischer Agrarbericht 2007 in Zahlen* (S. 80). Staatsministerium für Umwelt und Landwirtschaft. https://publikationen.sachsen.de/bdb/artikel/11409
- SMUL. (2014). *Sächsischer Agrarbericht 2013 in Zahlen* (S. 121). Staatsministerium für Umwelt und Landwirtschaft. https://publikationen.sachsen.de/bdb/artikel/22323
- SMUL. (2017). Agrarbericht in Zahlen 2017—Berichtsjahr 2016 (S. 132). Staatsministerium für Umwelt und Landwirtschaft. https://publikationen.sachsen.de/bdb/artikel/28552
- Sparks, D. L. (2003). 3—Chemistry of Soil Organic Matter. In D. L. Sparks (Hrsg.), Environmental Soil Chemistry (Second Edition) (S. 75–113). Academic Press. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-012656446-4/50003-7

- Spiegel, H., Sandén, T., Dersch, G., Baumgarten, A., Gründling, R., & Franko, U. (2018). Soil Organic Matter and Nutrient Dynamics Following Different Management of Crop Residues at Two Sites in Austria. In *Soil Management and Climate Change* (S. 253–265). Elsevier. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-812128-3.00017-3
- Statistisches Landesamt Sachsen. (2023, Februar 1). *Statistik—GENESIS-Online* [Text]. https://www.statistik.sachsen.de/genonline/online/logon
- Sterner, M., & Fritsche, U. (2011). Greenhouse gas balances and mitigation costs of 70 modern Germany-focused and 4 traditional biomass pathways including land-use change effects. *Biomass and Bioenergy*, 35(12), 4797–4814. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biombioe.2011.08.024
- StLa. (2004). Statistischer Bericht. Bodennutzung und Viehbestände in den landwirtschaftlichen Betrieben im Freistaat Sachsen. Ergebnisse nach Landwirtschaftsgebieten. C I 10/C III 7–2j/03 (C I 10/C III 7-2j/03; Statistische Berichte, S. 39). Statistisches Landesamt des Freistaates Sachsen. https://www.destatis.de/GPStatistik/servlets/MCRFileNodeServlet/SNHeft_derivate_00003661/C_I_10_C_III_7_2j03_SN.pdf;jsessionid=D3259949977B2DB6B9E16EC084586A89
- StLa. (2011). Statistischer Bericht. Bodennutzungshaupterhebung im Freistaat Sachsen. C I 2 j/11 (C I 2 – j/11; S. 30). Statistisches Landesamt des Freistaates Sachen. https://www.destatis.de/GPStatistik/servlets/MCRFileNodeServlet/SNHeft_derivate_00001277/C_I_2_j11_SN.pdf;jsessionid=B4CF97347B005820B4F688BDEE17FE97
- StLa. (2012a). Statistischer Bericht. Landwirtschaftszählung 2010. Ausgewählte Merkmale nach Landwirtschaftsgebieten im Freistaat Sachsen. C/LZ 2010-8 (C/LZ 2010-8; Statistischer Bericht). Statistisches Landesamt des Freistaates Sachen. https://www.statistik.sachsen.de/download/100_Berichte-C/C_LZ_2010_8_SN.pdf
- StLa. (2012b). Statistischer Bericht. Landwirtschaftszählung 2010. Landwirtschaftliche Produktionsmethoden im Freistaat Sachsen. C/LZ 2010-6. Statistisches Landesamt des Freistaates Sachsen. https://www.statistik.sachsen.de/html/15994.htm
- StLa. (2016a). Allgemeine Agrarstrukturerhebung (ASE). Viehzählung: Landwirtschaftliche Betriebe mit Viehhaltung, Tierbestand, GVE, Tierarten (48), Gemeinden, Stichtag: 03.05.2007, Gebietsstand 01.01.10, T.115-03, T.115-37 (Statistisches Landesamt des Freistaates Sachen, Hrsg.). Statistisches Landesamt des Freistaates Sachen.
- StLa. (2016b). Landwirtschaftszählung Haupterhebung. Viehzählung: Landwirtschaftliche Betriebe mit Viehhaltung, Tierbestand, GVE, Tierarten (34), Gemeinden, Stichtag: 01.03.2010, Gebietsstand 01.01.16 (Statistisches Landesamt des Freistaates Sachen, Hrsg.).
- Stockmann, U., Adams, M. A., Crawford, J. W., Field, D. J., Henakaarchchi, N., Jenkins, M., Minasny, B., McBratney, A. B., Courcelles, V. de R. de, Singh, K., Wheeler, I., Abbott, L., Angers, D. A., Baldock, J., Bird, M., Brookes, P. C., Chenu, C., Jastrow, J. D., Lal, R., ... Zimmermann, M. (2013). The knowns, known unknowns and unknowns of sequestration of soil organic carbon. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment, 164*, 80–99. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2012.10.001
- Stockmann, U., Padarian, J., McBratney, A., Minasny, B., de Brogniez, D., Montanarella, L., Hong, S. Y., Rawlins, B. G., & Field, D. J. (2015). Global soil organic carbon assessment. *Global Food Security*, 6, 9–16. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gfs.2015.07.001
- Sutton, R., & Sposito, G. (2005). Molecular Structure in Soil Humic Substances: The New View. Environmental Science & Technology, 39(23), 9009–9015. https://doi.org/10.1021/es050778q
- Syswerda, S. p., Corbin, A. t., Mokma, D. l., Kravchenko, A. n., & Robertson, G. p. (2011). Agricultural Management and Soil Carbon Storage in Surface vs. Deep Layers. *Soil Science Society* of America Journal, 75(1), 92–101. https://doi.org/10.2136/sssaj2009.0414

- Tang, K., Kragt, M. E., Hailu, A., & Ma, C. (2016). Carbon farming economics: What have we learned? *Journal of Environmental Management*, 172, 49–57. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvman.2016.02.008
- Thamo, T., & Pannell, D. J. (2016). Challenges in developing effective policy for soil carbon sequestration: Perspectives on additionality, leakage, and permanence. *Climate Policy*, 16(8), 973–992. https://doi.org/10.1080/14693062.2015.1075372
- The European Green Deal COM/2019/640 Final (2019). https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-con-tent/EN/TXT/?uri=COM%3A2019%3A640%3AFIN
- Theuerl, S., Herrmann, C., Heiermann, M., Grundmann, P., Landwehr, N., Kreidenweis, U., & Prochnow, A. (2019). The Future Agricultural Biogas Plant in Germany: A Vision. *Energies*, 12(3), Article 3. https://doi.org/10.3390/en12030396
- Thorup-Kristensen, K., Halberg, N., Nicolaisen, M., Olesen, J. E., Crews, T. E., Hinsinger, P., Kirkegaard, J., Pierret, A., & Dresbøll, D. B. (2020). Digging Deeper for Agricultural Resources, the Value of Deep Rooting. *Trends in Plant Science*, 25(4), 406–417. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tplants.2019.12.007
- Thrän, D., Schaubach, K., Majer, S., & Horschig, T. (2020). Governance of sustainability in the German biogas sector—Adaptive management of the Renewable Energy Act between agriculture and the energy sector. *Energy, Sustainability and Society, 10*(1), 3. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13705-019-0227-y
- Tiefenbacher, A., Sandén, T., Haslmayr, H.-P., Miloczki, J., Wenzel, W., & Spiegel, H. (2021). Optimizing Carbon Sequestration in Croplands: A Synthesis. Agronomy, 11(5), Article 5. https://doi.org/10.3390/agronomy11050882
- Tiemann, L. K., & Grandy, A. S. (2015). Mechanisms of soil carbon accrual and storage in bioenergy cropping systems. *GCB Bioenergy*, 7(2), 161–174. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcbb.12126
- Tillman, A.-M., Ekvall, T., Baumann, H., & Rydberg, T. (1994). Choice of system boundaries in life cycle assessment. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 2(1), 21–29. https://doi.org/10.1016/0959-6526(94)90021-3
- Tilman, D., Cassman, K. G., Matson, P. A., Naylor, R., & Polasky, S. (2002). Agricultural sustainability and intensive production practices. *Nature*, 418(6898), 671–677. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature01014
- Tóth, G., Jones, A., & Montanarella, L. (2013). *LUCAS topsoil survey: Methodology, data and results*. Publications Office of the European Union. https://data.europa.eu/doi/10.2788/97922
- Triberti, L., Nastri, A., & Baldoni, G. (2016). Long-term effects of crop rotation, manure and mineral fertilisation on carbon sequestration and soil fertility. *European Journal of Agronomy*, 74, 47–55. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eja.2015.11.024
- Trumbore, S. (2009). Radiocarbon and Soil Carbon Dynamics. *Annual Review of Earth and Planetary Sciences*, *37*(1), 47–66. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.earth.36.031207.124300
- van der Sloot, M., Kleijn, D., De Deyn, G. B., & Limpens, J. (2022). Carbon to nitrogen ratio and quantity of organic amendment interactively affect crop growth and soil mineral N retention. *Crop and Environment*, *1*(3), 161–167. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.crope.2022.08.001
- van der Werf, H. M. G., Knudsen, M. T., & Cederberg, C. (2020). Towards better representation of organic agriculture in life cycle assessment. *Nature Sustainability*, *3*(6), 419–425. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41893-020-0489-6
- Védère, C., Lebrun, M., Honvault, N., Aubertin, M.-L., Girardin, C., Garnier, P., Dignac, M.-F., Houben, D., & Rumpel, C. (2022). How does soil water status influence the fate of soil organic matter? A review of processes across scales. *Earth-Science Reviews*, 234, 104214. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.earscirev.2022.104214

- Vogel, H.-J., Eberhardt, E., Franko, U., Lang, B., Ließ, M., Weller, U., Wiesmeier, M., & Wollschläger, U. (2019). Quantitative Evaluation of Soil Functions: Potential and State. Frontiers in Environmental Science, 7. https://doi.org/10.3389/fenvs.2019.00164
- Vogt, R. (2008). Basisdaten zu THG-Bilanzen für Biogas-Prozessketten und Erstellung neuer THG-Bilanzen. Kurzdokumentation. (S. 61). ifeu - Institut für Energie- und Umweltforschung Heidelberg GmbH. https://www.ifeu.de/oekobilanzen/pdf/THG_Bilanzen_Bio_Erdgas.pdf
- Wackernagel, M., & Rees, W. E. (1997). Perceptual and structural barriers to investing in natural capital: Economics from an ecological footprint perspective. *Ecological Economics*, 20(1), 3–24. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0921-8009(96)00077-8
- Wang, B., An, S., Liang, C., Liu, Y., & Kuzyakov, Y. (2021). Microbial necromass as the source of soil organic carbon in global ecosystems. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry*, 162, 108422. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2021.108422
- Wang, Q., Li, Y., & Alva, A. (2010). Cropping Systems to Improve Carbon Sequestration for Mitigation of Climate Change. *Journal of Environmental Protection*, 1(3), Article 3. https://doi.org/10.4236/jep.2010.13025
- Wei, X., Shao, M., Gale, W., & Li, L. (2014). Global pattern of soil carbon losses due to the conversion of forests to agricultural land. *Scientific Reports*, 4(1), Article 1. https://doi.org/10.1038/srep04062
- Wellner, M. (2017). Community Supported Agriculture in Deutschland. Berichte über Landwirtschaft - Zeitschrift für Agrarpolitik und Landwirtschaft, Band 95, Dezember 2017. https://doi.org/10.12767/BUEL.V95I3.181
- West, T. O., & Post, W. M. (2002). Soil Organic Carbon Sequestration Rates by Tillage and Crop Rotation. Soil Science Society of America Journal, 66(6), 1930–1946. https://doi.org/10.2136/sssaj2002.1930
- Wickham, H. (2007). Reshaping Data with the reshape Package. *Journal of Statistical Software*, *21*(12), 1–20.
- Wickham, H. (2016). ggplot2: Elegant Graphics for Data Analysis (2nd ed. 2016). Springer International Publishing : Imprint: Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-24277-4
- Wickham, H., & Seidel, D. (2020). *scales: Scale Functions for Visualization* (R package version 1.1.1) [Software]. https://CRAN.R-project.org/package=scales
- Wiesler, F., Hund-Rinke, K., Gäth, S., George, E., Greef, J. M., Hölzle, L. E., Holz, F., Hülsbergen, K.-J., Pfeil, R., & Severin, K. (2016). Anwendung von organischen Düngern und organischen Reststoffen in der Landwirtschaft. Berichte über Landwirtschaft-Zeitschrift für Agrarpolitik und Landwirtschaft. http://buel.bmel.de/index.php/buel/article/view/124
- Wiesmeier, M., Mayer, S., Burmeister, J., Hübner, R., & Kögel-Knabner, I. (2020). Feasibility of the 4 per 1000 initiative in Bavaria: A reality check of agricultural soil management and carbon sequestration scenarios. *Geoderma*, 369, 114333. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoderma.2020.114333
- Wiesmeier, M., Mayer, S., Paul, C., Helming, K., Don, A., Franko, U., Steffens, M., & Kögel-Knabner, I. (2020). CO2 certificates for carbon sequestration in soils: Methods, management practices and limitations. https://doi.org/10.20387/BONARES-NE0G-CE98
- Wiesmeier, M., Urbanski, L., Hobley, E., Lang, B., von Lützow, M., Marin-Spiotta, E., van Wesemael, B., Rabot, E., Ließ, M., Garcia-Franco, N., Wollschläger, U., Vogel, H.-J., & Kögel-Knabner, I. (2019). Soil organic carbon storage as a key function of soils—A review of drivers and indicators at various scales. *Geoderma*, 333, 149–162. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoderma.2018.07.026

- Wissenschaftlicher Beirat für Düngungsfragen. (2015). Anwendung von organischen Düngern und organischen Reststoffen in der Landwirtschaft. Standpunkt des Wissenschaftlichen Beirats für Düngungsfragen. Bundesanstalt für Landwirtschaft und Ernährung. Wissenschaftlicher Beirat für Düngungsfragen beim Bundesministerium für Ernährung und Landwirtschaft. https://www.bmel.de/SharedDocs/Downloads/DE/_Ministerium/Beiraete/duen-gung/OrgDuengung.pdf?__blob=publicationFile&v=3
- Witing, F., Gebel, M., Kurzer, H.-J., Friese, H., & Franko, U. (2019). Large-scale integrated assessment of soil carbon and organic matter-related nitrogen fluxes in Saxony (Germany). *Journal of Environmental Management*, 237, 272–280. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvman.2019.02.036
- Witing, F., Prays, N., O'Keeffe, S., Gründling, R., Gebel, M., Kurzer, H.-J., Daniel-Gromke, J., & Franko, U. (2018). Biogas production and changes in soil carbon input—A regional analysis. *Geoderma*, *320*, 105–114. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoderma.2018.01.030
- Wüstemann, F., Schroeder, L. A., Don, A., de Witte, T., & Heidecke, C. (2024). Steckbriefe zu humuserhaltenden und -mehrenden Maßnahmen auf Ackerflächen. HumusKlimaNetz. https://humus-klima-netz.de/wp-content/uploads/2023/06/HumusKlimaNetz_Massnahmen-Steckbriefe_komplett.pdf
- Wüstemann, H., Bonn, A., Albert, C., Bertram, C., Biber-Freudenberger, L., Dehnhardt, A., Döring, R., Elsasser, P., Hartje, V., Mehl, D., Kantelhardt, J., Rehdanz, K., Schaller, L., Scholz, M., Thrän, D., Witing, F., & Hansjürgens, B. (2017). Synergies and trade-offs between nature conservation and climate policy: Insights from the "Natural Capital Germany TEEB DE" study. *Ecosystem Services*, 24, 187–199. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoser.2017.02.008
- Yigini, Y., & Panagos, P. (2016). Assessment of soil organic carbon stocks under future climate and land cover changes in Europe. Science of The Total Environment, 557–558, 838–850. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2016.03.085
- Zani, C. F., Manning, D. A. C., Abbott, G. D., Taylor, J. A., Cooper, J., & Lopez-Capel, E. (2023). Diversified crop rotations and organic amendments as strategies for increasing soil carbon storage and stabilisation in UK arable systems. *Frontiers in Environmental Science*, 11. https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fenvs.2023.1113026
- Zen, M., Candiago, S., Schirpke, U., Egarter Vigl, L., & Giupponi, C. (2019). Upscaling ecosystem service maps to administrative levels: Beyond scale mismatches. *Science of The Total Environment*, 660, 1565–1575. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2019.01.087
- Zhao, Y., Wang, M., Hu, S., Zhang, X., Ouyang, Z., Zhang, G., Huang, B., Zhao, S., Wu, J., Xie, D., Zhu, B., Yu, D., Pan, X., Xu, S., & Shi, X. (2018). Economics- and policy-driven organic carbon input enhancement dominates soil organic carbon accumulation in Chinese croplands. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 115(16), 4045–4050. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1700292114

List of figures

Figure 1: Selected drivers of SOM dynamics in agricultural landscapes (based on Franko and Witing, 2020)
Figure 2: Simplified overview of pools (blocks) and fluxes (arrows) in the CCB model. C _{rep} : carbon reproduction flux from fresh organic matter (FOM) to soil organic matter (SOM). CO ₂ : release of carbon dioxide. N _{min} : external pool of mineral nitrogen (modified from Franko et al., 2016, 2011).
Figure 3: Overview of structure of this dissertation
Figure 4: Graphical representation of a 'biomass providing unit' (BPU) and its associated land use categories for the base year of 2000 (without a biogas plant) and the year 2011 (with a biogas plant). For the 2011 time step a 'biogas fingerprint area' (BFA) is shown, to denote the area where the cycling of agricultural matter and the input of carbon to SOM is influenced by biogas production
Figure 5: Location in Germany, land-use and the agro-economic regions of Saxony20
Figure 6: Carbon flows considered within the regional cycling of agricultural matter related to biogas production. Different pools of fresh organic matter (FOM) contribute to the total carbon flux to soil (C _{FOM}): crop residues, crop by-products, biogas digestate and livestock excrement. All sources of FOM have a different quality for the formation of new SOC. The C _{rep} flux is aggregating these differences and can be used as an indicator in a given environment to characterise the land use regarding SOC storage27
Figure 7: Share of the agricultural land of the BPUs in Saxony that is needed for the provision of biogas feedstock as well as for the distribution of digestate (BFA) in the year 2011.
Figure 8: Average area demand (ha) per kilowatt installed electrical capacity of the biogas plants in Saxony. Biogas plants are differentiated by size classes. Area demand is separated by land use categories within a BFA
Figure 9: Violin plot showing the difference in C_{rep} between 2000 and 2011 on BPU-level, differentiated into the agro-economic regions within Saxony. The difference between the regions is significant (Welch t-test p-values: (a)-(b) 0.027, (a)-(c) <0.001, (b)-(c) 0.007). The Violin plot is combining a boxplot with a density plot
Figure 10: Soil-carbon reproduction fluxes (C _{rep}) of arable land for the year 2011 and with respect to different sources of carbon. C _{rep} aggregates the carbon input to soil considering also the quality of different sources of FOM for the formation of SOC. Regional basis are biomass providing units (BPU) as well as the two areal categories within a BPU: (1) biogas fingerprint area (BFA) and (2) BPU arable land outside of the BFA.
Figure 11: Land-use and agro-economic subregions of the study region Saxony
Figure 12: Comparison of the SOC concentration (topsoil, 0 - 30 cm) from the monitoring of permanent plots and the calculated initial values assuming 'steady-state' conditions for the year 1998. The measured data of the permanent plots and the initialised model values of the CCB grid cells were aggregated based on soil type and agro-economic region (HPL = Saxon heath and pond landscape, LR = Saxon loess region, LMRF =

Boden, 2005): sandy soils (ss = sandy sand, us = silty sand), silty soils (su = sandy silt,

- **Figure 21:** Correlation matrices between the absolute errors of the LAU-level model set-up and the spatial dispersion (standard deviation) of a set of predictor variables. (a) Correlation matrix for a subset of LAU regions that show a low variability in carbon turnover conditions (BAT); (b) Correlation matrix for a subset of LAU regions that show a high variability in carbon turnover conditions (BAT). The predictors of the matrices are the soil carbon reproduction flux (C_{rep}), the soil fine particle content (FAT), conservation tillage shares (Cons_till), annual mean temperature (Temp) and annual precipitation (Precip). For each predictor its regional dispersion (standard deviation SD) within an administrative unit has been calculated from the reference dataset and used for the correlation matrices. The distribution of each variable is shown on the diagonal. Below this diagonal, the bivariate scatter plots with a fitted line are displayed. Above the diagonal, the value of the correlation is shown as well as its significance level (stars), where the p-values of < 0.001, <0.01 are associated with the symbols *** and **, respectively.
- Figure 22: Carbon sequestration potential of the first alternative management practice (AMP-1; increasing soil carbon influx based on increased cultivation of field grass and cover crops) simulated with five different model set-ups. (a) The results of the grid-based reference simulation are compared to the four upscaled model set-ups. (b) Same content as (a), but using a logarithmic scale for better visualisation of carbon sequestration in smaller LAU regions. (c) Model errors in the assessment of AMP-1 for individual administrative units.

- **Figure A3:** Annual dynamics in carbon input (left; expressed as C_{rep}) and turnover (right; expressed as BAT). C_{rep} aggregates all sources of FOM while considering their quality for the formation of new SOC. BAT aggregates turnover conditions with respect to soil physical parameters, tillage system, annual precipitation and air temperature. During the simulation period, there were several years that had particular effects on regional SOC dynamics. The years 2000, 2007 and 2014 have been outstandingly warm years, while the year 2010 has been a particularly cold one. With regard to precipitation, the

- **Figure A4:** Analysing the effects of the three main drivers on the annual balance of organic nitrogen stored in SOM. Pearson's correlation between the reference simulation and the model runs focusing on individual drivers was calculated for every grid cell......93

List of tables

Table 1: Selection of measures for increasing soil carbon storage on arable land (ow compilation based on: Freibauer et al., 2004; Henderson et al., 2022; Paustian et al 2019). * Refers to measures that can be classified as 'frontier technologies'	n , 5
Table 2: Average crop shares and crop yields within the agro-economic regions of Saxon for the period 2000-2011	у 1
Table 3: Profiles of representative feedstock demand (in tons of fresh matter) for 1 kW installed electrical capacity (tFM kW _{el} ⁻¹)	V 2
Table 4: Daily fodder demand of cows, cattle (elder than one year), brood sows and other pigused for the calculation of indirect feedstock requirements. Calves and piglets are no considered. DM = dry matter; FM = fresh matter	;s ot 3
Table 5: Substrate parameters used for biogas production calculations. DM = dry matter, oDM = organic dry matter content, biogas yield = substrate specific conversion factor for biogas (α), biogas density = substrate specific biogas density (ρ), losses = ensiling losse for silages (L_s), CH ₄ = methane share in produced biogas2	A or es 4
Table 6: Total soil carbon reproduction flux (C_{rep}) from the cultivation of different arable crops for the two years 2000 and 2011. C_{rep} is aggregating the carbon input to so considering also the quality of different sources of FOM for the formation of SOC Altering C_{rep} flows are caused by changes in the crop specific cultivated area and cro specific yields between the two time steps 2000 and 2011	e il 2. p 1
Table 7: Land-use and physiogeographic characterisation of the agro-economic regions of Saxony. Average values for the specified periods	of 0
Table 8: Average crop shares and crop yields in Saxony for the period 2000-20124	0
Table 9: Sensitivity assessment of the contribution of different drivers to system dynamic (Reference = dataset 1998-2014)	:s 3
Table 10: Amount of mineral nitrogen immobilised during the turnover of FOM (croresidues and by-products) to SOM (in addition to the N content of the original carbo source) due to the low carbon to nitrogen ratio of SOM compared to most types of FOM	p n of 8
Table 11: Parameterisation of the alternative management practice (AMP) scenario summarised on the level of Saxony (NUTS1)	os 1
Table 12: Overview of model complexities and general trends in SOC dynamics of the Saxo arable land (NUTS1 region) simulated for the reference period (1998-2014). A grid based reference set-up is compared with four upscaled model set-ups simulating SO dynamics at the level of administrative units	n l- C 3
Table A1: Characterisation of the agro-economic regions of Saxony. 8	9
Table A2: Descriptive summary of the data aggregation procedure for upscaling a grid-base set-up of the CCB model to the level of administrative units.	d 0

Declaration

Eidesstattliche Erklärung / Declaration under Oath

Ich erkläre an Eides statt, dass ich die Arbeit selbstständig und ohne fremde Hilfe verfasst, keine anderen als die von mir angegebenen Quellen und Hilfsmittel benutzt und die den benutzten Werken wörtlich oder inhaltlich entnommenen Stellen als solche kenntlich gemacht habe.

I declare under penalty of perjury that this thesis is my own work entirely and has been written without any help from other people. I used only the sources mentioned and included all the citations correctly both in word or content.

Datum / Date

Unterschrift des Antragstellers / Signature of the applicant

Personal details

Felix Witing

Professional background

2020 -	UFZ [*] Department of Computational Landscape Ecology, Research Group Integrated Modelling and Optimization (IMOP); Research associate, project manager and work package lead of the EU H2020 project OPTAIN
2017 - 2020	UFZ* Department of Computational Landscape Ecology, Research Group Integrated Modelling and Optimization (IMOP); Research associate in the BiodivERsA project CROSSLINK
2015 - 2016	UFZ* Department of Soil Physics, Research Group C-N-Dynamics; Research associate in a national project
2012 - 2015	UFZ* Department of Bioenergy, Research Group Bioenergy Systems Analysis; Research associate in a national project
2010 - 2011	Research assistant at the UFZ* Department Computational Landscape Ecology
2009	Internship at the UFZ* Department Computational Landscape Ecology
2008 - 2009	Tutor in data processing and geoinformatics at TU Dresden
2007 - 2008	Internship at Horticulture and Food Research Institute of New Zealand Ltd, HortResearch Palmerston North (now Plant & Food Research) at the Department for Sustainable Land Use
2003 - 2011	Student of Geography (Diploma) at the Dresden University of Technology with an ac- ademic emphasis on geographical information systems and the minor subjects biology, soil science and meteorology. Participation in the FLOODmaster study program and the supplementary study "Regional Studies of Latin America" (BELA)

* Helmholtz Centre for Environmental Research – UFZ (Leipzig/Halle, Germany)

Publications (peer-reviewed)

- Szabó, B., Kassai, P., Plunge, S., Nemes, A., Braun, P., Strauch, M., Witing, F., Mészáros, J., & N. Čerkasova (2024). Addressing soil data needs and data gaps in catchment-scale environmental modelling: The European perspective. SOIL, 10(2), 587–617. <u>https://doi.org/10.5194/soil-10-587-2024</u>
- Özdemir, A., Volk, M., Strauch, M. & F. Witing (2024): The Effects of Climate Change on Streamflow, Nitrogen Loads, and Crop Yields in the Gordes Dam Basin, Turkey. Water 16(10): 1371. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/w16101371</u>
- Magnier, J., Fribourg-Blanc, B., Lemann, T., Witing, F., Critchley, W. & M. Volk (2024): Natural/Small Water Retention Measures: Their Contribution to Ecosystem-Based Concepts. *Sustainability* 16, 1308. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/su16031308</u>
- Möckel, S., Bartkowski, B., Beckmann, M., Strauch, M., Stubenrauch, J., Volk, M., Witing, F., Wolf, A., & M.C. Baaken (2024): Zukunftsfähige Agrarlandschaften in Deutschland – praktische Maßnahmen und ihre Wirksamkeit im Vergleich. *Natur und Recht* 46, 13–24. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10357-023-4282-y</u>
- Derepasko, D., Witing, F., Peñas, F.J., Barquín, J. & M. Volk (2023): Towards Adaptive Water Management—Optimizing River Water Diversion at the Basin Scale under Future Environmental Conditions. *Water* 15(18): 3289. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/w15183289</u>
- Schwengbeck, L., Hölting, L. & F. Witing (2023): Modeling Climate Regulation of Arable Soils in Northern Saxony under the Influence of Climate Change and Management Practices. *Sustainability* 15(14): 11128. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/su151411128</u>
- Witing, F., Volk, M. & U. Franko (2023): Modeling Soil Organic Carbon Dynamics of Arable Land across Scales: A Simplified Assessment of Alternative Management Practices on the Level of Administrative Units. *Agronomy* 13(4): 1159. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/agronomy13041159</u>
- Witing, F., Forio, M.A.E., Burdon, F.J., McKie, B.G., Goethals, P.L.M., Strauch, M. & M. Volk (2022): Riparian reforestation on the landscape scale: Navigating trade-offs among agricultural production, ecosystem functioning and biodiversity. *Journal of Applied Ecology* 59(6): 1456–1471. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2664.14176</u>
- Forio, M.A.E., Burdon, F.J., De Troyer, N., Lock, K., Witing, F., Baert, L., De Saeyer, N., Rîşnoveanu, G., Popescu, C., Kupilas, B., Friberg, N., Boets, P., Johnson, R.K., Volk, M., McKie, B.G. & P.L.M. Goethals (2022): A Bayesian Belief Network learning tool integrates multi-scale effects of riparian buffers on stream invertebrates. Science of The Total Environment 810: 152146. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2021.152146</u>
- Karimi, S., Pourebrahim, S., Salajegheh, A., Malekian, A., Strauch, M., Volk, M. & F. Witing (2021): Environmental flow requirements of Karaj River's sub-watersheds using Flow Duration Curve and Indicators of Hydrological Alteration. *Journal of Range and Watershed Management* 74(2): 393-405. <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.22059/jrwm.2021.270394.1322</u>
- Kupilas, B., Burdon, F.J., Thaulow, J, Håll, J., Mutinova, P.T., Forio, M.A.E., Witing, F., Rîşnoveanu, G., Goethals, P., McKie, P.G. & N. Friberg (2021): Forested Riparian Zones Provide Important Habitat for Fish in Urban Streams. *Water* 13(6): 877. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/w13060877</u>
- Franko, U. & F. Witing (2020): Dynamics of Soil Organic Matter in Agricultural Landscapes. In: Mirschel, W., Terleev, V. & K.-O. Wenkel (Eds.), Landscape Modelling and Decision Support. Innovations in Landscape Research. Springer, Cham., pp 283-298. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-37421-1_14</u>
- Forio, M.A.E., De Troyer, N., Lock, K., Witing, F., Baert, L., Saeyer, N.D., Rîşnoveanu, G., Popescu, C., Burdon, F.J., Kupilas, B., Friberg, N., Boets, P., Volk, M., McKie, B.G., & P. Goethals (2020): Small Patches of Riparian Woody Vegetation Enhance Biodiversity of Invertebrates. *Water* 12(11): 3070. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/w12113070</u>
- 14. Burdon, F.J., Ramberg, E., Sargac, J., Forio, M.A.E., de Saeyer, N., Mutinova, P.T., Moe, T.F., Pavelescu, M.O., Dinu, V., Cazacu, C., Witing, F., Kupilas, B., Grandin, U., Volk, M., Rîşnoveanu, G., Goethals, P., Friberg, N., Johnson, R.K. & B.G. McKie (2020): Assessing the Benefits of Forested Riparian Zones: A Qualitative Index of Riparian Integrity Is Positively Associated with Ecological Status in European Streams. *Water* 12(4): 1178. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/w12041178</u>
- Bartkowski, B., Beckmann, M., Drechsler, M., Kaim, A., Liebelt, V., Müller, B., Witing, F., & M. Strauch (2020): Aligning Agent-Based Modeling With Multi-Objective Land-Use Allocation: Identification of Policy Gaps and Feasible Pathways to Biophysically Optimal Landscapes. *Frontiers in Environmental Science* 8:103. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fenvs.2020.00103</u>
- Cambien, N., Gobeyn, S., Nolivos, I., Forio, M.A.E., Arias-Hidalgo, M., Dominguez-Granda, L., Witing, F., Volk, M. & P. Goethals (2020): Using the Soil and Water Assessment Tool to simulate the pesticide dynamics in the data scarce Guayas river basin, Ecuador. *Water* 12(3): 696. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/w12030696</u>
- Witing, F., Gebel, M., Kurzer, H.-J., Friese, H. & U. Franko (2019): Large-scale integrated assessment of soil carbon and organic matter-related nitrogen fluxes in Saxony (Germany). *Journal of Environmental Management* 237: 272-280. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvman.2019.02.036</u>

- Franko U., Witing F. & M. Volk (2019): Climate Change Induced Carbon Competition: Bioenergy Versus Soil Organic Matter Reproduction. In: Schröter M., Bonn A., Klotz S., Seppelt R. & C. Baessler (Eds), *Atlas of Ecosystem Services: Drivers, Risks, and Societal Responses*. Springer International Publishing, Cham, pp. 257–262. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-96229-0_40
- Witing, F., Prays, N., O'Keeffe, S., Gründling, R., Gebel, M., Kurzer, H.-J., Daniel-Gromke, J. & U. Franko (2018): Biogas production and changes in soil carbon input - A regional analysis. *Geoderma* 320: 105–114. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoderma.2018.01.030</u>
- 20. Wüstemann, H., Bonn, A., Albert, C., Bertram, C., Biber-Freudenberger, L., Dehnhardt, A., Döhring, R., Elsasser, P., Hartje, V., Mehl, D., Kantelhardt, J., Rehdanz, K., Schaller, L., Scholz, M., Thrän, D., Witing, F. & B. Hansjürgens (2017): Synergies and trade-offs between nature conservation and climate policy: Insights from the "Natural Capital Germany TEEB DE" study. *Ecosystem Services* 24: 187–199. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoser.2017.02.008</u>
- Hansjürgens, B., Schröter-Schlaack, C., Berghöfer, A., Bonn, A., Dehnhardt, A., Kantelhardt, J., Liebersbach, H., Matzdorf, B., Osterburg, B., Ring, I., Röder, N., Scholz, M., Thrän, D., Schaller, L., Witing, F. & H. Wüstemann (2017): Ökosystembasierte Klimapolitik für Deutschland. In: A. Marx (Hrsg.): *Klimaanpassung in Forschung und Politik*. Springer Fachmedien, Wiesbaden <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/978-3-658-05578-3 12</u>
- Meyer, M.A., Seppelt, R., Witing, F. & J. A. Priess (2016): Making environmental assessments of biomass production Systems comparable worldwide. *Environmental Research Letters* 11(3). <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/1748-9326/11/3/034005</u>
- Franko, U., Witing, F., Jäckel, G. & M. Volk (2015): Large-scale identification of hot spots for soil carbon demand under climate change and bioenergy production. *Journal of Plant Nutrition & Soil Science* 178(2). <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/jpln.201400241</u>
- 24. Witing, F. & D. Thrän (2012): Review of "Rise and fall of the carbon civilisation: resolving global environmental and resource problems" by Patrick Moriarty and Damon Honnery. *Energy, Sustainability and Society* 2:17. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/2192-0567-2-17</u>
- Vogeler, I., Cichota, R. & F. Witing (2009): Land based disposal of wastewater: fate of phosphorus. In: Brebbia, C.A. & V. Popov (Editors): *Water Resources Management V.* WIT Press. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.2495/WRM090121</u>